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ohaptec)lp(276g.imentiof’ relates to video display systems,
 

and more specifically to video display systems mounted in

5 and operating in mass transit subway cars.

It is commonplace to provide visual advertising

displays such as posters in mass transit subway cars, where

the displays are available for reading by subway passengers

10 during travel. It is also known to equip subway cars with

closed circuit television cameras, for surveillance of

passenger behaviour and other safety checks. Images of

such surveillance are either displayed at a central

security facility, or recorded for subsequent viewing in

15 the event of safety problems.

It is also commonplace to equip subway cars with

audio public address systems for a myriad of uses,

including transit service announcements, community service

20 events, advertising, safety and emergency procedures, as

well as inter-staffi communications.

 
Proposals have been made previously to equip

other transportation items, especially aircraft, with

25 television or video systems, primarily for the

entertainment of passengers on long journeys. Examples of

such systems in the patent literature can be found in U.S.

Patent 4,647,980 Steventon et al., U.S. Patent 4,630,821

Greenwald, U.S. Patent 4,352,124 Kline, U.S. Patent

30 5,123,728 Gradin et al., and U.S. Patent 3,457,006 Brown et

al.

Entertainment of passengers on subway cars has

until now generally been ignored, since the average journey

35 taken by a passenger on a mass transit subway system is

usually short, lasting perhaps fifteen minutes.
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Nevertheless, subway transit riders offer an attractive

audience for visual advertising messages, as evidenced by

the proliferation of advertising signs which commonly adorn

a subway car. In addition, mass transit systems such as

subways are in need of extra sources of revenue, to keep

passenger fare structures at an affordable level as

operating costs rise, and to avoid decreased ridership as

a result.

It is an object of the present invention to

provide a public service message display system,

entertainment system and advertising system for mass

transit subway cars.

It is a further object to provide a novel source

of extra revenue for a mass transit subway system.

The present invention provides a television

public service message display, entertainment and

advertising system for subway cars, in which television

monitors are provided at spaced intervals in subway cars,

to display short duration televisual entertainment and
advertising features to subway riders. The system is

designed so that advertising spots om it can be sold by the

transit system to potential advertisers and sponsors, for

extra revenues for the transit system. It takes advantage
of the fact that subway riders are, for the most part,

occupying a subway car under relatively crowded conditions

but for only a relatively brief duration. They are looking

for something on which to focus their attention during

their brief ride, whilst at the same time often finding it

inconvenient to open newspapers, magazines or the like

under crowded circumstances and becoming bored by static

advertising or other displays around them. The present

Hr0
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invention provides properly positioned television monitors

Gisplaying moving images of news items, advertising

material and the like, viewable by substantially all riders
in the car, and filling their need for visual entertainment

during the brief duration of their subway ride.

Thus, according to the present invention, from

one aspect, there is provided a video system for displaying

televised material to passengers in a mass transit Subway

car, and comprising at least one video display monitor

adapted for mounting inside a subway car so as to display

televised materials to passengers riding therein, and a

video signal source unit operatively connected to said at

least one monitor.

According to a second aspect of the present
invention, there is provided a subway car for mass

transportation and comprising a video display system

including at least one video display monitor having a video

screen, the monitor being mounted in the subway car ina

manner such that the video screen thereof is readily

visible to passengers in the subway car, and a video signal

source unit operatively connected to said at least one
monitor.

The term “video signal source unit" as used

herein embraces player units for playing pre-recorded video

material, such as computer-based digital video recorders
(including CD-ROM players), video tape players and video

disk players, and television receivers for receiving live

or pre-recorded broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter and supplying these to the video display
monitors mounted in the subway cars. One system according

to the invention utilizes receivers including computer-

Aa
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based digital video recorders for receiving broadcast

television signals from a remote transmitter as the video

signal source unit. Such video signal source unit can be

located either within the mass transits' premises or on a

5 remote broadcasting site. Alternatively, the invention

utilizes a video tape player, a video disk player, or a

computer-based digital video recorder, as the video signal

source unit. The video signal source unit may be located

in the same subway car as that in which the monitor or

10 monitors are located, or in adjacent or remote cars of the

same train, with the necessary operative connection between

the player and the monitor(s). An individual subway car

can be equipped with its own video signal source unit,

connected to a plurality of monitors mounted at different,

15 appropriately chosen locations along the length of the.

subway car. Alternatively, one central video signal source

unit can be located in one car of subway train, and

connected to monitors in some or ali of the cars of the

train, to provide a central video signal source unit for

20 the train.

 
Computer (PC) based digital video recorders

basically transmit video signals from a hard drive or CD-

ROM storage. They are however also capable of receiving

25 transmitted input at intervals, e.g. news item updates, at,

say, hourly intervals, to add to their stored transmittable
video data. In this sense they also act as television

receivers.

30 . The video signal source unit and video display

monitors used in the present invention can be of known,

Standard form, obtainable as off the shelf items from

manufacturers and sales outlets. The connections between

them, for display of televised material, are also standard~__
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and well within the skill of the art. For example, use can

be made of the existing subway infrastructure by which
audio announcements are currently transmitted.

Alternatively, the connections may be by use of coaxial

cables, fibre optics, cell phone systems or satellite

transmission, or by other appropriate means.

A preferred system according to the invention is

a subway car or plurality of subway cars equipped witha

plurality of television monitors, especially LCD-based

television monitors, and a video signal source comprising

a video tape player, video disk player or computer-based

digital video recorder, the video signal source and the

monitors being interconnected by suitable electrical cable

systems which are self-contained within the subway car. In

this way, new subway cars can be built with the video

system or parts thereof installed, and usable on
substantially any transit system, since the operation of
the video system is independent of any previously installed

track, tunnel or control systems.

The video system according to the present

invention provides a means for communicating a very. wide

range of information to viewers in an environment ideally

suited to communicating short video messages to viewers,

especially commercial messages or sponsored community

service, or informational news bytes. Most subway rides

are of short duration, e.g. 15-30 minutes or less. It is

normally undesirable to play television programs of any

Significant length to subway passengers for fear of

distracting them from their proper points of interchange

and disembarkation on the subway system. However, the

system according to the invention is ideally suited for

displaying a series of short, 30 second - 1 minute

bots
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messages, in sequence, such as a series of commercial

messages. These can range from straightforward advertising

as seen on commercial television, or the type of news feed
with corporate sponsorship as seen by cable television

viewers, with mews services provided by specialized

companies in’ this . business. If the information is

delivered by video tape player, video disk player or

computer-based digital video recorder, it can be repeated

at intervals of, say, 5-15 minutes, based upon the average

duration of individual subway rides, i.e. the pre-recorded

program is of total duration of about 5-15 minutes. If the

feed is delivered from an outside source, its delivery

depends on the package of the server, and according to

agreement between the purchaser and the mass transit

management, and other interested parties as necessary.

Typically, the television images displayed by the

monitors of the system according to the invention do not

incorporate sound, though they may contain rolling script,

similar to cable television news channels, or similar to
closed-captioning for the hearing impaired. This avoids

risk of interference with announcements being played to

passengers through the normal audio address system carried

by the subway train, and avoids adding to the general noise
level experienced by passengers on the subway cars, a noise

level which is commonly quite high even under normal
running conditions. However, sound may be incorporated

where appropriate, for example in safety or emergency
situations, or to mark the beginning of a message to which

the subway or transmission provider wishes to call

attention.

The manner in which the video display monitors

are disposed and mounted in the subway car depends to some

ote
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extent on the design of the subway car itself. Such

designs can vary between different subway systems.

Normally from 6-12 such colour monitors are provided in

each subway car, suitably of 12"-13" size, spaced along the

length of the car, and disposed above the windows of the

car, in a manner and at a location which does not interfere
with the operation of any other essential element of the

car (door operation, lights, heating, air conditioning

etc.). A subway car is normally constructed so that it has

a cavity wall, defined between its outer structural shell

and its inner lining wall, the cavity providing for wiring

and cables and other mechanical functions, and, at places,

containing insulation. The video display monitors in the
system of the invention are suitably mounted in the cavity

wall.

In a preferred arrangement, the video display

monitors have a strong metal frame construction, fixed to

the frame of the subway car. The screens are preferably

covered with “ a rigid transparent unit, e.g. of

polycarbonate, shaped to coincide with the shape of the

internal wall of the subway car at the location of

mounting. For example, when the monitor is mounted at the

junction of the wall and ceiling of the subway car, where

there is commonly provided a concavely curved segment of

internal wall, the transparent cover unit is suitably

Similarly concavely curved, so that it can be mounted as a

continuum with the internal walls and blended to contours

thereof, with the monitor mounted behind it. The screen is

suitably angled downwardly, for best viewing by passengers

seated opposite the screen. The entire structure of the

monitor, including the cover unit if used, is suitably

housed in a stainless steel or strong plastic casement,

designed to appear integral with the subway car, without

5s
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visible edges or protuberances, and matching the materials

and colours of the subway car interior.

The video monitors used in the system of the

present invention can be of standard, cathode ray tube-

basea design. Such monitors have the advantage of economy,

being mass-produced items manufactured on a very large

scale. They are eminently suitable for use in most

embodiments according to the invention, and can be viewed

clearly from a variety of angles. However, in circumstances

where the subway car in operation encounters locations of

large magnetic field, it is possible’ that the picture

displayed on a CRT monitor will be distorted as the monitor

moves through such location. Any such distortion effect
can be reduced by surrounding the monitor, to an extent

practical and consistent with its provision of full visual
display, with an appropriate shield such as a steel or
other ferromagnetic casement. Where such a magnetic field

problem turns out to be particularly acute, the CRT-type

monitor may be replaced by a monitor incorporating a colour

liquid crystal display (LCD) screen, which is not sensitive

to intermittent encountering of external magnetic fields.

Specific preferred embodiments of the present

invention are illustrated in the accompanying diagrammatic

drawings in which:

Figure 1 shows in plan view (Fig. 1A) and in side

elevation (Fig. 1B), an existing subway car as used on the

Toronto Transit System with indications of appropriate

locations for mounting video monitors according to the

invention;

Ac
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Figure 2 is a sectional view of a subway car

according to the invention with video monitors in place;

Figure 3 is a detail, in section, of an existing

subway car illustrating the location for receiving a video

monitor according to the invention;

Figure 4 is a detail similar to Fig. 3, with the

video monitor in place;

Figure 4A is a view, Similar to Fig. 4, of an

alternative embodiment;

Figure 5 is a detail in perspective view, of a

subway car equipped with a monitor according to one

embodiment of the invention;

Figure 6 is a detail similar to Fig. 5 but of a

further alternative embodiment;

Figure 7 is a view similar to Figure 6, showing

the general appearance when the monitor is operating.

A typical subway car 10, as illustrated in Figs.

1A and 1B, is equipped with sliding doors 12 and windows

14, spaced at convenient intervals along the length of the
car. Passenger seats, in sets of 2's and 3's, are disposed

beneath and alongside the windows 14, clear of the doors

12, some sets 16 being inward facing, other sets 18 being

forward facing and other sets 20 being rearward facing.

Suitable locations for video monitors 22 in

accordance with the invention are at the junction of wall

and ceiling of subway car 10, above the windows 14 and

bo
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clear of the doors 12. They are thus disposed opposite to

sets of inward facing seats 16, and angled downwardly for

ease of viewing of passengers 24 seated in such inward

facing seats 16, as shown in Fig. 2, with direct sight

lines 26, but visible to passengers seated elsewhere, and

standing in the car 10. A video player23 is suitably

located in the driver's cab 27 (Fig. 1A), and connected to

all the monitors 22 by cables (not showing) disposed in the

cavity walls of the car.

Fig. 3 shows a detail of the car 10, at the

location where a monitor 22 is to be installed. The car

wall has an outer shell 28 in which windows 14 are

sealingly mounted, and structural pillars 30 mounted at

intervals and secured to the vertical structural member 32.

Centrally secured to the exterior skin and body structure

of body 34 of the car is a main air duct 36 and a housing

38 carrying ceiling lights running substantially the full

length of the car 10. The space between the ceiling

housing 38 and the top of the pillars 30 is normally

occupied by back lit advertising panels 40. Removal of

appropriate portions of these panels 40 provides space for

location of video monitors 22, according to the preferred

embodiment of the invention.

Thus as shown in Fig. 4, the video monitor 22 is

enclosed and rigidly mounted in its own enclosure 42, of

stainless steel, rigid plastic or the like. The enclosure

in turn is secured to the top of structural piliar 30 and

the side of housing 38, in a space between the ends of

illuminated panels 40, and protruding rearwardly to a

position adjacent the outer part of the exterior skin and

body structure 34. The front wall of enclosure 42 is

comprised of a clear transparent polycarbonate shield 44,

elid
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through which the screen 46 the monitor 22 is clearly

visible. The screen 46 is angled downwardly for best

viewing by a passenger 24 seated opposite. The enclosure
42 with monitor 22 therein and connections protruding

outwardly therethrough is removable as a. unit, for

replacement or service.

An alternative embodiment is illustrated in Fig.

4A, a view similar to that of Fig. 4. In this alternative

embodiment, CRT video monitor 22 is replaced with an LCD-

based .video monitor 22A which is of thin, rectangular

cross-section, and occupies less space in the ceiling

structure of the car. Accordingly, it can be moved towards

the ceiling so that its viewing screen is substantially
flush with or even behind the light panel 40. This use of

an LCD-based monitor gives a better aesthetic appearance to

the inside of the subway car as a whole, as well as
improving the display performance by minimizing the

interference effects, as previously discussed. An

appropriately shaped enclosure 42A for the LCD-based

monitor, with transport screen 44A, replaces enclosure 42

for the CRT video monitor, and is similarly mounted in

place.

Fig. 5S shows a front, perspective view of the

arrangement shown in section in Fig. 4. The monitor 22 and

its covering shield 44 are recessed behind the upper

portion of the adjacent advertising panels 40, and the

Sides of the enclosure 42 protrude inwardly from the lower

portion of panels 40. This provides ease of access to the

enclosure 42 for its removal when necessary.

An alternative arrangement is shown in Fig. 6.

Here the polycarbonate shield 44 is convexly curved, and is

abd
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disposed further forward from the monitor screen 44. The
shield 44 now blends with forward facing part 48 the

exterior skin and body structure 34, to provide a perhaps

more aesthetically appealing arrangement. In Fig. 7, there

is diagrammatically illustrated the arrangement of Fig. 6

in practical operation. Poster-type illuminated

advertisements are provided by advertising panels 40
flanking the video monitors 22, whilst the video monitor

22, disposed at intervals along the length of the car 10,

show video information and/or advertising spots, at

convenient, easily viewed locations and disposition to

passengers riding in the car 10.

It will be appreciated that the specific

embodiments illustrated and described herein are by way of

example only, and are not to be construed as limiting on

the scope of the invention. The description pertains
specifically to the type of subway car currently in use in

the Toronto Transit System, and illustrates a means and

location for mounting the video monitors in such a system.
Details of construction, and hence details of appropriate

mounting for video monitors may differ from subway system

to subway system according to the form of car in use. Such

mounting details do not depart from the scope of the

present invention. In all cases, it is contemplated that

a plurality of monitors will be provided in each car, each
rigidly mounted at a convenient location clear of the doors

and windows, and at a disposition where it can be viewed by

passengers riding the subway car, without difficulty. The

provision of such video monitors mounted in their own

enclosures as described herein, and faced with a

transparent screen of, for example, polycarbonate, allows

for considerable variation in the detail of mounting means

and locations, to adapt them to different constructions of

3
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subway cars currently in use on different mass transit

systems.
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A video system for displaying televised

material to assengers in amass transit subway system, and
comprising at\least one video display monitor adapted for

mounting inside a subway car so as to display televised

material to passengers riding therein, and a video signal

source unit oper&tively connected to said at least one

monitor.

2. The v o System of claim 1 comprising a

lay monitors operatively connected

to a single video signa\ source unit. 
3. The video system of claim 2 wherein the video

oe Signal source unit comprise& a video tape player, or video

disk player or computer-base¥ digital video recorder.

 

 
 
 
 

The video system of claim 3 wherein the video 
cS signal sour&e system includes a pre-recorded video

transmission pkogram for feeding to display on the monitors

of duration about 5-15 minutes.

5. The ideo system of claim 4 wherein the

program is repeatable, \and includes a series of commercial

messages of 30 second - minute duration.

 

 
 
 

he video system of any preceding claim
wherein the video\moniftgrs are secured to the subway car at

a location of junctNio tween wall and ceiling of the car,

with the screens th monitors directed obliquely
downwardly towards theNcar seats.
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7.\ The video system of any preceding claim which

is sound free.

 
 

The video system of claim 1 or claim 2

wherein the Wideo source unit is a television receiver for 
 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 
 
 

receiving browdta&t television signals from a remote

transmitter and\supplying the signais to the video display

monitors.

9. The Wideo system of any preceding claim, in

which the video display monitors include LCD screens.

10. A suhway car for mass transportation and

comprising a video display system including at least one

video display monitor \having a video screen, the monitor

being mounted in the subway car in a manner such that the

video screen thereof is\readily visible to passengers in
the subway car, and a video dijnal source unit operatively

connected to said at least o onitor.

car of claim 10 including a

plurality of said monitors,\spaced along the length of the

car on opposed sides thereo

12. The subway

longitudinal opposed sidewall

car of claim 11 including

and a ceiling adjoining the

sidewalls, and wherein each sajd monitor is mounted at the

junction of the sidewall andc iling, with the screens of
the monitors directly obliquely downwardly towards the car
seats.

 

 

13. The subway car of claim 12 wherein the video

monitor sckeen is substantially flush with the adjacent

wall surface\structure of the car.
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The subway car of any of claims 10-13

wherein the Video signal source unit comprises a video tape

player, a vidRo disk player or computer-based digital video

QU? recorder.

15. he subway car of any of claim 10-14 wherein

the video monitotts include LCD screens.

16. The subway car of any of claims 10-15

including a self-cdntained wiring-cabling systemconnecting

the video monitors to the video signal source unit.
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ABSTRACT

A television system for subway cars (10) includes a plurality of TV

monitors (22) mounted at intervals along the cars (10), at the junction of the

sidewall and the ceiling, and a central video signal source unit (23) such as a
video tape player, video disk player, computer-based digital video recorder or

television receiver, connected to the video monitors (22). Programs of short

duration, e.g. 5-15 minutes, matching the average length of a subwayride, and

comprising advertising messages, news bytes and the like are played and

displayed in the monitors repeatedly during the subwayride.
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SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

This invention relates to video display systems, and

more specifically to video display systems mounted in and

operating in mass transit subway cars.

It is commonplace to provide visual advertising

displays such as posters in mass transit subway cars, where

the displays are available for reading by subway passengers

during travel. It is also known to equip subway cars with

closed circuit television cameras, for surveillance of

passenger behaviour and other safety checks. Images of such

surveillance are either displayed at a central security

facility, or recorded for subsequent viewing in the event of

safety problems.

It is also commonplace to equip subway cars with
audio public address systems for a myriad of uses, including

transit service announcements, community service events,

‘advertising, safety and emergency procedures, as well as
inter-staff communications.

Proposals have been made previously to equip other

transportation items, especially aircraft, with television or

video systems, primarily for the entertainment of passengers

on long journeys. Examples of such systems in the patent

literature can be found in U.S. Patent 4,647,980 Steventon et

al., U.S. Patent 4,630,821 Greenwald, U.S. Patent 4,352,124

Kline, U.S. Patent 5,123,728 Gradin et al., and U.S. Patent

3,457,006 Brown et al.

-- . According to the present invention, from one aspect,

there is provided a video system for displaying televised

material to passengers in a mass transit subway car, and

comprising at least one video display monitor adapted for

mounting inside a subway car so as to display televised
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materials to passengers riding therein, and a video signal

source unit operatively connected to said at least one
monitor.

According to a second aspect of the present

invention, there is provided a subway car for mass

transportation and comprising a video display system including
at least one video display monitor having a video screen, the

monitor being mounted in the subway car in a manner such that
the video screen thereof is readily visible to passengers in

the subway car, and a video signal source unit operatively
connected to said at least one monitor.

The term "video signal source unit" as used herein

embraces player units for playing pre-recorded video material,

such as video tape players and video disk players, and

television receivers for receiving broadcast television

signals from a remote transmitter and supplying these to the

video display monitors mounted in the subway cars. The

preferred system according to the invention utilizes receivers

for receiving broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter as the video signal source unit. Such video

signal source unit can be located either within the mass

transits’ premises or on a remote broadcasting site.
Alternatively, the invention utilizes a video tape or video

disk player as the video signal source unit. The video signal

source unit may be located in the same subway car as that in

which the monitor or monitors are located, or in adjacent or

remote cars of the same train, with the necessary operative

conneetion between the player and the monitor(s). An

individual subway car can be equipped with its own video

signal source unit, connected to a plurality of monitors

mounted at different, appropriately chosen locations along the
length of the subway car. Alternatively, one central video
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signal source unit can be located in one car of subway train,
and connected to monitors in some or all of the cars of the

train, to provide a central video signal source unit for the
train.

The video signal source unit and video display

monitors used in the present invention can be of known,

Standard form, obtainable as off the shelf items from

manufacturers and sales outlets. The connections between

them, for display of televised material, are also standard and

well within the skill of the art. For example, use can be

made of the existing subway infrastructure by which audio

announcements are currently transmitted. Alternatively, the

connections may be by use of coaxial cables, fibre optics,

cell phone systems or satellite transmission, or by other

appropriate means. Coaxial cable connections are preferred.

The video system according to the present invention

provides a means for communicating a very wide range of

information to viewers in an environment ideally suited to

communicating short video messages to viewers, especially

commercial messages or sponsored community service, or

informational news bytes. Most subway rides are of short

duration, e.g. 15 minutes or less. It is normally undesirable

to play television programs of any significant length to

subway passengers for fear of distracting them from their

proper points of interchange and disembarkation on the subway

system. However, the system according to the invention is

ideally suited for displaying a series of short, 30 second -

1 miriute messages, in sequence, such as a series of commercial

messages. These can range from straightforward advertising as

seen on commercial television, or the type of news feed with

corporate sponsorship as seen by cable television viewers,

with news services provided by specialized companies in this
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business. If the information is delivered by video tape or
video disk player, it can be repeated at intervals of, say, 5-
10 minutes, based upon the average duration of individual
subway rides. If the feed is delivered from an outside
source, its delivery depends on the package of the server, and
according to agreement between the purchaser and the mass
transit management, and other interested parties as necessary.

Typically, the television images displayed by the
monitors of the system according to the invention do not

‘incorporate sound, though they may contain rolling script,
similar to cable television news channels, or Similar to
closed-captioning for the hearing impaired. This avoids risk
of interference with announcements being played to passengers

through the normal audio address system carried by the subway
train, and avoids adding to the general noise level
experienced by passengers on the subway cars, a noise level
which is commonly quite high even under normal running
conditions. However, sound may be incorporated where

appropriate, for example in safety or emergency situations, or
to mark the beginning of a message to which the subway or
transmission provider wishes to call attention.

The manner in which the video display monitors are

disposed and mounted in the subway car depends to some extent
on the design of the subway car itself. Such designs can vary
between different subway systems. Normally from 6-12 such

colour monitors are provided in each subway car, suitably of
12"-13" size, spaced along the length of the car, and disposed
above the windows of the car, in a manner and at a location

which does not interfere with the operation of any other

essential element of the car (door operation, lights, heating,

air conditioning etc.).. A subway car is normally constructed
so that it has a cavity wall, defined between its outer
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structural shell and its inner lining wall, the cavity

providing for wiring and cables and other mechanical
functions, and, at places, containing insulation. The video

display monitors in the system of the invention are suitably
mounted in the cavity wall.

In a preferred arrangement, the video display
monitors have a strong metal frame construction, fixed to the
frame of the subway car. The screens are preferably covered

with a rigid transparent unit, e.g. of polycarbonate, shaped
to coincide with the shape of the internal wall of the subway

car at the location of mounting. For example, when the

monitor is mounted at the junction of the wall and ceiling of

the subway car, where there is commonly provided a concavely
curved segment of internal wall, the transparent cover unit is
suitably similarly concavely curved, so that it can be mounted
as a continuum with the internal walls and blended to contours

thereof, with the monitor mounted behind it. The screen is

suitably angled downwardly, for best viewing by passengers

seated opposite the screen. The entire structure of the
monitor, including the cover unit if used, is suitably housed

in a stainless steel or strong plastic casement, designed to

appear integral with the subway car, without visible edges or

protuberances, and matching the materials and colours of the

subway car interior.

Specific preferred embodiments of the present

invention are illustrated in the accompanying diagrammatic

Grawings in which:

Figure 1 shown in plan view (Fig. 1A) and in side

elevation (Fig. 1B), an existing subway car as used on the

Toronto Transit System with indications of appropriate
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locations for mounting video monitors according to the
invention;

_—-

Figure 2 is a sectional view of a subway car
according to the invention with video monitors in place;

Figure 3 is a detailed, in section, of an existing
subway car illustrating the location for receiving a video
monitor according to the invention;

Figure 4 is a detail similar to Fig. 3, with the
video monitor in place;

Figure 5 is a detail in perspective view, of a
subway car equipped with a monitor according to one embodiment
of the invention;

Figure 6 is a detail similar to Fig. 5 but of an
alternative embodiment;

Figure 7 is a view similar to Figure 6, showing the
general appearance when the monitor is operating.

A typical subway car 10, as illustrated in Figs. 1A
and 1B, is equipped with sliding doors 12 and windows 14,
spaced at convenient intervals along the length of the car.
Passenger seats, in sets of 2’s and 3’s, are disposed beneath
and alongside the windows 14, clear of the doors 12, some sets
16 being inward facing, other sets 18 being forward facing and
other sets 20 being rearward facing.

Suitable locations for video monitors 22 in

accordance with the invention are at the junction of wall and
ceiling of subway car 10, above the windows 14 and clear of

P. 39



 
P. 40

 
 

 
 

10

 
 

25

30

the doors 12. They are thus disposed opposite to sets of

inward facing seats 16, and angled downwardly for ease of
viewing of passengers 24 seated in such inward facing seats
16, as shown in Fig. 2, with direct sight lines 26, but

visible to passengers seated elsewhere, and standing in the
car 10.

Fig. 3 shows a detailof the car 10, at the location
where a monitor 22 is to be installed. The car wall has an

outer shell 28 in which windows 14 are sealingly mounted, and

structural pillars 30 mounted at intervals and secured to the

vertical structural member 32. Centrally secured to the

exterior skin and body structure of body 34 of the car is a

main air duct 36 and a housing 38 carrying ceiling lights 40

running substantially the full length of the car 10. The

space between the ceiling housing 38 and the top of the
pillars 30 is normally occupied by back lit advertising panels

40. Removal of appropriate portions of these panels 40

provides space for location of video monitors 22, according to

the preferred embodiment of the invention.

Thus as shown in Fig. 4, the video monitor 22 is

enclosed and rigidly mounted in its own enclosure 42, of
stainless steel, rigid plastic or the like. The enclosure in

turn is secured to the top of structural pillar 30 and the

side of housing 38, in a space between the ends of illuminated

panels 40, and protruding rearwardly to a position adjacent

the outer part of the exterior skin and body structure 34.

The front wall of enclosure 42 is comprised of a clear

transparent polycarbonate shield 44, through which the screen

46 the monitor 22 is clearly visible. The screen 46 is angled

downwardly for best viewing by a passenger 24 seated opposite.

The enclosure 42 with monitor 22 therein and connections
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protruding outwardly therethrough is removable as a unit, for
replacement or service.

Fig. 5 shows a front, perspective view of the
arrangement shown in section in Fig. 4. The monitor 22 and
its covering shield 44 are recessed behind the upper portion
of the adjacent advertising panels 40, and the sides of the
enclosure 42 protrude inwardly from the lower portion of

panels 40. This provides ease of access to the enclosure 42
for its removal when necessary. ,

An alternative arrangement is shown in Fig. 6. Here

the polycarbonate shield 44 is convexly curved, and is
disposed further forward from the monitor screen 46. The
shield 44 now blends with top forward facing part 48 of the

advertising panels 40, the exterior skin and body structure

34, to provide a perhaps more aesthetically appealing

arrangement. In Fig. 7, there is diagrammatically illustrated
the arrangement of Fig. 6 in practical operation. Poster-typeé
illuminated advertisements are provided by advertising panels

40 flanking the video monitors 22, whilst the video monitor

22, disposed at intervals along the length of the car 10, show
video information and/or advertising spots, at .convenient,

easily viewed locations and disposition to passengers riding
in the car 10.

It will be appreciated that the specific embodiments

illustrated and described herein are by way of example only,

and are not to be construed as limiting on the scope of the

invention. The description pertains specifically to the type

of subway car currently in use in the Toronto Transit System,
and illustrates a means and location for mounting the video

monitors in such a system. Details of construction, and hence

details of appropriate mounting for video monitors may differ
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from subway system to subway system according to the form of
car in use. Such mounting details do not depart from the

scope of the present invention. For example, the screens of
the TV monitors can be brought further forward from the

positions illustrated, so that they are flush with the
illuminated advertising panels or other items alongside them.

This eliminates any obstruction of viewing of the screens from

positions not directly in front of them. In all cases, it is
contemplated that a plurality of monitors will be provided in
each car, each rigidly mounted at a convenient location clear
of the doors and windows, and at a disposition where it can be

viewed by passengers riding the subway car, without
difficulty. The provision of such video monitors mounted in
their own enclosures as described herein, and faced with a

transparent screen of, for example, polycarbonate, allows for
considerable variation in the detail of mounting means and

locations, to adapt them to different constructions of subway
cars currently in use on different mass transit systems.
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VERIFIED STATEMENT (DECLARATION) CLAIMING SMALL ENTITY
STATUS (37 CFR 1.9(f) and 1.27(b)) - INDEPENDENT INVENTOR

As a below named inventor, I hereby declare that I qualify as an
independent inventor as defined in 37 CFR 1.9(c) for purposes of
paying reduced fees under section 41(a) and (b) of Title 35,
United States Code, to the Patent and Trademark Ofice with
regard to the invention entitled SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM
described in

( ) the specification filed herewith

( ) appl’n. serial no. , filed

{ ) patent no. , issued :
 

I have not assigned, granted, conveyed or licensed and am under
no obligation under contract or law to assign, grant, convey or
license, any rights in the invention to any person who could not
be classified as an independent inventor under 37 CFR 1.9(c) if
that person had made the invention, or to any concern which would
not qualify as a small business concern under 37 CFR 1.9(d) or
a nonprofit organization under 37 CFR 1.9(e).

Fach person, concern or organization to which I have assigned,
granted, conveyed, or licensed or am under an obligation under
contract or law to assign, grant, convey, or license any rights
in the invention is listed below:

( ) no such person, concern, or organization
( ) persons, concerns or organizations listed below’

“NOTE: Separate verified statements are required from each
named person, concern or organization having rights to the
invention averring to their status as small entities. (37
CFR 1.27)

FULL NAME

ADDRESS $$

(X) INDIVIDUAL ( ) SMALL BUSINESS CONCERN ( ) NONPROFIT ORGANIZATION

I acknowledge the duty to file, in this application or patent,
notification of any change in status resulting in loss of
entitlement to small entity status prior to paying, or at the
time of paying, the earliest of the issue fee or any maintenance
fee due after the date on which status as a smail entity is no
longer appropriate. (37 CFR 1.28(b)).
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I hereby declare that all statements made herein of my own
knowledge are true and that all statements made on information
and belief are believed to be true; and further that these
statements were made with the knowledge that willful false
statements and the like so made are punishable byfine or
imprisonment, or both, under section 1001 of Title 18 of the
United States Code, and that such willful false statements may
jeopardize the validity of the application, any patent issuing
thereon, or any patent to which this verified statement is
directed.

SCOTT BLAIR
NAME OF INVENTOR NAME OF INVENTOR
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1. Basis of the report

1. This report has been drawnonthe basisof (substitute sheets which have been furnishedto the receiving Office in
responseto an invitation under Article 14 are referred to in this report as “originally filed” and are not annexed to
the report since they do not contain amendments.):

Description, pages:
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Claims, No.:

1-16 as received on 25/05/1999 with letter of 25/05/1999
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{the description, pages:

the claims, Nos.:

O_sthe drawings, sheets:

3. C1 This report has beenestablished asif (someof) the amendments had not been made, since they have been
considered to go beyondthe disclosure asfiled (Rule 70.2(c)):

4. Additional observations,if necessary:
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INTERNATIONAL PRELIMINARY
EXAMINATION REPORT Intemational application No. PCT/CA98/00439

V. Reasoned statement underArticle 35(2) with regard to novelty, inventive step or industrial
applicability; citations and explanations supporting such statement

1. Statement

Novelty (N) Yes:
No:

Inventive step (IS) Yes:
No:

Industrial applicability (IA) Yes:
No:

2. Citations and explanations

see separate sheet

Claims

Claims

Claims

Claims

Claims

Claims

1-16

VI. Certain defects in the international application

Thefollowing defects in the form or contents of the international application have been noted:

see separate sheet
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Concerning point V of the international preliminary examination report:

Prior art document FR,A,2652701 cited in the International Search Report discloses
(see in particular page 1, lines 8 to 21, page 4, lines 154 to 157, and page 4, line 165 to
page5,line 169; claims 1 and 2) a video system for displaying televised material to
passengersin a masstransit transport system such as a plane,train or bus, and
comprising a plurality of video display monitors, at spaced intervals and which may
comprise individual monitors combined with a common monitor (see page2, lines 64 to
68), the video system being adapted for mounting inside a plane, train car or bus so as
to display televised material to passengersriding therein, and comprising a video signal
source, e.g. a satellite receiver, a video tape recorderor video disc system operatively
connectedto said at least one monitor.

The video system defined in claim 1 of the present application differs from the video
system disclosed in FR,A,2652701 only in that it is installed in a subway system, and
such that the monitors are placed along the upperportion of the sidewalls of the
subwaycarat the location where the sidewalls adjoins the ceiling, the screensof the
monitors being directed obliquely downwardly towardsthe car seats.

The subject-matter of claim 1 is thus new vis-a-vis theart known from FR,A,2652701, in
the sense of Article 33(2) PCT.

However, these differences do not confer onto claim 1 any element of inventive
significance vis-a-vis the art known from FR,A,2652701, since a subwaycaror carriage
is essentially a train carriage, and a skilled person would readily realise that the
teachings of FR,A,2652701 are equally applicable to any mass transport system. Thus
a skilled person confronted with the problems addressed in the present application in
connection with a subway system would immediately realise that the solution provided
in FR,A,2652701 to the same problemsin connection with other mass transportation
systems suchastrains is equally applicable to a subway system.
Furthermore, a skilled person confronted with the problem of having to locate the
display monitors would evidently envisage any location, in the subway (or other train)
car which provides optimum passenger coverage according to normal design
considerations, such as available mounting space,location of the passengers seats,

light conditions,etc... (see in that respect also FR,A,2652701).
in that respect,it is to be noted that claim 1 is silent as to any specific
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conditions/features relating to the subwaycarin which the video system is to be
installed. |
Installing the display monitors along the upperportion of the sidewall at the location
wherethe sidewall adjoins the ceiling is no morethan a simple alternative to other
mounting places, such as the middle of the ceiling, or on separating walls of the train
carriageif present, or above the seats,or in the seat backs. A skilled person would
obviously envisageto locate the display monitors in the manner claimed in claim 1
accordingto features defining the subwaycar, such ase.g. the arrangementof
passengerseats.
It is to be noted that directing the display screen obliquely downwardsin such a caseis
no more than a straightforward, commonand obvious measure the adoption of which
lies within the normal design competence of a skilled person.It is common in the field
of displays to place the screen so asto optimize visibility thereof, in placing it so that
any potential viewer can face it. Considering that the passengers in a subwaycar are
generally located belowthe ceiling /sidewall line of the subwaycar, it seems obvious
that directing the screens downwardly (towards the passengers line of sight) improves
the visibility thereof.
In conclusion, in the absenceof any specific features in claim 1 susceptible to define a
specific adaption of the display monitors system to a specific subway car, the system
defined in claim 1 does not reveal any feature representing an inventive contribution to
the art known from FR,A,2652701 and the general knowledge and competenceof a

skilled person.

Claim 1 therefore lacks inventive step in the senseof Article 33(3) of the PCT.

Considering the teachings of EP,A,0577054 instead of those of FR,A,2652701 leads to
the conclusion that the subject-matter of claim 1 is new but lacks inventive step vis-a-
vis the art known from that document(seein particular column1, lines 5 to 11 and 22
to 34; column2,lines 20 to 28 and 37 to 43; column3,line 51 to column4, line 7 and
column 10, lines 8 to 15 of EP,A,0577054).

Similar considerations lead to the same conclusions for independent claim 9 which
defines a subwaycar. Actually, claim 9 is silent as to specific features defining a
subwaycar, or as to features distinguishing a subwaycarfrom e.g. a train carriage.
The only features mentionedin that claim relate to the video system installed in the
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subway car for which protection is sought.
In that respect, it is also to be noted that, as is the case for claim 1, claim 9 is silent as
to any specific adaption of the video system to a subwayCar.

None of the dependent claims presently on file seems to reveal a feature susceptible to
confer onto the subject-matter of claim 1 or claim 9 inventive step vis-a-vis the art
knownfrom the prior art documentsidentified above or common knowledgeof a skilled
person.Thefeatures recited in the dependentclaims relate to common and known
implementations of video systems,or to simple measuresa skilled person would
envisage to take without having to exercise anyactivity of inventive significance.
By way of example, reference is madeto claims 2 and 7.
Providing a video sourcein the form of a video tape player, a video disk player ora
computer baseddigital video recorder is commonin the art of video distribution. Using
displays in the form of LCD screensasindicated in claim 7 is also a common measure
knownin the art. These features are also known from EP,A,0577054 (see e.g. column
1, line 14 to column2, line 48 and column 4, lines 28 to 31) or from FR,A,2652701 (see
e.g. page 3, lines 87 to 94, claims 1 and3).

Consequently, claims 2 to 8 and 10 to 16 do not meet the requirementsof Article 33(3)
of the PCT.

All claims meet the requisite of industrial applicability in the sense of Article 33(4) PCT,
since video systemsfind wide use in manytechnicalfields, such as e.g. television,
advertisement, information techniques.

oint Vil of the international preliminary examination report::    Concernin

Independentclaims 1 and 9 are notin the two-part form in accordance with Rule 6.3(b)
PCT, which in the present case would seem to be appropriate, with those features
known in combination from the prior art (preferably a documentcited in the
international Search Report) being placed in a preamble (Rule 6.3(b)(i) PCT) and with
the remaining features being included in a characterising part (Rule 6.3(b)(ii) PCT).
Also, the relevant backgroundart disclosed in the documents identified in the
International Search Report is not mentioned in the description, nor are these
documentsidentified therein.
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SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

This invention relates to video display systems,

and more specifically to video display systems mounted in

and operating in mass transit subway cars.

It is commonplace to provide visual advertising

displays such as posters in mass transit subway cars, where

the displays are available for reading by subway passengers

during travel. It is also known to equip subway cars with

closed circuit television cameras, for surveillance of

passenger behaviour and other safety checks. Images of

such surveillance are either displayed at a central

security facility, or recorded for subsequent viewing in

the event of safety problems.

It is also commonplace to equip subway cars with

audio public address systems for a myriad of uses,

including transit service announcements, community service

events, advertising, safety and emergency procedures, as

well as inter-staff communications.

Proposals have been made previously to equip

other transportation items, especially aircraft, with

television or video systems, primarily for the

entertainment of passengers on long journeys. Examples of

such systems in the patent literature can be found in U.S.

Patent 4,647,980 Steventon et al., U.S. Patent 4,630,821

Greenwald, U.S. Patent 4,352,124 Kline, U.S. Patent

5,123,728 Gradin et al., and U.S. Patent 3,457,006 Brown et

al.

Entertainment of passengers on subway cars has

until now generally been ignored, since the average journey

taken by a passenger on a mass transit subway system is

usually short, lasting perhaps fifteen minutes.
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Nevertheless, subway transit riders offer an attractive

audience for visual advertising messages, as evidenced by

the proliferation of advertising signs which commonly adorn

a subway car. In addition, mass transit systems such as

subways are in need of extra sources of revenue, to keep

passenger fare structures at an affordable level as

operating costs rise, and to avoid decreased ridership as

a result.

It is an object of the present invention to

provide a public service message display system,

entertainment system and advertising system for mass

transit subway cars.

It is a further object to provide a novel source

of extra revenue for a mass transit subway system.

The present invention provides a television

public service message display, entertainment and

advertising system for subway cars, in which television

monitors are provided at spaced intervals in subway cars,

to display short duration televisual entertainment and

advertising features to subway riders. The system is

designed so that advertising spots on it can be sold by the

transit system to potential advertisers and sponsors, for

extra revenues for the transit system. It takes advantage

of the fact that subway riders are, for the most part,

occupying a subway car under relatively crowded conditions

but for only a relatively brief duration. They are looking

for something on which to focus their attention during

their brief ride, whilst at the same time often finding it

inconvenient to open newspapers, magazines or the like

under crowded circumstances and becoming bored by static

advertising or other displays around them. The present
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invention provides properly positioned television monitors

displaying moving images of news items, advertising

material and the like, viewable by substantially all riders

in the car, and filling their need for visual entertainment

during the brief duration of their subway ride.

Thus, according to the present invention, from

one aspect, there is provided a video system for displaying

televised material to passengers in a mass transit subway

car, and comprising at least one video display monitor

adapted for mounting inside a subway car so as to display

televised materials to passengers riding therein, and a

video signal source unit operatively connected to said at

least one monitor.

According to a second aspect of the present

invention, there is provided a subway car for mass

transportation and comprising a video display system

including at least one video display monitor having a video

screen, the monitor being mounted in the subway car ina

manner such that the video screen thereof is readily

visible to passengers in the subway car, and a video signal

source unit operatively connected to said at least one

monitor.

The term "video signal source unit" as used

herein embraces player units for playing pre-recorded video

material, such as computer-based digital video recorders

(including CD-ROM players), video tape players and video

disk players, and television receivers for receiving live

or pre-recorded broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter and supplying these to the video display

monitors mounted in the subway cars. One system according

to the invention utilizes receivers including computer-
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based digital video recorders for receiving broadcast

television signals from a remote transmitter as the video

Signal source unit. Such video signal source unit can be

located either within the mass transits' premises or ona

remote broadcasting site. Alternatively, the invention

utilizes a video tape player, a video disk player, or a

computer-based digital video recorder, as the video signal

source unit. The video signal source unit may be located

in the same subway car as that in which the monitor or

monitors are located, or in adjacent or remote cars of the

Same train, with the necessary operative connection between

the player and the monitor(s). An individual subway car

can be equipped with its own video signal source unit,

connected to a plurality of monitors mounted at different,

appropriately chosen locations along the length of the

subway car. Alternatively, one central video signal source

unit can be located in one car of subway train, and

connected to monitors in some or all of the cars of the

train, to provide a central video signal source unit for

the train.

Computer (PC) based digital video recorders

basically transmit video signals from a hard drive or CD-

ROM storage. They are however also capable of receiving

transmitted input at intervals, e.g. news item updates, at,

say, hourly intervals, to add to their stored transmittable

‘video data. In this sense they also act as television

receivers.

The video signal source unit and video display

monitors used in the present invention can be of known,

Standard form, obtainable as off the shelf items from

manufacturers and sales outlets. The connections between

them, for display of televised material, are also standard
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and well within the skill of the art. For example, use can

be made of the existing subway infrastructure by which

audio announcements are currently transmitted.

Alternatively, the connections may be by use of coaxial

cables, fibre optics, cell phone systems or satellite

transmission, or by other appropriate means.

A preferred system according to the invention is

a subway car or plurality of subway cars equipped with a

plurality of television monitors, especially LCD~-based

television monitors, and a video signal source comprising

a video tape player, video disk player or computer-based

digital video recorder, the video signal source and the

monitors being interconnected by suitable electrical cable

systems which are self-contained within the subway car. In

this way, new subway cars can be built with the video

system or parts thereof installed, and usable on

substantially any transit system, since the operation of

the video system is independent of any previously installed

track, tunnel or control systems.

The video system according to the present

invention provides a means for communicating a very wide

range of information to viewers in an environment ideally

suited to communicating short video messages to viewers,

especially commercial messages or sponsored community

service, or informational news bytes. Most subway rides

are of short duration, e.g. 15-30 minutes or less. It is

normally undesirable to play television programs of any

significant length to subway passengers for fear of

Gistracting them from their proper points of interchange

and disembarkation on the subway system. However, the

system according to the invention is ideally suited for

displaying a series of short, 30 second - 1 minute
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messages, in sequence, such as a series of commercial

messages. These can range from straightforward advertising

as seen on commercial television, or the type of news feed

with corporate sponsorship as seen by cable television

viewers, with news services provided by specialized

companies in this business. If the information is

delivered by video tape player, video disk player or

computer-based digital video recorder, it can be repeated

at intervals of, say, 5-15 minutes, based upon the average

duration of individual subway rides, i.e. the pre-recorded

program is of total duration of about 5-15 minutes. If the

feed is delivered from an outside source, its delivery

depends on the package of the server, and according to

agreement between the purchaser and the mass’ transit

management, and other interested parties as necessary.

Typically, the television images displayed by the

monitors of the system according to the invention do not

incorporate sound, though they may contain rolling script,

Similar to cable television news channels, or similar to

closed-captioning for the hearing impaired. This avoids

risk of interference with announcements being played to

passengers through the normal audio address system carried

by the subway train, and avoids adding to the general noise

level experienced by passengers on the subway cars, a noise

level which is commonly quite high even under normal

running conditions. However, sound may be incorporated

where appropriate, for example in safety or emergency

Situations, or to mark the beginning of a message to which

the subway or transmission provider wishes to call

attention.

The manner in which the video display monitors

are disposed and mounted in the subway car depends to some
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extent on the design of the subway car itself. Such

designs can vary between different subway systems.

Normally from 6-12 such colour monitors are provided in

each subway car, suitably of 12"-13" size, spaced along the

length of the car, and disposed above the windows of the

car, in a manner and at a location which does not interfere

with the operation of any other essential element of the

car (door operation, lights, heating, air conditioning

etc.). A subway car is normally constructed so that it has

a cavity wall, defined between its outer structural shell

and its inner lining wall, the cavity providing for wiring

and cables and other mechanical functions, and, at places,

containing insulation. The video display monitors in the

system of the invention are suitably mounted in the cavity

wall.

In a preferred arrangement, the video display

monitors have a strong metal frame construction, fixed to

the frame of the subway car. The screens are preferably

covered with a rigid transparent unit, e.g. of

polycarbonate, shaped to coincide with the shape of the

internal wall of the subway car at the location of

mounting. For example, when the monitor is mounted at the

junction of the wall and ceiling of the subway car, where

there is commonly provided a concavely curved segment of

internal wall, the transparent cover unit is suitably

Similarly concavely curved, so that it can be mounted as a

continuum with the internal walls and blended to contours

thereof, with the monitor mounted behind it. The screen is

suitably angled downwardly, for best viewing by passengers

seated opposite the screen. The entire structure of the

monitor, including the cover unit if used, is suitably

housed in a stainless steel or strong plastic casement,

designed to appear integral with the subway car, without
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visible edges or protuberances, and matching the materials

and colours of the subway car interior.

The video monitors used in the system of the

present invention can be of standard, cathode ray tube-

based design. Such monitors have the advantage of economy,

being mass-produced items manufactured on a very large

scale. They are eminently suitable for use in most

embodiments according to the invention, and can be viewed

clearly from a variety of angles. However, in circumstances

where the subway car in operation encounters locations of

large magnetic field, it is possible that the picture

displayed on a CRT monitor will be distorted as the monitor

moves through such location. Any such distortion effect

can be reduced by surrounding the monitor, to an extent

practical and consistent with its provision of full visual

display, with an appropriate shield such as a steel or

other ferromagnetic casement. Where such a magnetic field

problem turns out to be particularly acute, the CRT-type

monitor may be replaced by a monitor incorporating a colour

liquid crystal display (LCD) screen, which is not sensitive

to intermittent encountering of external magnetic fields.

Specific preferred embodiments of the present

invention are illustrated in the accompanying diagrammatic

drawings in which:

Figure 1 shows in plan view (Fig. 1A) and in side

elevation (Fig. 1B), an existing subway car as used on the

Toronto Transit System with indications of appropriate

locations for mounting video monitors according to the

invention;
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Figure 2 is a sectional view of a subway car

according to the invention with video monitors in place;

Figure 3 is a detail, in section, of an existing

subway car illustrating the location for receiving a video

monitor according to the invention;

Figure 4 is a detail similar to Fig. 3, with the

video monitor in place;

Figure 4A is a view, similar to Fig. 4, of an

alternative embodiment;

Figure 5 is a detail in perspective view, of a

Subway car equipped with a monitor according to one

embodiment of the invention;

Figure 6 is a detail similar to Fig. 5 but of a

further alternative embodiment;

Figure 7 is a view similar to Figure 6, showing

the general appearance when the monitor is operating.

A typical subway car 10, as illustrated in Figs.

1A and 1B, is equipped with sliding doors 12 and windows

14, spaced at convenient intervals along the length of the

car. Passenger seats, in sets of 2's and 3's, are disposed

beneath and alongside the windows 14, clear of the doors

12, some sets 16 being inward facing, other sets 18 being

forward facing and other sets 20 being rearward facing.

Suitable locations for video monitors 22 in

accordance with the invention are at the junction of wall

and ceiling of subway car 10, above the windows 14 and
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clear of the doors 12. They are thus disposed opposite to

sets of inward facing seats 16, and angled downwardly for

ease of viewing of passengers 24 seated in such inward

facing seats 16, as shown in Fig. 2, with direct sight

lines 26, but visible to passengers seated elsewhere, and

standing in the car 10. A video player 23 is suitably

located in the driver's cab 27 (Fig. 1A), and connected to

all the monitors 22 by cables (not showing) disposed in the

cavity walls of the car.

Fig. 3 shows a detail of the car 10, at the

location where a monitor 22 is to be installed. The car

wall has an outer shell 28 in which windows 14 are

sealingly mounted, and structural pillars 30 mounted at

intervals and secured to the vertical structural member 32.

Centrally secured to the exterior skin and body structure

of body 34 of the car is a main air duct 36 and a housing

38 carrying ceiling lights running substantially the full

length of the car 10. The space between the ceiling

housing 38 and the top of the pillars 30 is normally

occupied by back lit advertising panels 40. Removal of

appropriate portions of these panels 40 provides space for

location of video monitors 22, according to the preferred

embodiment of the invention.

Thus as shown in Fig. 4, the video monitor 22 is

enclosed and rigidly mounted in its own enclosure 42, of

Stainless steel, rigid plastic or the like. The enclosure

in turn is secured to the top of structural pillar 30 and

the side of housing 38, in a space between the ends of

illuminated panels 40, and protruding rearwardly to a

position adjacent the outer part of the exterior skin and

body structure 34. The front wall of enclosure 42 is

comprised of a clear transparent polycarbonate shield 44,

P. 74



 
P. 75

WO 98/51081 © © PCT/CA98/00439
-~ 11-

through which the screen 46 the monitor 22 is clearly

visible. The screen 46 is angled downwardly for best

viewing by a passenger 24 seated opposite. The enclosure

42 with monitor 22 therein and connections protruding

outwardly therethrough is removable as a unit, for

replacement or service.

An alternative embodiment is illustrated in Fig.

4A, a view similar to that of Fig. 4. In this alternative

embodiment, CRT video monitor 22 is replaced with an LCD-

based video monitor 22A which is of thin, rectangular

cross-section, and occupies less space in the ceiling

Structure of the car. Accordingly, it can be moved towards

the ceiling so that its viewing screen is substantially

flush with or even behind the light panel 40. This use of

an LCD-based monitor gives a better aesthetic appearance to

the inside of the subway car as a whole, as well as

improving the display performance by minimizing the

interference effects, as previously discussed. An

appropriately shaped enclosure 42A for the LCD-based

monitor, with transport screen 44A, replaces enclosure 42

for the CRT video monitor, and is similarly mounted in

place.

Fig. 5 shows a front, perspective view of the

arrangement shown in section in Fig. 4. The monitor 22 and

its covering shield 44 are recessed behind the upper

portion of the adjacent advertising panels 40, and the

sides of the enclosure 42.protrude inwardly from the lower

portion of panels 40. This provides ease of access to the

enclosure 42 for its removal when necessary.

An alternative arrangement is shown in Fig. 6.

Here the polycarbonate shield 44 is convexly curved, and is
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disposed further forward from the monitor screen 44. The

shield 44 now blends with forward facing part 48 the

exterior skin and body structure 34, to provide a perhaps

more aesthetically appealing arrangement. In Fig. 7, there

5 is diagrammatically illustrated the arrangement of Fig. 6

in practical operation. Poster-type illuminated

advertisements are provided by advertising panels 40

flanking the video monitors 22, whilst the video monitor

22, disposed at intervals along the length of the car 10,

10 show video information and/or advertising spots, at

convenient, easily viewed locations and disposition to

passengers riding in the car 10.

It will be appreciated that the specific

15 embodiments illustrated and described herein are by way of

example only, and are not to be construed as limiting on

the scope of the invention. The description pertains

specifically to the type of subway car currently in use in

the Toronto Transit System, and illustrates a means and

20 location for mounting the video monitors in such a system.

Details of construction, and hence details of appropriate

mounting for video monitors may differ from subway system

to subway system according to the form of car in use. Such

mounting details do not depart from the scope of the

25 present invention. In all cases, it is contemplated that

a plurality of monitors will be provided in each car, each

rigidly mounted at a convenient location clear of the doors

and windows, and at a disposition where it can be viewed by 
passengers riding the subway car, without difficulty. The

30 provision of such video monitors mounted in their own

enclosures as described herein, and faced with a

transparent screen of, for example, polycarbonate, allows

for considerable variation in the detail of mounting means

and locations, to adapt them to different constructions of
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subway cars currently in use on different mass transit

systems.
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CLAIMS :

1. A video system for displaying televised

material to passengers in amass transit subway system, and

comprising at least one video display monitor adapted for

mounting inside a subway car so as to display televised

material to passengers riding therein, and a video signal

source unit operatively connected to said at least one

monitor.

2. The video system of claim 1 comprising a

plurality of video display monitors operatively connected

to a single video signal source unit.

3. The video system of claim 2 wherein the video

Signal source unit comprises a video tape player, or video

disk player or computer-based digital video recorder.

4. The video system of claim 3 wherein the video

signal source system includes a pre-recorded video

transmission program for feeding to display on the monitors

of duration about 5-15 minutes.

5. The video system of claim 4 wherein the

program is repeatable, and includes a series of commercial

messages of 30 second - 1 minute duration.

6. The video system of any preceding claim

wherein the video monitors are secured to the subway car at

a location of junction between wall and ceiling of the car,

with the screens of the monitors directed obliquely

downwardly towards the car seats.
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7. The video system of any preceding ciaim which

is sound free.

8. The video system of claim 1 or claim 2

wherein the video source unit is a television receiver for

receiving broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter and supplying the signals to the video display

monitors.

9. The video system of any preceding claim, in

which the video display monitors include LCD screens.

10. A subway car for mass transportation and

comprising a video display system including at least one

video display monitor having a video screen, the monitor

being mounted in the subway car in a manner such that the

video screen thereof is readily visible to passengers in

the subway car, and a video signal source unit operatively

connected to said at least one monitor.

11. The subway car of claim 10 including a

plurality of said monitors, spaced along the length cf the

car on opposed sides thereof.

12. The subway car of claim 11 including

longitudinal opposed sidewalls and a ceiling adjoining the

sidewalls, and wherein each said monitor is mounted at the

junction of the sidewall and ceiling, with the screens of
the monitors directly obliquely downwardly towards the car

seats.

13. The subway car of claim 12 wherein the video

monitor screen is substantially flush with the adjacent

wall surface structure of the car.
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14. The subway car of any of claims 10-13

wherein the video signal source unit comprises a video tape

player, a video disk player or computer-based digital video

recorder.

15. The subway car of any of claim 10-14 wherein

the video monitors include LCD screens.

16. The subway car of any of claims 10-15

including a self-contained wiring-cabling system connecting

the video monitors to the video signal source unit.
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po | . ATTORNEY DOCKET NO. 0859.98
. Applicant: Si ALAIR
Serial No: 23,2
Fited: : vem 1999

’ For. SUBWAY MEDIA SY.

. As a below namedinventor, | hereby declare that! quallty as an independent inventor as defined
‘in 37 GER 4.p(c) for purposes of paying reduced fees under section 41(a) and (b) of Title 35, United
States Cade, to Patant and Trademark Office with regard to the invention entitled:
 
SUBWAY MED! TEM

desorbed in ,

” . te {] the specification filed herewith
wt ' (x) application serial no. 09/423,284,filed November 8, 1999

(J patentno. _issuad  

. | have not assigned, granted, conveyed orlicensed and am underno obligation under contract
or law to assign, grant, convey or license, any rights in the Invention to any person who could not be
classified as an Independent inventor under 37 CFR 1.9(c) if that person had made the invention, or to
any concern which would nat quality as a small business concem under 37 CFR 1.9(d) or a nhanprofit
organization under 37 CFR 1.9(e).

Each person, concem or ottyanization to which | have assigned, granted, conveyed,or licensed
oram under an obligation under contract or law fo assign, grant, convey, or ficense any rights In the
inverition is ilsted balaw:

x 
; ; [ ] no such person, concem, or organization

Sao ‘ { ] persons, concems or organizations fisted below"

‘ "NOTE: Separate verified statements are required from each named parson, concem or organization
having rights to the invention averring to their status as small entities. (37 CFR 1.27) 
 

. FULL NAME eo
ADDRESS :
eee

[1 (ndividua! [] Small Business Concem {] Nonprofit Organization

.. FULL NAME

' ADDRESS - — .
mo —_——

{ ] individual {1 Small Business Concern [} Nonprofit Organization
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{ acknowledge the duty to file, in this application or patent; notification of any changein status
’ resulting in loss of entitlement to small entity status prior'to paying, or at the tine of Paying, the earliest
of theissue fee or any maintenance fee due after the date on which status as a amall entity is no longer

vf
| hereby declare that all statementd-made herein of my own knowledge are true and_that allstatements made on information and beliefare believed to be true: and furtherthat thesestatements ware

appropriate (37 CFR 1_28(b)).
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FORM-PTO-1390 U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE ATTORNEY'S DOCKET NUMBER(Rev. 5-93)

TRANSMITTAL LETTER TO THE UNITED STATES 0859-96
DESIGNATED/ELECTED OFFICE (DO/EO/US) U.S. APPLIEATION NQ, {if known, see 37 C.ER 1 8)

CONCERNINGA FILING UNDER35 U.S.C. 371 09 /L 232 84
INTERNATIONAL APPLICATION NO. INTERNATIONAL FILING DATE PRIORITY DATE CLAIMED
PCT/CA98/00439 6 May, 1998 (06.05.98) 7 May, 1997 (07.05.97)
TITLE OF INVENTION

SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

APPLICANT(S} FOR DO/EQ/US

Scott BLAIR

Applicant herewith submits to the United States Designated/Elected Office (DO/EO/US) the following items and other information:

OO

This is a FIRST submission of items concerning a filing under 35 U.S.C. 371.

This is a SECOND or SUBSEQUENTsubmission of items concerning a filing under 35 U.S.C. 371.

This is an express request to begin national examination procedures (35 U.S.C, 371{f}} at any time rather than delay examination
until the expiration of the applicable time limit set in 35 U.S.C. 371(b) and the PCT Articles 22 and 39(1).

A proper Demandfor International Preliminary Examination was made by the 19th month from the earliest claimed priority date.

A copy of the International Application asfiled (35 U.S.C. 371(c)}(2)})

a. BB transmitted herewith (required only if not transmitted by the International Bureau}.
b. @..2s been transmitted by the International Bureau.
Cc. Clis not required, as the application was filed in the United States Receiving Office (RO/US)
A translation of the International Application into English (25 U.S.C. 371 (c}{2)}.

Amendments to the claims of the International Application under PCT Article 19 {35 U.S.C. 371(¢){3))

a. Care transmitted herewith (required only if not transmitted by the International Bureau).
b. Bhaave been transmitted by the International Bureau.
c. CThave not been made; however, the time limit for making such amendments has NOT expired.
d. [Ihave not been made and will not be made.

A translation of the amendments to the claims under PCT Article 19 {35 U.S.C. 371 (c)({3)).

An oath or declaration of the inventor(s) (35 U.S.C. 371(c)(4)).

A translation of the annexes to the international Preliminary Examination Report under PCT Article 36 (35 U.S.C. 371 (c)(5)).
- to 16. below concern other document(s} or information included:

BOUOOOom@OoOd
An information Disclosure Statement under 37 CFR 1.97 and 1.98.

An assignment document for recording. A separate cover sheetin compliance with 37 CFR 3.28 and 3.31 is included.

A FIRSTpreliminary amendment.

A SECOND or SUBSEQUENTpreliminary amendment.

A substitute specification.

A change of powerof attorney and/or address fetter.

Otheritems or information:

Six (6) sheets of drawings (Figs. 1a-7)
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‘ . CALCULATIONS PTO USE ONLYre submitted:17. a The following fees a

Basic National Fee (37 CFR 1.492(a}(1)-(5)): —
$ 840.00
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  Search Report has been prepared by the EPO or JPO 1.1... . ce cee cece eee $840.00

International preliminary examination fee paid to USPTO (37 CER 1.482)  
 

veePeeee ee eee eee eet eee eee eaes $870.00
No international preliminary examination fee paid to USPTO (37 CFR 1.482)
but international search fee paid to USPTO {37 CFR 1.445{a}(2)) 2... $760.00  

 Neither international preliminary examination fee (37 CFR 1,482) nor
international search fee (37 CFR 1.445(a)({2}) paid to USPTO ..... 0... ee, $970.00

International preliminary examination fee paid to USPTO (37 CER 1.482)
and all claims satisfied provisions of PCT Article B3(2Z)-{4) oeee ees § 96.00
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  Surcharge of $130.00 for furnishing the oath or declaration later than CI 20 a 30
months from the earliest claimed priority date (37 CFR 1.492{e}).

Number Filed|___Numberexra|ate=|SC=“s*‘“~*~*~*~*
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. Months from the earliest claimed priority date (37 CFR 1.492(f)).

 TOTAL NATIONAL FEE

ee for recording the enclosed assignment (37 CFR 1.21(h)). The assignment must be accompanied
y_an appropriate cover sheet (37 CFR 3.28, 3.31). $40.00 per property +
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a A check in the amount of $840.00 to cover the above fees is enclosed. 

 Please charge my Deposit Account No. 19-2380 in the amount of $ to cover the above fees. A duplicate copy of this sheetisenclosed.

 
   The Commissioner is hereby authorized to charge any additional fees which may be required, or credit any overpayment to Deposit

Account No. 19-2380(0859-96). A duplicate copy of this sheet is enclosed.   

 
  

 

 NOTE: Where an appropriate time limit under 37 CFR 1.494 ar 1.495 has not been met, a petition to revive (37 CFR 1.137(a) or (b)) must be
filed and granted to restore the application to pendingstatus.

 SEND ALL CORRESPONDENCETO: 
 

 
 
 
 

Jeffrey L. Costellia
SIXBEY, FRIEDMAN, LEEDOM & FERGUSON, P.C.
8180 Greensboro Drive
Suite 800

McLean, Virginia 22102
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-1- Docket: 0859-96

IN THE UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

In re PATENTapplication of )

Scott BLAIR )

Serial No. (New Application) ) Art Unit:

Filed: November 8, 1999 ) Examiner:

For: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM ) Date: November 8, 1999

PRELIMINARY AMENDMENT

Honorable Assistant Commissioner for Patents

Washington, D.C. 20231

Sir:

Please preliminarily amend the subject application as follows.

IN THE CLAIMS:

Please amend claims 6, 7, 9, and 14-16 as follows:

Claim 6, line 1, delete "any preceding claim" and replace with --any one of the

preceding claims--.

Claim 7, line 1, delete "any preceding claim" and replace with --claim 1--.

Claim 9, line 1, delete "any preceding claim" and replace with --claim 1--.
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-2- Docket: 0859-96

Claim 14, line 1, between "any" and "of" insert --one--.

Claim 15, line 1, delete "any of claims 1-14" and replace with --claim 10--.

Claim 16, line 1, delete "any of claims 10-15" and replace with --claim 10.--

REMARKS

Examination on the merits is respectfully requested.

If a conference would expedite prosecution of the instant application, the

Examiner is hereby invited to telephone the undersigned to arrange such a

conference. 
Respectfully submitted,

  ostellia

No. 35,483

SIXBEY, FRIEDMAN, LEEDOM & FERGUSON,P.C.
8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 800
McLean, Virginia 22102
(703) 790-9110

(703) 883-0370 FAX

F:\DATA\wp2\CGILL\0859\096\Preliminary Amendment.wpd
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SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEMSee

This invention relates to video display systems,

and more specifically to video display systems mounted in

5 and operating in mass transit subway cars.

It is commonplace to provide visual advertising

displays such as posters in mass transit subway cars, where

the displays are available for reacing by subway passengers

10 during travel. It is also known to equip subway cars with

closed circuit television cameras, for surveillance of

passenger behaviour and other safety checks. Images of

such surveillance are either displayed at a central

security facility, or recorded for subsequent viewing in

15 the event of safety problems.

It is also commonplace to equip subway cars with

audio public address systems for a myriad of uses,

including transit service announcements, community service
20 events, advertising, safety and emergency procedures, as

well as inter-staff communications. 
Proposals have been made previously to equip

other transportation items, especially aircraft, with

25 television ona video systems, primarily for the

entertainment of passengers on long journeys. Examples of

such systems in the patent literature can be found in U.S.

Patent 4,647,980 Steventon et al., U.S. Patent 4,630,821

Greenwald, U.S. Patent 4,352,124 Kline, U.S. Patent

30 5,123,728 Gradin et al., and U.S. Patent 3,457,006 Brown et

al.

Entertainment of passengers on subway cars has

until now generally been ignored, since the average journey

35 taken by a passenger on a mass transit subway system is

usually short, lasting perhaps fifteen minutes.
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Nevertheless, subway transit riders offer an attractive

audience for visual advertising messages, as evidenced by

the proliferation of advertising signs which commonly adorn

a subway car. In addition, mass transit systems such as

subways are in need of extra sources of revenue, to keep

passenger fare structures at an affordable level as

operating costs rise, and to avoid decreased ridership as

a result.

It is an object of the present invention to

provide a public service message display system,

entertainment system and advertising system for mass

transit subway cars.

It is a further object to provide a novel source

of extra revenue for a mass transit subway system.

The present invention provides a television

public service message display, entertainment and

advertising system for subway cars, in which television

monitors are provided at spaced intervals in subway cars,

to display short duration televisual entertainment and

advertising features to subway riders. The system is

designed so that advertising spots on it can be sold by the

transit system to potential advertisers and sponsors, for

extra revenues for the transit system. It takes advantage

of the fact that subway riders are, for the most part,

occupying a subway car under relatively crowded conditions

but for only a relatively brief duration. They are looking

for something on which to focus their attention during

their brief ride, whilst at the same time often finding it

inconvenient to open newspapers, magazines or the like

under crowded circumstances and becoming bored by static

advertising or other displays around them. The present
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invention provides properly positioned television monitors

displaying moving images of news items, advertising

material and the like, viewable by substantially all riders

in the car, and filling their need for visual entertainment

during the brief duration of their subway ride.

Thus, according to the present invention, from

one aspect, there is provided a video system for displaying

televised material to passengers in a mass transit subway

car, and comprising at least one video display monitor

adapted for mounting inside a subway car so as to display

televised materials to passengers riding therein, and a

video signal source unit operatively connected to said at

least one monitor.

According to a second aspect of the present

invention, there is provided a subway car for mass

transportation and comprising a video display system

including at least one video display monitor having a video

screen, the monitor being mounted in the subway car in a

manner such that the video screen thereof is readily

visible to passengers in the subway car, and a video signal

source unit operatively connected to said at least one

monitor.

The term "video signal source unit" as used

herein embraces player units for playing pre-recorded video

material, such as computer-based digital video recorders

(including CD-ROM players), video tape players and video

disk players, and television receivers for receiving live

or pre-recorded broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter and supplying these to the video display

monitors mounted in the subway cars. One system according

to the invention utilizes receivers including computer-
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based digital video recorders for receiving broadcast

television signals from a remote transmitter as the video

signal source unit. Such video signal source unit can be

located either within the mass transits' premises or ona

remote broadcasting site. Alternatively, the invention

utilizes a video tape player, a video disk player, or a

computer-based digital video recorder, as the video signal

source unit. The video signal source unit may be located

in the same subway car as that in which the monitor or

monitors are located, or in adjacent or remote cars of the

same train, with the necessary operative connection between

the player and the monitor(s). An individual subway car

can be equipped with its own video signal source unit,

connected to a plurality of monitors mounted at different,

appropriately chosen locations along the length of the

subway car. Alternatively, one central video signal source

unit can be located in one car of subway train, and

connected to monitors in some or all of the cars of the

train, to provide a central video signal source unit for

the train.

Computer (PC) based digital video recorders

basically transmit video signals from a hard drive or CD-

ROM storage. They are however also capable of receiving

transmitted input at intervals, e.g. news item updates, at,

say, hourly intervals, to add to their stored transmittable

video data. In this sense they also act as television

receivers.

The video signal source unit and video display

monitors used in the present invention can be of known,

Standard form, obtainable as off the shelf items from

manufacturers and sales outlets. The connections between

them, for display of televised material, are also standard
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and well within the skill of the art. For example, use can

be made of the existing subway infrastructure by which

audio announcements are currently transmitted.

Alternatively, the connections may be by use of coaxial

cables, fibre optics, cell phone systems or satellite

transmission, or by other appropriate means.

A preferred system according to the invention is

a subway car or plurality of subway cars equipped with a

plurality of television monitors, especially LCD-based

television monitors, and a video signal source comprising

a video tape player, video disk player or computer-based

digital video recorder, the video signal source and the

monitors being interconnected by suitable electrical cable

systems which are self-contained within the subway car. In

this way, new subway cars can be built with the video

system or parts thereof installed, and usable on

substantially any transit system, since the operation of

the video system is independent of any previously installed

track, tunnel or control systems.

The video system according to the present

invention provides a means for communicating a very wide

range of information to viewers in an environment ideally

suited to communicating short video messages to viewers,

especially commercial messages or sponsored community

service, or informational news bytes. Most subway rides

are of short duration, e.g. 15-30 minutes or less. It is

normally undesirable to play television programs of any

significant length to subway passengers for fear of

distracting them from their proper points of interchange

and disembarkation on the subway system. However, the

system according to the invention is ideally suited for

displaying a series of short, 30 second - 1 minute
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messages, in sequence, such as a series of commercial

messages. These can range from straightforward advertising

as seen on commercial television, or the type of news feed

with corporate sponsorship as seen by cable television

viewers, with news services provided by specialized

companies in this business. If the information is

delivered by video tape player, video disk player or

computer-based digital video recorder, it can be repeated

at intervals of, say, 5-15 minutes, based upon the average

duration of individual subway rides, i.e. the pre-recorded

program is of total duration of about 5-15 minutes. If the

feed is delivered from an outside source, its delivery

depends on the package of the server, and according to

agreement between the purchaser and the mass transit

management, and other interested parties as necessary.

Typically, the television images displayedby the

monitors of the system according to the invention do not

incorporate sound, though they may contain rolling script,

similar to cable television news channels, or similar to

closed-captioning for the hearing impaired. This avoids

risk of interference with announcements being played to

passengers through the normal audio address system carried

by the subway train, and avoids adding to the general noise

level experienced by passengers on the subway cars, a noise

level which is commonly quite high even under normal
running conditions. However, sound may be incorporated

where appropriate, for example in safety or emergency

Situations, or to mark the beginning of a message to which

the subway or transmission provider wishes to call

attention.

The manner in which the video display monitors

are disposed and mounted in the subway car depends to some
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extent on the design of the subway car itself. Such

designs can vary between different subway systems.

Normally from 6-12 such colour monitors are provided in

each subway car, suitably of 12"-13" size, spaced along the

length of the car, and disposed above the windows of the

car, in a manner and at a location which does not interfere

with the operation of any other essential element of the

car (door operation, lights, heating, air conditioning

etc.). A subway car is normally constructed so that it has

a cavity wall, defined between its outer structural shell

and its inner lining wall, the cavity providing for wiring

and cables and other mechanical functions, and, at places,

containing insulation. The video display monitors in the

system of the invention are suitably mounted in the cavity

wall.

In a preferred arrangement, the video display

monitors have a strong metal frame construction, fixed to

the frame of the subway car. The screens are preferably

covered with a rigid transparent unit, e.g. of

polycarbonate, shaped to coincide with the shape of the

internal wall of the subway car at the location of

mounting. For example, when the monitor is mounted at the

junction of the wall and ceiling of the subway car, where

there is commonly provided a concavely curved segment of

internal wall, the transparent cover unit is suitably

similarly concavely curved, so that it can be mounted as a

continuum with the internal walls and blended to contours

thereof, with the monitor mounted behind it. The screen is

suitably angled downwardly, for best viewing by passengers

seated opposite the screen. The entire structure of the

monitor, including the cover unit if used, is suitably

housed in a stainless steel or strong plastic casement,

designed to appear integral with the subway car, without
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visible edges or protuberances, and matching the materials
and colours of the subway car interior.

The video monitors used in the system of the

present invention can be of standard, cathode ray tube-
based design. Such monitors have the advantage of economy,

being mass-produced items manufactured on a very large
scale. They are eminently suitable for use in most

embodiments according to the invention, and can be viewed

clearly from a variety of angles. However, in circumstances
where the subway car in operation encounters locations of

large magnetic field, it is possible that the picture
displayed on a CRT monitor will be distorted as the monitor
moves through such location. Any such distortion effect

can be reduced by surrounding the monitor, to an extent

practical and consistent with its provision of full visual
display, with an appropriate shield such as a steel or
other ferromagnetic casement. Where such a magnetic field

problem turns out to be particularly acute, the CRI-type
monitor may be replaced by a monitor incorporating a colour

liquid crystal display (LCD) screen, which is not sensitive
to intermittent encountering of external magnetic fields.

Specific preferred embodiments of the present
invention are illustrated in the accompanying diagrammatic

drawings in which:

Figure 1 shows in plan view (Fig. 1A) and in side

elevation (Fig. 1B), an existing subway car as used on the

Toronto Transit System with indications of appropriate

locations for mounting video monitors according to the

invention;
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Figure 2 is a sectional view of a subway car

according to the invention with video monitors in place;

Figure 3 is a detail, in section, of an existing

subway car illustrating the location for receiving a video

monitor according to the invention;

Figure 4 is a detail similar to Fig. 3, with the

video monitor in place;

Figure 4A is a view, similar to Fig. 4, of an
f

alternative embodiment;

Figure 5 is a detail in perspective view, of a

subway car equipped with a monitor according to one
embodiment of the invention;

Figure 6 is a detail similar to Fig. 5 but of a
further alternative embodiment;

Figure 7 is a view similar to Figure 6, showing

the general appearance when the monitor is operating.

A typical subway car 10, as illustrated in Figs.

1A and 1B, is equipped with sliding doors 12 and windows

14, spaced at convenient intervals along the length of the

car. Passenger seats, in sets of 2's and 3's, are disposed

beneath and alongside the windows 14, clear of the doors

12, some sets 16 being inward facing, other sets 18 being

forward facing and other sets 20 being rearward facing.

Suitable locations for video monitors 22 in

accordance with the invention are at the junction of wall

and ceiling of subway car 10, above the windows 14 and
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Clear of the doors 12. They are thus disposed opposite to

sets of inward facing seats 16, and angled downwardly for

ease of viewing of passengers 24 seated in such inward

facing seats 16, as shown in Fig. 2, with direct sight

lines 26, but visible to passengers seated elsewhere, and

standing in the car 10. A video player 23 is suitably

located in the driver's cab 27 (Fig. 1A), and connected to

all the monitors 22 by cables (not showing) disposed in the

cavity walls of the car.

Fig. 3 shows a detail of the car 10, at the

location where a monitor 22 is to be installed. The car

wall has an outer shell 28 in which windows 14 are

sealingly mounted, and structural pillars 30 mounted at

intervals and secured to the vertical structural member 32.

Centrally secured to the exterior skin and body structure

of body 34 of the car is a main air duct 36 and a housing

38 carrying ceiling lights running substantially the full

length of the car 10. The space between the ceiling

housing 38 and the top of the pillars 30 is normally

occupied by back lit advertising panels 40. Removal of

appropriate portions of these panels 40 provides space for

location of video monitors 22, according to the preferred

embodiment of the invention.

Thus as shown in Fig. 4, the video monitor 22 is

enclosed and rigidly mounted in its own enclosure 42, of

stainless steel, rigid plastic or the like. The enclosure

in turn is secured to the top of structural pillar 30 and

the side of housing 38, in a space between the ends of

illuminated panels 40, and protruding rearwardly to a

position adjacent the outer part of the exterior skin and

body structure 34. The front wall of enclosure 42 is

comprised of a clear transparent polycarbonate shield 44,
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through which the screen 46 the monitor 22 is clearly

visible. The screen 46 is angled downwardly for best

viewing by a passenger 24 seated opposite. The enclosure

42 with monitor 22 therein and connections protruding

outwardly therethrough is removable as ai unit, for

replacement or service.

An alternative embodiment is illustrated in Fig.

4A, a view similar to that of Fig. 4. In this alternative

embodiment, CRT video monitor 22 is replaced with an LCD-

based video monitor 22A which is of thin, rectangular

cross-section, and occupies less space in the ceiling

structure of the car. Accordingly, it can be moved towards

the ceiling so that its viewing screen is substantially

flush with or even behind the light panel 40. This use of

an LCD-based monitor gives a better aesthetic appearance to

the inside of the subway car as a whole, as well as

improving the display performance by minimizing the

interference effects, as previously discussed. An

appropriately shaped enclosure 42A for the LCD-based

monitor, with transport screen 44A, replaces enclosure 42

for the CRT video monitor, and is similarly mounted in

place.

Fig. 5 shows a front, perspective view of the

arrangement shown in section in Fig. 4. The monitor 22 and

its covering shield 44 are recessed behind the upper

portion of the adjacent advertising panels 40, and the

sides of the enclosure 42 protrude inwardly from the lower

portion of panels 40. This provides ease of access to the

enclosure 42 for its removal when necessary.

An alternative arrangement is shown in Fig. 6.

Here the polycarbonate shield 44 is convexly curved, and is
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disposed further forward from the monitor screen 44. The
shield 44 now blends with forward facing part 48 the

exterior skin and body structure 34, to provide a perhaps

more aesthetically appealing arrangement. In Fig. 7, there

is diagrammatically illustrated the arrangement of Fig. 6

in practical operation. Poster-type illuminated

advertisements are provided by advertising panels 40

flanking the video monitors 22, whilst the video monitor

22, disposed at intervals along the length of the car 10,
show video information and/or advertising spots, at

convenient, easily viewed locations and disposition to

passengers riding in the car 10.

It will be appreciated that the specific

embodiments illustrated and described herein are by way of

example only, and are not to be construed as Limiting on

the scope of the invention. The description pertains
specifically to the type of subway car currently in use in

the Toronto Transit System, and illustrates a means and

location for mount ing the video monitors in such a system.
Details of construction, and hence details of appropriate

mounting for video monitors may differ from subway system

to subway system according to the form of car in use. Such

mounting details do not depart from the scope of the

present invention. In all cases, it is contemplated that

a plurality of monitors will be provided in each car, each

rigidly mounted at a convenient location clear of the doors

and windows, and at a disposition where it can be viewed by

passengers riding the subway car, without difficulty. The

provision of such video monitors mounted in their own
enclosures as described herein, and faced with a

transparent screen of, for example, polycarbonate, allows

for considerable variation in the detail of mounting means

and locations, to adapt them to different constructions of
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CLAIMS:

1. A video system for displaying televised

material to passengers in a mass transit subway system, and

comprising at least one video display monitor adapted for

mounting inside a subway car so as to display televised

material to passengers riding therein, and a video signal

source unit operatively connected to said at least one

monitor.

2. The video system of claim 1 comprising a

plurality of video display monitors operatively connected

to a single video signal source unit.

3. The video system of claim 2 wherein the video

Signal source unit comprises a video tape player, or video

disk player or computer-based digital video recorder.

4. The video system of claim 3 wherein the video

signal source system includes a pre-recorded video

transmission program for feeding to display on the monitors

of duration about 5-15 minutes.

5. The video system of claim 4 wherein the

program is repeatable, and includes a series of commercial

messages of 30 second - 1 minute duration.

6. The video system of any preceding claim
wherein the video monitors are secured to the subway car at

a location of junction between wall and ceiling of the car,

with the screens of the monitors directed obliquely

downwardly towards the car seats.
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7. The video system of any preceding claim which

is sound free.

8. The video system of claim 1 or claim 2

wherein the video source unit is a television receiver for

receiving broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter and supplying the signals to the video display

monitors.

9. The video system of any preceding claim, in

which the video display monitors include LCD screens.

10. A subway car for mass transportation and

comprising a video display system including at least one

video display monitor having a video screen, the monitor

being mounted in the subway car in a manner such that the

video screen thereof is readily visible to passengers in

the subway car, and a video signal source unit operatively

connected to said at least one monitor.

il. The subway car of claim 10 including a

plurality of said monitors, spaced along the length of the

car on opposed sides thereof.

12. The subway car of claim 11 including

longitudinal opposed sidewalls and a ceiling adjoining the

sidewalls, and wherein each said monitor is mounted at the

junction of the sidewall and ceiling, with the screens of

the monitors directly obliquely downwardly towards the car
seats.

13. The subway car of claim 12 wherein the video

monitor screen is substantially flush with the adjacent

wali surface structure of the car.
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14. The subway car of any of claims 10-13

wherein the video signal source unit comprises a video tape

player, a video disk player or computer-based digital video

recorder.

15. The subway car of any of claim 10-14 wherein

the video monitors include LCD screens.

16. The subway car of any of claims 10-15

including a self-contained wiring-cabling system connecting

the video monitors to the video signal source unit.
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ABSTRACT

A television system for subway cars (10) includes a plurality of TV

monitors (22) mounted at intervals along the cars (10), at the junction of the

sidewall and the ceiling, and a central video signal source unit (23) such as a

video tape player, video disk player, computer-based digital video recorder or

television receiver, connected to the video monitors (22). Programs of short

duration, e.g. 5-15 minutes, matching the average length of a subwayride, and

comprising advertising messages, news bytes and the like are played and

displayed in the monitors repeatedly during the subwayride.
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As a below named inventor, I hereby declare that: O,
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I believe I am the original, first and sole inventor (if only one nameis listed below) or an origihd Rag@4rd joint inventor
(if plural namesare listed below) of the subject matter which is claimed and for which a patent is sought on the invention
entitled:

Rice&Myresidence postoffice address and citizenship are as stated below next to my name,

SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

the specification of which (check only one item below):

[ ] is attached hereto.

[X] was filed as United States application

 

 
. Serial No. 09/423 .284

Filed on November 8, 1999

and was amended on Gif applicable).

[X] was filed as PCT international application

Number PCT/CA98/00439

Filed on May 6, 1998
and was amended under PCT Article 19

on (if applicable).

 
 
 

reby state that I have reviewed and understand the contents of the above-identified specification, including the claims,
mended by any amendment referred to above.

acknowledge the duty to disclose information which is material to the examination ofthis application in accordance with
Title 37, Code of Federal Regulations. §1.56.

[hereby claim foreign priority benefits under Title 35, United States Code, §119 of any foreign application(s) for patent or
inventor's certificate or of any PCT international applications(s) designating at least one country other than the United States
of America listed below and havealso identified below any foreign application(s) for patent or inventor's certificate or any
PCTinternational application(s) designating at least one country other than the United States of America filed by me on the
same subject matter having a filing date before that of the application(s) of which priority is claimed:

PRIOR FOREIGN/PCT APPLICATION(S) AND ANY PRIORITY CLAIMS UNDER35 U.S.C. 119:

COUNTRY APPLICATION NUMBER DATEOF FILING

(day, month, year) UNDER35 USC 119
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is not disclosed in that/those prior application(s) in the manner provided bythefirst paragraph of Title 35, United States Code, §112, I acknowledge
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PCT APPLICATION NO. PCT FILING DATE U.S. SERIAL NUMBERS
. ASSIGNED(ifany)

POWER OF ATTORNEY:Asa named inventor, I hereby appoint the following attorney(s) and/or agent(s) to prosecute this application and
transactall business in the Patent and Trademark Office connected therewith. (List name and registration number)
   
 

  
  
   
 

Daniel W. Sixbey, (Reg. No. 20,932) Stuart J. Friedman (Reg. No..24,312)
am, 7 Charles M. Leedom, Jr. (Reg. No. 26,477) Gerald J. Ferguson, Jr. (Reg. No>23,616)

/ David S. Safran (Reg. Na_27,997) Thomas W. Cole (Reg. No-28,290)-.ib Donald R. Studebaker (Reg. No. 32,815) Jeffrey L. Costellia Reg. No--35,483)
| Tim L. Brackett (Reg. No. 36,092) Eric J. Robinson (Reg. No--38,285).

Robert M. Schulman (Reg. No.31,196) Thomas M. Blasey (Reg. No. 33,475)
Daniel S. Song (Reg. No. 43,143) Marc S. Kaufman (Reg. No. 35,212)  
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SIXBEY, FRIEDMAN, LEEDOM&FERGUSON, P.C.
8180GreensboroDrive, Suite800"———err™

McLean, Virginia 22102
 Jeffrey L. Costellia

(703) 790-9110 
  

 Thereby declare that all statements madeherein of my own knowledgeare true and that all statements made on information and belief are believed to
be true; and further that these statements were made with the knowledgethat willful false statements and the like so made are punishable by fine or
imprisonment, or both, under Section 1001 of Title 18 of the United States Code and that such willful false statements may jeopardize the validity of
the application or any patent issued thereon.

  
  
 
 

 The undersigned hereby authorize any U.S. attorney or agent named herein to accept and follow instructions from Scott Blair as to any action to be
taken in the Patent and Trademark Office regarding this application without direct communication between the U.S. attorney or agent and the
undersigned. In the event of a changein the persons from whominstructions maybetaken, the U.S. attorneys or agents namedherein will be so notified
by the undersigned.  
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 32 Marlow Avenue, Toronto, Ontario M4J 3T9 CANADA 
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I hereby certify that this correspondence is being deposited with the United States Postal
Service with'sifficient postageas First Class Mailin an envelope addressed to: Assistant Commissioner
for Patents, Box Missing Parts, Washington, D.C. 20231, on February 14, 2000.

 
IN THE UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

In re PATENTApplication of: )

Scott BLAIR ) Box MISSING PARTS

Serial No. 09/423 ,284 )

Filed: November 8, 1999 )

For: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM ) Date: February 14, 2000

RESPONSE TO NOTICE TO FILE MISSING PARTS

OF APPLICATION- FILING DATE GRANTED

Assistant Commissioner for Patents

Box Missing Parts

Washington, D.C. 20231

Sir:

In response to the Notice to File Missing Parts of Application - Filing Date

Granted dated January 12, 2000, submitted herewith are the following documents

for filing in the above-referenced application:

1. Copy of Notice to File Missing Parts of Application - Filing Date

Granted

2. Declaration & Powerof Attorney

02/29/2000 PUDLPE 00000011 09423284
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02 FCs969 130.00 OP
03 FCs254 65.00 OP
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3. Statutory Basic Filing Fee and Surcharge, calculated as follows:
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Smil/Lg. Enti

fBasicFee|||| sasore0. [si
Total Claims x $9/18 36.00$

P=[remfeClaims

4. A checkin the amountof $231.00is attached to coverthebasic filing

  
fee and surcharge. Please note that the Small Entity Declaration wasfiled January

10, 2000.

All formal requirements now having been met,it is requested that the

Official Filing Receipt be issued.

The Commissioneris hereby authorized to charge fees under 37 CFR

1.16 and 1.17 (except the Issue Fee) which may be required now orhereafter, or

credit any overpayment, to Deposit Account No. 19-2380. A duplicate of this sheet

is attached.

Respectfully submitted,

 
NIXON PEABODY LLP

8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 800

McLean, Virginia 22102
(703) 790-9110
(703) 883-0370 FAX
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NOTIFICATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF APPLICATION UNDER35 U.S.C. 371

AND 37 CFR 1.494 OR 1.495

1. The applicant is hereby advised that the United States Patent and Trademark Officein its Capacity as im aDesignated Office (37 CFR 1.494); an Elected Office (37 CFR 1.495), has determined that the above
identified international application haNmet the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 371, and is ACCEPTED for
national patentability examination irf the ‘United States Patent and Trademark Office.

2. The United States Application Number assigned to the application is shown above andthe relevant dates
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APPEARING ON THE FILING RECEIPT AS THE "FILING DATE" IS THE DATE ON WHICH
THE LAST OF THE 35U.S.C. 371(C) REQUIREMENTS HAS BEEN RECEIVED IN THE OFFICE.
THIS DATE IS SHOWN ABOVE. The filing date of the above identified application is the international
filing date of the international application (Article 411(3) and.35 U.S.C. 363). Once the Filing Receipt has
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nd request for immediate examination under 35 U.S.C. 371(f) was received on 0 8 NOV 1999an application will be examinedin turn. .
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Copy of Article 19 amendments. (J Translation of Article 19 amendments into English.
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Scott BLAIR ) Art Unit: 2713 ranJUSerial No. 09/423,284 ) L 1 8 2000
Filed: February 22, 2000 ) GROUP 2700
For: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM )

INFORMATION DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

CERTIFICATE OF MAILING
. . ! hereby certify that this correspondence is

Assistant Commissioner for Patents being deposited with the United States Postal
. Service with sufficient postage as First Class Mail

Washington, D.C. 20231 in an envelope addressed to: Assistant
Commissioner for Patents, Washington, D.C.
20231, on

Sir:

In accordance with the duty of disclosure under 37 C.F.R. § 1.56(a) and in conformance

with the procedures of 37 C.F.R. §§ 1.97-98 and M.P.E.P. § 609, the attention of Patent and

Trademark Office is hereby directed to the references listed on the attached Form PTO-1449.

Copiesof the listed references are provided herewith.

It is respectfully requested that the information above be expressly considered during the

prosecution ofthis applicaiton, and that the references be madeof record therein and appear among

the "References Cited" on any patent to issue therefrom.

Since this IDS is being filed pursuant to 37 C.F.R. § 1.97(b), no certification or fee is

required.

Respectfully submitted,

  gigtrasion No. 35,483

NIXON PEABODY LLP

8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 800

McLean, Virginia 22102
(703) 790-9110
(703) 883-0370
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viduels.

G2 La présente invention,concerne un nouveau procédérSalisant un réseau vidéo couleur,cablé,international,ins-
tallé & bord: des avions,trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,ba-
teaux,contrélé par ordinateur,diffusant simultanément 1 4
100 chaines,gratuites,par fibre optique,le visionnage s’ef- ~
fectue sur poste de telévision individuel,muni de casque
stéréo et sur écran géant.Une antennecollective capte les
satelittes,et des lecteurs: cassettes et disques vidéo diffu-
sent des programmes enregistés.Le réseau posséde un
circuit fermé: caméra intérieure et extérieure pour l"usage
de la compagnie.Le confort des passagers est amélioré.

 

Zowa
P. 138



 
P. 139

 

oSee

Le procédé de la présente invention consiste en une maniére

d'opérer pour réaliser un nouveau produit de grande consomma-~

tion,sur le plan mondial,en faisant fonctionner un ensemble de

dispositifs.
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Cette invention,concerne une pluralité de dispositifs liés
entre eux de telle sorte qutils forment un seul concept inven~
tif. .

Ainsi,le procédé mis en place selon la présente invention

crée des produits qui découlent directement de lui.

‘La présente invention,concerne un nouveau procédé ‘réali-
sant un réseau vidéo cAblé international »programmé et contré1é
par ordinateur,ayant plusieures chaines de télévision, diffusant

des programmes ,simultanément, en couleur systéme : SECAM,PAL,
NTSC,installé a bord : des avions, trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,
bateaux, pour la communication d'informations en circuit fermé
spécifiques a chaque compagnie,et -le visionnage de programmes
de détente : en direct diffusés par satelittes et captés par une
antenne collective,et des programmes pré-enregistrés : sur des
cassettes et disques vidéo, dont le visionnage est assuré sur
des postes individuels et collectifs : A tube cathodiques ou 4
cristaux liquides,munis de casques stéréo.

Traditionnellement,notamment dans le domaine de ltaviation
ondiffuse sur le plan international,pendant, les vols,des films
par projection cinématographique,collective,dont les passagers
gui sont des consommateurs,n'ont aucune possibilité de choix.

in subissant cette diffusion,le libre arbitre n'existe pas.
Par consequent,ce concept limite la liberté individuelle et

le confort personnel de chaque passagere

Le procédé,selon l'tinvention,permet de remédier a cet incon-
vénient.

Il comporte,en effet,un poste de télévision couleur indivi-
duel,muni d'un casque stéréo, grace auquel chaque passager peut
choisir,a ntimporte quel moment,une des chaines commerciales,
diffusée simultanément et gratuitement,dans le cadre du-présent
réseaue
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Etant ume Premiére Mondiale,un trés grand choix de program
mes de détente et d'informations,en plusieures langues,est pro-

posé quotidienement.

Ainsi réalisé,le présent procédé,selon 1':invention,fait fonc-
tionner le pilus vaste réseau vidéo cAblé,couleur,commercial,du |
monde, étant donné qu'il s'applique dans le cadre de toutes les
compagnies de transport nationales et internationales,concré=
tisant un nouveau concept.

Ce procédé de visionnage,vidéo couleur,sur poste de télévi-

.Sion individuel,pour chaque passager,notamment dans les avions,

constitue un dispositif de communication audio-visuel de grande
consommatione

Différents types dtavions étant en service,actuellement,sur |
le plan international,chaque compagnie attribue un espace bien 4
spécifique pour chaque fauteuil.

Par consequent,l'instalation de chaque poste de télévision
individuel,pour améliorer le confort de chaque passager,sera
réalisé tenant compte des facteurs suivants ¢: a) espace entre
les fauteuils, b) éclairage d'ambiance, c) éclairage indivi-
duel, d) inclinaison des fauteuils, e) angles de vision de

chaque utilisateur, tout en respectant les normes internatio-
nales de sécurité,notamment 1'alimentation en courant électri-
ques : secteur,piles,accumulateurs.

Le c&blage vidéo de chaque avion,ou moyende transport,de
ce vaste réseau international, dont le visionnage est réalisé
sur un écran géant collectif et sur des postes individuels,
constitue un nouveau dispositif,selon l'invention,formant un
seul concepte

Les écrans de télévision couleur, installés dans chaque avion,
ou moyen de transport,ont : a) pour le poste collectif,a cris-
taux liquides : une diagonale maximale de 5 métres, et b)pour
chaque poste individuel,une diagonale comprise entre 10 et 40

centimétres,maximum.
Selon les variantes,du présent procédé,chaque poste indivi-

duel est installé : ;

= sur un support fixé sur l'accoudoir de chaque fauteuil,

étant orientable 4 360°

- sur un support fixé sur 1'accoudoir de chaque fauteuil,
étant escamotable,téléscopique et orientable A 360°

- sur un support fixé au plancher,entre les 2 fauteuils,
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étant téléscopique et orientable a 360°

- sur les dossiers des fauteuils,en face de chaque passager,

étant fixé sur un support téléscopique et orientable 4 560°.
Le cablage,du présent procédé,est réalisé gr&ce A un dispo-

sitif utilisant des fibres optiques,qui diffusent simultané-
ment plusieures chafnes,couleur :

a) communication interne,en circuit fermé,spécifique a
chaque compagnie de transport : informations diversses,notam~
ment mésures de securité,fuseaux horaires,météo,

b) la diffusion directe d'émissions émises par les satel-

lites »captées grace 7 4 une antenne collective,
ce) diffusion de programmes d'informations et de détente,

pré-enregistrés : sur cassettes et disques vidéo, chaque chaine
ayant son ou ses propres decteurs.)

Ltensemble du présent procédé, de ce dispositit de réseau
. vidéo c&blé,international,est programmé et suivi automatique=-

ment,en permanence, autant dans 1t ensemble, qu'individuellement
pour chaque avion,ou moyen de transport,par un ordinateur gé-
néral ainsi que des mini ordinateurs.

Par exemple,l'antenne collective qui capte les émissions
diffusées par les satelittes est programmée et suivie automa-

tigquement,de méme que le dispositif des lecteurs vidéo : cas-=
-settes et disques. .

Cet important réseau mondial ,vidéo cablé,diffuse simfuitané-
ment plusieures chafnes commerciales et A caractére thématique,

enplusieures langues.

Le nombre de chines diffusées,simultanément,dans chaque
avion ou moyen de transport,est compris entre 1 a4 100. |

Le procédé de la présente invention concerne une pluralité

de dispositifs liés entre eux formant un seul concept inventif.

Ainsi,pour augmenter encore plus le confort individuel de

chaque passager,dans le cadre des compagnies de transport,no-

tamment le choix des programmes d'informations et de détente,
une autre variante,de ce réseau,du présent procédé,consiste a

utiliser toujours des postes individuels de télévision couleur
ayant un lecteur vidéo : cassette ou disque, incorporé.

Pendant la diffusion des programmes,proposés par les dif-
férentes chines commerciales,les passagers pourront visionner

des films,spots,publicitaires de marques nationales et interna-
tionales.
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Tenant compte du nombre de compagnies d'taviation,de vols
quotidiens,ainsi que de itensemble de transports terrestres :

trains,cars,et maritimes : aéroglisseurs,bateaux,les annonceurs

publicitaires pourront ainsi bénéficier,gr&ce au présent dis=
positif,selon 1l'invention,du plus vaste réseau cAblé de té1é-
vision du monde.

Ces publicités sont (payantes»
Ltensemble des compagnies de transport, trouveront grace

au présent procédé un intérét technico-financier évident pour

leur rentabilisation commerciale et leur confort. |

Par l'utilisation de ces dispositifs techniques,un nouveau |

progrés conceptuel est réalisé.

Afin dtaméliorer la securité des passagers et des avions,

une camera de télévision couleur,télécommandée et orientable
a 360°,fonctionnant en circuit fermé,sera installée.Une vue in-

terieure : générale et zoom,de chaque avionou moyen de trans-=

port sera diffusée uniquement sur un moniteur,visionné par un
membre de la compagnie.

Cette caméra est dissimulée,et fixée au plafond.

Toujours dans le cadre du présent réseau de télévision ca-

blée,une autre caméra couleur sera instalée A-1'extérieur de
l'avion,étant télécommandée et orientable A 360°,afin de permet-

tre aux passagers d'tadmirer en direct sur leurs postes indivi-

duels ainsi que sur le poste collectif,écran géant,les paysages
pendant levol,ainsi que le décollage et l'atterrissage.Ainsi,
méme les passagers ne se trouvant pas assis auprés des hublots
pourront profiter grace au présent dispositif,d'une magnifique
vue extérieure, ,

Grfce au présent procédé ,utilisant des postes individuels
de télévision,ltattention des enfants,voyageant dans les : avions

trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,bateaux,pourra tre captée d'une ma-
niére certaine,améliorant le confort des autres passagerse

Les personnes qui ont des problémes lors des déplacements

en avion,et bateau,notamment : inhibitions,malaises,provoqués

par un état nerveux,pourront trouver gr&ce au présent procédé

‘vidéo une distraction immédiate.La tendance actuelle étant d'in-=-

terdire,de plus en plus,la fumée des cigarettes dans les lieux
publiques,les fumeurs se trouvent dans un état de stress,notam-

ment pendant des voyages de longue durée.

Le présent procédé de réseau vidéo c&blé installé dans
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avion,train,car,aéroglisseur,bateau,dont le visionnagechaque °$

vision,apporte une nouveauté absolue sur le plan international,

des Gmissions est éffectué sur des postes individuels de té1é-

employant un ensemble de dispositifs techniques trés performants.

Indéniablement,une ére nouvelle s'ouvre,gr&ce A la présente
invention dans le domaine de la communication audio-visuelle

170

individuelle,dans les moyens de transport collectifs.
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REVENDICATIONS

1) Procédé en ce qu'il comporte wun réseau vidéo cAb1é internatio-~

nal progranmé et contré1é en permanence par ordinateur,diffusant.

simultanément 1 a 100 chaines de télévision couleur,systéme +: SECA

PAL, NTSC,installé A bord des avions,trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,ba--
teaux,pour la communication d'informations spécifiques A chaque

compagnie,sa securité et celle des voyageurs,et le visionnage de
programmes Ge détente : en direct,captés des satelittes grf&ce Aa

une antenie,ainsi que des programmes pré-enregistrés sur des cas=

settes et vidéo disques,le visionnage étant assuré sur un poste

individvel,pour chaque passager,muni d'un -casque stéréo,et sur uneeee.

écran géant collectif.

2) Daspositif selon la revendication 1 caractérisé en ce que leB

cablase vidéo,dans chaque avion ou moyen de transport,pour chaque
euil et pour l'écran collectif,est réalisé par des fibres op-

: 2ticues,diffusant : 2 a 100 chaftnes,simultanGnent.

%) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,caractérisé par le vi-

nédividuel sur poste de té1lévision,dont la diagonale des z

itéeran est conprise entre 10 et 40 centimétres,maximum,a tube ca-
o

°

s

WA cristaux Liquides,muni de casque stétéoe

") Dispositif selon le revendication 1,2,caractérisé par le vie

sionnage,simnultané,sur un poste de télévision couleur,a cristaux
aLiquides,écran géant,collectif,dont la diagonale maximale est de

3 métres,chaque passager utilisant un casque stéréo individuel.
5) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,5,caractérisé en ce que

1l'emplacement de chaque poste de télévision,individuel,est réalisé
2

en, fonction de chaque compagnie,selion les variantes 8

@ sur un support Firé sur L'accoudoir de chaque fautevil,étant

orientable a 560°

= sur un support firé sur ltaccoudoir de chaque fauteuil,étant
~

escamotable,téléscopique et orientable a 550°

= sur un support fisé au plancher,entre les 2 fauteuilts,étant

téléscopique et orientable A 366°

= suz les dossiers des fauteuilis,en face de chaque passager,

Atant firé sux un support téléscopique et orientable a 360°.
5) Disnositif seion la revendication 1,4,5,4,caractéris& en ce

qve L'fantenne collective qui capte les satelittes,ies émissions

dicfusées,est progranmée et suivie automatiquenent,en permanence,
&

sitir selon ila revendication 1,5,en ce que le iecteur
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Ge cassettes et disques vidéo est individuel,branché sur le poste
de télévision de chaque passager,et selon une variante le lecteur

est encastré dans ce poste,fonctionnat sur piles ou accumulateurs.
8) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,en ce qu'une caméra de

télévision couleur,télécommandé,orientable 4 3560°,transmet des i-
mages en direct sur un moniteur,visionné uniquement par un membre
de la compagnie,afin d'assurer en permanence 1a securité intérieu-
re de chaque avion ou moyen de transport,ainsi que celle des voya=

geurs : vue générale et zZoome
$) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,5,%, en ce qu'une caméra

de télévision couleur,téiécommandé et orientable a 560° est placée
sotts le fuselage et selon une variante sur le fuselage de 1'tavion
ou le toit des moyens de transport : trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,ba=-

teaux,transmettant des images endirect sur chaque écran de eene~
vision,individuel fpour chaque passager et sur 1l'écran colliectif£
paysages en vol, décollage, artterissage,etc., tout en assurant la se«=
curité de chaque avion ow moyen de transport = respectant les lois

n:vigueur internationales.
om eae - bh a16) BDispositif selon la revendication 14255 9%_55557,5,9,en Ce

a'ts pmindi-ordinateur diffuse son programme et contrédle itensemble-

es dispositifs du réseau vidéo c&b1é$,international,dans le cadrea)

Ny e chaque avion ow moyen de transport,étant relié aux autres mini-
vdinateurs par le moyen de disquettes inter-~changeables, étant°

)
Q Q Jt & par um ordinateur central qui les programme et les contrdéle

cas%3 ts] 0FH 8ence,dont ia mémoire comprend l'ensemble des moyens de

ort : aviation,terrestre smaritineecr ate]
) s

P. 145



 
P. 146

passenger.

@ @

Page|

The process of the present invention consists of a means of operation in orderto create a -

new product of mass consumption, on a worldwide basis, by putting to use a collection of
devices.

This invention concernsa plurality of devices linked together in a mannerso that they
form a single inventive concept.

. Accordingly, the process created according to the present invention creates products
which fflow directly from it.

The present invention concerns a new procedure which creates an international cable
network, programmed and controlled by computer, having a plurality of television channels,

- broadcasting programssimultaneously, in color system: SECAM, PAL, NTSC,installed on board:
airplanes, trains, buses, hovercrafts, ships; for communicating information in closed circuits for
specific parties; and for watching leisure programs: broadcastlive from satellites and collected by
a collective antenna; and prerecorded programs: on cassettes or video disks, the viewing ofwhich
is assured on individual or collective terminals: through cathode ray tube terminals or liquid
crystal terminals, and including stereo earphones. . .

Traditionally, particularly in field of aviation, movies are broadcast on a universal basis,

during flights, by collective cinematographic projection, as a result of which the passengers, the
consumers, have no possibility of choice.

With this type ofbroadcasting,the freedom of choice does not exist.
In consequence, this concept limits theindividual freedom and personal comfort of each
The process, according to the invention, provides a remedy for this inconvenience.
It consists, in practice, of an individual color television, equipped with stereo earphones,

which would allow each passengerto chose, at any time, one of these commercial channels,
broadcasted simultaneously and without charge, within the scope of the presented network.

Page 2

Being a world premiere, a very large choice of leisure and informative programs, in many ,
languages, is offered every day.

Thus understood, the present process in accordance with the invention, operates the
biggest commercial color video cabled network in the world, since it applies to the network of
every transportation company whethernational or international, putting in concrete form a new _
concept. ,

This viewing process, color video, on individual television sets, for each passenger,
specially in airplanes, constitutes an audiovisual communication apparatus of wide usage..

Since different types of airplanes are currently in service on an international plan, each
companyattributes a specific space for eachseat.

Consequently, the installation of each individual television set, in order to improvethe
comfort of each passenger, will be done in accordanceto the following factors: a) space between
chairs, b) surroundinglight, c) individual lighting, d) chair inclination, e) the view angle of each
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user, at the same time respecting international safety standards, specially the electrical current
feed: area, batteries, storage cells.

The video cabling of each airplane, or transportation vehicle, of this vast international
network, on which viewing is made possible through a communal large screen and through

individual sets, constitutes a new apparatus, according to the invention, forming one single
concept.

The colortelevision screensinstalled in each airplane or transportation vehicle, have: a)
‘ for the collective set, with liquid crystals: a diagonal of 3 meters maximum, and b) for each
individual set, a diagonal of 10 to 40 centimeters maximum.

According to the variables of the present process, each individual setis installed:
- on a fixed support, placed on the arm ofeach chair, having a 360° orientation
- on a fixed support, placed on the arm ofeach chair, retractable, telescopic and having a

360° orientation

- on a floor fixed support, between 2 chairs, telescopic and having a 360° orientation
Page 3

- on the back ofthechairs,facing each passenger,fixed to a telescopic support and having
a 360° orientation

The cabling of the present process,iss made possible by a fiber optic apparatus, which
broadcasts simultaneously multiple color channels:

a) internal communication, in closedcircuit, specific to each transportation company:
different messages, especially security measures, time zones, weather, etc.,

b) the direct broadcasting of programs transmitted by satellites, receivediby a collective
antenna,

c) broadcasting of informative and leisure programs, prerecorded: on cassettes and video |
disks, each channel having its own players

The assembly ofthe present process, this apparatus for a universal video cable network, is
programmedand tracked automatically, permanently, either as a whole orindividually for each
airplane or transportation vehicle, by a general computerand in addition by microcomputers.

For example, the collective antenna which collects the broadcasted programs from the
satellites is programmed andtracked automatically, as are the video play devices: cassettes and
disks.

This important world network, video cabled, broadcasts simultaneously multiple
commercial and specialized channels, in many languages.

The numberofbroadcasted channels, simultaneously, in each airplane of transportation
vehicle, is between 1 to 100.

The process of the present invention concernsa plurality of apparatus|linked to one
another forming onesingle inventive concept.

Accordingly, to add even moreto the individual comfort of each passenger, within the
framework oftransportation companies, in particular the choice of information and leisure
programs, anothervariation of this network, according to the present system,lies in the consistent
use of individual color television sets which have a video player: cassette or disk, incorporated.
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During the broadcasting of these programs, offered by the different commercial channels,
passengers will be able to view films, sports, and commercials from national and international
sources.

Page 4

Having regard to the numberofaviation companies and the numberofflights daily, and
also the ground transportation industry:( trains, buses), and naval: hovercrafts, ships, presenters of
commercials will accordingly benefit, with the present apparatus in accordance with the invention,
from the widest cable television network in the world.

_ These television commercials are profitable.
_ Transportation companies will find, with the present process, an obvious technical and

financial interest for their commercial rentability and their comfort.
Byusing these technical apparatuses, a new conceptual progressis realized.
To improvethe safety of passengers and airplanes, a color television camera, remote

controlled and having a 360° orientation, operating under closed circuit, will be installed. An
interior view, general and zoomed, of each airplane or transportation vehicle will be broadcasted
only on one monitor, viewed by a memberofthe company.

This camera is hidden, andfixed in the ceiling.
Alwaysin the outline of the present cabled television network, another color camerawill

be installed inside the airplane, being remote controlled and having a 360° orientation, in order to
allow the passengers to admirelive on their individual sets, and also on the collective set, the big
screen, the views during the flight, and also during takeoff and landing. Thus, even passengers
whoare notsitting at a window seat may benefit, thanks to the present apparatus, of the
magnificent outside view.

With the present process, using individual television sets, the attention of children

traveling in: airplanes, trains, buses, hovercrafts, ships, will be retained in a relaible way,
- improving the comfort of the other passengers.

People having problems during movements in airplanesor ships, especially inhibitions and
uneasinesses provoked by a nervousstate, will be able to find, with the present video process, an .

immediate distraction. The current tendency more and moreto prohibit cigarette smoke in public
places puts smokersin a state of stress, especially during trips of long duration.

The present video cabled network process, installed in each: airplane, train, bus,
hovercraft, ship, where the viewing of the programsis done onindividual televisionsets, brings an
absolute novelty on the international basis.

Undeniably, a new era opens, with the present invention, in the individual audiovisual
communication domain,in collective transportation.

Page 6

CLAIMS
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1) Process whichincludesan international video cabled network programmed and
controlled permanently by computer, broadcasting simultaneously 1 to 100 colortelevision
channels, system: SECAN, PAL, NTSC,installed on board airplanes, trains, buses, hovercrafts,
ships, for the communication ofspecific information to each company, its security and that ofits
consumers, and the viewing ofleisure programs: live, collected from satellites with an antenna, as
well as prerecorded programsoncassettes and video disks, the viewing made on an individual set,
for each passenger, equipped with earphones, and on a collective big screen.

2) Apparatus according to claim ] characterized in thatr the video cabling,in each airplane
or transportation vehicle, for each seat and thecollective screen, is realized with fiber optics,
broadcasting: 1 to 100 channels simultaneously.

3) Apparatus accordingto claims 1 and 2, characterized by individual viewing on a
cathodetubeorliquid crystal television set, which the diagonal of the screen being between 10
and 40 centimeters, maximum, equipped with earphones.

4) Apparatus according to claims 1 and 2 characterized by the simultaneous viewing, ona
color, liquid crystal television set, big screen, collective, which the maximum diagonal is of 5
meters, each passenger using individual earphones.

5) Apparatus accordingto claims 1, 2 and 3, characterized in terms with the placement of
each individual television set, which is done under function of each company, according to the
variants:

- on a fixed support, placed on the arm of each chair, having a 360° orientation

- on a fixed support, placed on the arm of each chair, retractable, telescopic and having a
360° orientation

- on a floor fixed support, between 2 chairs, telescopic and having a 360° orientation
- on the back ofthe chairs, facing each passenger, fixed to a telescopic support and having

a 360°orientation

6) Apparatusaccording to claims 1, 2, 3 and 4, characterized in terms of which the
collective antenna which collects the broadcasted showsfrom satellites, is programmed and
followed permanently by computer.

7) Apparatus according to claims 1 and 5 in terms ofwhich the cassette and video disk
player are individual, pluggedto the television set of each passenger, and accordingto avariant
the player is encased into this set, operating by batteries or storage cell.

8) Apparatus according to claims 1 and 2 in terms of which a color television camera,.
remote controlled, having a 360° orientation, transmits live images on a monitor, viewed only by a
memberofthe company, in order to assure permanently the interior safety of each airplane of
transportation vehicle, as well as that of the consumers: general and zoomed view. —

9) Apparatus according to claims 1, 2, 3 and 4, in terms of which a colortelevision
camera, remote controlled and having a 360° orientation is placed under the fuselage and
according to a variant on the fuselage ofthe airplane or the roof of the transportation vehicles:
trains, buses, hover crafts, ships, transmitting live images on each television screen, individual for
each passenger and onthecollective screen: flight sceneries, takeoffs, landings, etc., all while
assuring the safety of each airplane of transportation vehicle - respecting enforced international
laws.

10) Apparatus according to claims 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 in terms ofwhich a miniature
computer broadcasts its program and controls the whole apparatuses of the international video
cabled network, in the outline of each airplane or transportation vehicle, being linked to the other
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miniature computers by interchangeable diskettes, being controlled by a central computer which

programsthem and controls them permanently, which the memory includes the whole of
transportation vehicles: aviation, terrestrial, naval.
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@) Entertainment and data management system for passengervehicle including individual seat
interactive video terminals.

@&) An interactive video terminal (14) comprises a
video display screen (22) and a transparent touch
panel (24) overlying the screen (22) and having a
plurality of pressure sensitive areas for generating
‘discrete electrical selection signals respectively
when touched. Further are provided computing
means (30) for generating visual prompts corre-
sponding to predetermined selectable operations of
the terminal (14) for-display on the screen (22)
underlying predetermined pressure sensitive areas
of the panel (24) respectively. Control means (28)
are provided, which control means (28) are respon-
sive to said ‘selection signals from the panel (24) for
controlling the terminal (14) to perform said oper-
ations corresponding thereto respectively.
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requests verbally. Ordering of catalog items, pay-
ments by credit card and placing of telephone cails
are entirely free of flight attendant participation.

These and other features and advantages of
the present invention will be apparent to those
skilled in the art from the following detailed de-
scription, taken together with the accompanying
drawings, in which like reference numerals refer to
like parts.

DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS.

FIG. 1 is a simplified blockdiagram of a first
embodiment of an interactive video entertain-

ment and data management system of the
present invention including individual interactive
seat video terminals; ,

FIG. 2 is a front elevational view of a terminal of ,
the system of FIG. 1;
FIG. 3 is a simplified side elevational view illus-
trating an exemplary layout of components in
the terminal of FIG. 2;

FIG. 4 is a diagram illustrating the layout of a
touch panel of the terminal of FIG. 2;
FIG. 5 is. a more detailed block diagram of the
systemof FIG. 1;
FIG. 6 is a perspective view of a terminal of a
second embodiment of an interactive video en-

tertainment and data management system of the
present invention; and
FIG. 7 is a block diagram of the system of FIG.
6.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

Referring to FIGs. 1 to 3 of the drawing, an
interactive video entertainment and data manage-

“ment system for a passenger vehicle such as an
aircraft is generally designated as 10, and inciudes
a central terminal 12 and a plurality of remote
video terminals 14. Although only. one terminal 14
is illustrated, a plurality of terminals 14 are pro-
vided in the system 10, with one terminal 14 being
mounted

shown in FIG.2, the illustrated terminal 14 includes
a housing 15 mounted in a seatback 16 so as to be
comfortably viewable by a passenger: in the seat

immediately behind the seatback 16. For front row
seats, the terminal 14 is mounted in a bulkhead
forward of the seat.

The central terminal 12 includes an entertain-

ment section 12a for generating a multiplexed
video/audio signal including a plurality of movie
channels. Although not specifically illustrated, the
section 12a typically includes a plurality of VTRs
for playing different movies respectively and a mul-
tiplexer for multiplexing the channels and feeding
the resulting signal to the terminals 14 via a line

forward of each passenger seat. As.
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18. The central terminal 12 also inciudes a data

section 12b for polling the terminals 14 for data,
and receiving the data therefrom over a line 20.
The central terminal 12 may further include a
radiotelephone transceiver unit 12c for enabling
passengers to place overseas telephone calls from
the aircraft.

The details of the central terminal 12 and lines

18 and 20 per se are not the particular subject

matter of the present invention. A central terminal

and interconnecting lines suitable for practicing the
invention are commercially available from Hughes-
Avicom International (HAI) of Glendora, CA. Al-

though notillustrated in detail, the data section 12b
generally includes a mainframe class computer ca-
pable of multi-user, multi-tasking operation and
downloading of data received from the terminals 14

to an external facility for processing. The data
section 12b communicates with. the terminals 14

using a local area network (LAN) such as the
Ampro "Arcnet" system. In this case, the line 20 is
constituted by a twisted conductor pair, and the
individual seat terminals 14 are sequentially polled

for data from the central terminal 12 using a “token
ring" communications protocol.

Each remote terminal 14 includes a video dis-

play screen 22 such asaflat liquid crystal display
(LCD) panel. A commercially available display
screen 22 suitable for application in the present
system 10 is the Sharp TFT-LCD module no.
LQ4NCO1. A transparent touch panel 24 is moun-
ted closely adjacent to and overlying the screen 22
as illustrated in FIG. 3.

The touch panel 24 has a plurality of touch
sensitive areas which produce discrete electrical
selection signals when touched. A suitable touch
panei 24 which is commercially available from
Transparent Devices, Inc. of Westlake Village, CA
has, as illustrated in FIG. 4, 16 touch sensitive

areas arranged in rows R1 to R4 and columns C1
to C4. Each touch sensitive area is designated by a
row and column coordinate.

As illustrated in FIG. 1, each terminal 14 in-
cludes an electronic controi unit 28 which controls

a text generator 30 to generate and display the
visual prompts on the screen 22. It will be noted
that the text generator 30 may be replaced within
the scope of the invention by a character generator
which generates visual prompts in the form of
icons or the like, although not specifically illus-
trated. A commercially available text generator 30
suitable for use in the system 10 is the Fujitsu
Display Controller LS! no. MB88324A.

The multiplexed video/audio movie channel
signal is received over the line 18 by a tuner 32,
which tunes to a selected channel, feeds the chan-

nel video signal to the screen 22 via the text
generator 30 and feeds the channel audio signal to”
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An outgoing telephone cail can be placed by
touching column C3 or C4 in row R3. Lower ievel
menus including prompts for the telephone number
and payment method will be progressively dis-
played, in addition to prompts indicating the status
of the cail. The headphones 34 include a micro-
phone as well as speakers to enable telephone —
communications. Each terminal 14 further includes
an audio selector 38 which is controlled by the

control unit 28 to connect the headphones 34 to
the telephone unit 12c through a telephone cable
40 whenthe telephone function is selected.

The terminal 14 is illustrated in more detail in

FIG. 5, and includes a digital processor 42 whichis
preferably embodied by the Dallas DS5000 Soft
Microcontroller described above. The processor 42
communicates with the data section 12b of the

central terminal 12 over the line 20 via an Arcnet

LAN interface unit 44. The terminals 14 are op-
erated as slave units and are sequentially polled
from the central terminal 12 using the Arcnet token
ring protocol.

Although not specifically illustrated, the menu
system also enables selection of "BRIGHTNESS",
"CONTRAST", "COLOR", "VOLUME"—and
"HEADSET BALANCE" prompts for adjustment of
the corresponding display and sound attributes.
Whenone of these prompts is displayed, touching
an up or down arrow prompt displayed on the
screen 22 causes the displayed attribute to be

varied in the respective direction. The display tint
can be adjusted in a similar manner.

Although not shown in detail, the touch panel
24 includes four enable lines and four read lines

‘ which are connected to the processor 42 through
buffers 56 and 58 respectively. The processor 42
controls the tuner 32 via a serial I?C bus 60, and is

interfaced to the bus 60 by an IC interface 62
such as the Philips [C-Bus Controller no.
PCD8584. The processor 42 also controls the
brightness, contrast, color and tint of the display on
the screen 22 over the I?C bus 60 via digital-to-
analog converters (DACs) 64, 66, 68 and 70 re-
spectively. Eight of these DACs are commercially
available in a single package as the Philips Octuple
6-bit DAC with I?C bus no. TDA8444. The card

reader 36 is connected to the processor 42 by a
buffer 71.

The terminal 14 further includes a synchroniza-

tion separator 72 which is preferably embodied by
the National Semiconductor Video Sync Separator
no. LMi881. The tuner 32 has a synchronization

signal output which is connected to the separator
72. Tnen a video signal is output from the tuner 32,
the separator 72 generates and feeds vertical and
horizontal synchronization (sync) pulses to the text
generator 30 for superposition of text prompts on a
movie, and feeds vertical sync pulses to the pro-
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cessor 42.

The presence of vertical sync pulses indicates
to the processor 42 that a video signal is present.
In response, the processor 42 controls the text
generator 30 to utilize the sync signals from the
separator 72. When a video signal is not present,
such as while text prompts are being displayed on
the screen 22 for ordering food, drinks, etc., the
processor 42 does not receive vertical sync pulses
from the separator 72, andcontrols the text gener-
ator 30 to generate sync pulses internally for dis-
play of the text prompts. ,

The terminal 14 may provide additional func-
tions such as displaying a video game which can
be played using a remote module such as the
Nitendo Super NES (not shown). A connector 74 is
illustrated in FIG. 2 which enables the game mod-

ule to be connected to the terminal 14 by a modu-
lar telephone cable or the like. The terminal 14
may also display movie previews,. weather maps,
flight status, connecting flight and other information
generated by the central terminal 12.

The terminal 14 also preferably includes an

auxiliary processor 73 as embodied by the Ampro
CoreModule xt Processor Board. The processor 73
provides an intelligent interface between the inter-
face unit 44 and the processor 42, and includes

256K bytes of non-volatile memory for the storage
of system programs, credit card sales information
and other data.

The processor 73 also enables video display of
weather maps, airport diagrams and_ other
computer-generated color graphics images. A color
graphics adaptor (CGA) interface unit 74 as em-
bodied by the Ampro MiniModule CGA Board con-
verts data from the processor 73 into CGA com-
posite video. ‘A multiplexer 75 is controlled by the
processor 42 to select either the video from the
text generator 30 or the CGA video from theinter-
face 74 for display on the screen 22.

Passenger aircraft often have first class sec-
tions which provide enhanced services above those
of coach, business class, etc. In such an aircraft,

the terminals 14 may be provided in the lower
class sections, and terminals 80 illustrated in FIGs.

6 and 7 provided in the first class section. Each
terminal 80 includes a fixed housing 82 which is
detachably mounted in an armrest console 84 of a
first-class passenger seat. A personal VTR player
86 is provided in the fixed housing 82 for playing of
a movie recorded on a video cassette tape 88 from
a library available on the aircraft. It will be under-
stood that a player which reproduces entertainment
recorded on other video storage media such as ~

video discs, may be substituted for the VTR player
within the scope of the invention.

A movable housing 90 is supported at the end
of a pivotable swing arm 92, and is movable from a
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The terminal of claim 1, characterized in that :

the computing means (30) comprises
means (30) for generating said prompts in the
form of a multi-level menu structure;

the control means (28, 94) comprises
means (75) for controlling the terminal (14, 80)
to perform said operations in response to a
combination of a selected menu level and said

selection signals respectively.

The terminal of claim 1 or claim.2, character-
ized by tuner means (32) for receiving a mul- ~
tiplexed video signal including a plurality of
video channels and tuning to a selected chan-
nel for display.on the screen (22), whereby

_ the computing means (30) comprises
means (30) for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to said channels for |
display on the screen underlying predeter- |
mined pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of the
panel (24) respectively; and

the control means (28, 94) comprises
means (75) for controlling the terminal to termi- .
nate display of said prompts and display said
selected channel from the tuner means (32) on
the screen (22) in response to a selection
signal generated by the panei (24) correspond-
ing to said selected channel.

The terminal of any of claims 1 - 3, character-
ized by video player means (86) for generating
video program signals corresponding to a pro-

. gram recorded on a video storage medium
(88) for display on the screen (22), whereby

the computing means (30) further com-
prises means for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to selectable oper-
ations. of the video player means (86) for dis-
play on the screen (22) underlying predeter-
mined pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of the
panel (24) respectively; and ,

the control means (28, 94) controls the

video player means (86) to perform said oper-
ations in response to said selection signals
corresponding thereto respectively.

The terminal of claims 3 and 4, characterized
in that:

the computing means (30) further com-
prises means for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to the tuner means (32)
and the video player means (86) for display on
the screen (22) underlying predetermined
pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of the panel (24)
respectively; and

the control means (28, 94) comprises
means (75, 114) for controlling the terminal
(22) to display a selected channel from the
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tuner means (32) or the program signals from
‘the video player means (86) in response to
said selection signais corresponding thereto
respectively.

The terminal of any of claims 1 - 5, character-
ized by communication means (44) for trans-
mitting data signals external of the. terminal
(14, 80), whereby

the computing means (30) comprises:
prompt generating means (30) for generat-

ing predetermined prompts corresponding to
selectable data signals for external transmis-
sion for display on the screen (22) underlying
predetermined pressure sensitive areas (R/C)
of the panel (24); and

data generating means (42, 95) for gen-
erating said data signals; and

the contro! means (28, 94) comprises
means (73) for controlling the. communication
means (44) to transmit said data signals in
response to said selection signals correspond-
ing thereto respectively.

The terminal of claim 6, characterized in that:

the prompt generating means (30) com-
prises means (30) for generating said prompts
as corresponding to items which can be selec-

tably requested; and
the data generating means (42, 95) com-

prises means for generating said data signals
as corresponding to said requested items.

The terminal of claim 7, characterized by card

reader means (36) for reading carddata from a
card inserted therein for payment for said re-

quested items, whereby
the prompt generating means (30) com-

prises means for generating a prompt instruct-
ing insertion of the card into the card reader
means (36); and

the communication means (44) comprises
means for transmitting said card data together
with said data signals corresponding to said
requested items.

The terminal of any of claims 1 - 8, character-
ized by telephone transceiver means (38),
whereby

the computing means (30) further com-
prises means for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to selectable oper-
ations of the telephone transceiver means (38)
for display on the screen (22) underlying pre-
determined pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of
the panel (24); and

the control means (28, 94) comprises

means for controlling the telephone transceiver
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the first processor means (95) comprises
means for receiving said card data read from
the card reader means (36) in response to
insertion of the card therein.

An interactive data management system (10)
for a vehicle having a plurality of seats, com-
prising:

a plurality of remote video terminals (14,
80) mounted adjacent to respective seats, each
video terminal (14, 80) including:.

a video display screen (22);
a transparent touch panel (24) overlying

the screen (22) and having a plurality of pres-
sure sensitive areas (R/C) for generating dis-
crete electrical selection signals respectively
when touched;

communication means (44) for transmitting
data signals external of the terminal (14, 80);

computing means (30) including prompt
generating means for generating predeter-
mined visual prompts corresponding to said
data signals for display on the screen (22)
underlying predetermined pressure sensitive
areas (R/C) of the panel (24) and data generat-
ing means (42, 95) for generating said data
signals respectively; and

control means (28, 94) responsive to said
selection signals from the panel (24) for con-
trolling the communication means (44) to trans-
mit said data signals corresponding thereto
respectively; and ,

central terminal means (12) including:
communication means (12b) for receiving

said data signals from the terminals; and
processing means for performing oper-

ations corresponding to said received data sig-
nals.

The system of claim 18, characterized in that:
each prompt generating means (30) com-

prises means for generating said prompts as
corresponding to items which can be selec-
tably requested; and

each data generating means (42, 95) com-
prises means for generating said data signals
as corresponding to said requested items.

The system of claim 19, characterized in that:
. each video terminal (14, 80) further com-

prising card reader means (36) for reading
card data from a card inserted therein for pay-

mentfor said requested items;

each prompt generating means (30) com-
prises means for generating a prompt instruct-
ing insertion of the card into the card reader

_ means (36); and
each communication means (44) com-
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prises means for transmitting said card data-
together with said data signals corresponding
to said requested items respectively to the

central terminal means (12).

The system of any of claims 18 - 20, char-
acterized in that:

the central terminal means (12) further in-

cludes means (12a) for generating a multi-
plexed video signal including a plurality of vid-
eo channels;

each video terminal (14, 80) includes tuner
means (32) for receiving the multiplexed video
signal and tuning to a selected channel for
display on the screen (22);

each prompt generating means (30) com-
prises means for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to said channels for
display on the screen (22) underlying predeter-
mined pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of the
panel (24) respectively; and

the control means (28, 94) comprises
means for controlling the terminal (14, 80) to
terminate display of said prompts and display
said selected channel from the tuner means

(32) on the screen (22) in response to a selec-
tion signal generated by the panel (24) cor-
responding to said selected channel.

The system of any of claims 18 - 21, char-
acterized in that:

each video. terminal (14, 80) further com-

prises video player means (86) for generating
video program signals corresponding to a pro-
gram recorded on a video storage medium
(88) for display on the screen (22), whereby

each computing means (30) further com-
prises means for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to selectable oper-
ations of the video player means (86) for dis-

play on the screen (22) underlying predeter-
mined pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of the
panel (24) respectively; and

each control means (28, 94) controls the
video player means (86) to perform said oper- |
ations in response to said selection signals
corresponding thereto respectively.

The system of claim 22, characterized in that:
each computing means (30) further com-

prises means for generating predetermined
prompts corresponding to the tuner means (32)
and the video player means (86) for display on
the screen (22) underlying predetermined
pressure sensitive areas (R/C) of the panel (24)
respectively; and .

each control means (28, 94) comprises

means (114) for controlling the terminal to dis-
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Liinvention concemele sysidime de transmission d'un sysi¢me informanque em-
barqué. qui ful congu pourréaliser un réseau local 4 bord de véhicules ferroviaires. L'ob-
ectif duréseau local était de subsutuer une ligne de transmussion unique aux innombra-
bles lassons filaires qui reliaient autrefoisles organes de contrdle et de commande au pos-
te de conduite. Dans un réseau local, cette ligne de transmussion est partagée par des équi-
pements proches des organes de contdle et de commande et permet d' achernuner les in-
formations devant étre échangées par ces Squipernents.

Un systeme de transmission utilisé au sein d'un réseau local embarqué 4 bord de
vehicules ferroviairesest connu sousle nom déposé TORNAD,ex décnt dans unarncle de

_D. DUHOT mnutulé “TORNAD™ Réseau InformatiqueHauteDispombrlitd, publié dans
la revue Alsthom, numero 8, 1987. '

L'environnement ferroviaire impose un cenain nombre de contraintes. pnses en
compte lors de la conception d'un réseaulocal, La présence de fortes perturbationsélec-
tromagnéuques a mauvele choix d'une ligne de ransmussion formee de paire torsadée
blindée. L’imumunaté au bruit est assurée dans une certasne mesure par le choix d'un coda-
fe sans composante conunue. Le besod'une isolanon galvanuque dlevee (1500 Vo enue
Vélectronique et le systeme de cdblage est sausfait par luulisation de wansformateurs
disolement. Les distances imponantes (jusqu’a $00 metres) entre les équipemnents d’ex-
cémité de certains véhicules ferroviaires smposent queles signauk sotent remus en forme.

Le systeme de l'art anténeur prenait également en compte les concraintes de I'envi-
ronnementfervoviaire, mais Comportait uncertain nambre d‘wnconvénients, és. la top
logie en anneau et aluulisation conjornte d'un protocole d’anneaua jeton. Les informa:
bons recues devaient coe interprétees avant d'éve réeemuses. ce qui grevait signific anive-
mentles performances( traversée d'un equipement en 25 mucrosecondes). Une rupture de

la higne de transmission conduisatt de plus & modifier le prowncole répissant les échanges
entre les équipements ains: quele passage du jeton.

Le systéme de ransmission selon linvenuon adopte une topologie en bus, dansls
quelle les informauons éruses af imigagve d'un équipement sont recues par leasemble
des autres équipements. Ce systeme de transrrussion est compesé d'une ligne de ransimus-
soon et de sous-systemes, hébergés au seinde chaque équipement, qui coanectent les
équipements a cette ligne de mansrmssion. La ligne de ransmussion est formec d'une
chaine ouverte de haisons point-a-point bidirecuonnelies: Ces SOus-Sysiemes sont
Gésignes dans ce qui suit par te terme « tete de ligne ». Les signaux sont remus enforme par
des répeteurs integres au sein de Ja téte de ligne de chaque equipement Le souci de ne pas
propager le bruit le dong de la ligne de cransmussion a conduit 4 associer La fonenon de
répéteur a la foncuon de reconnaissance de signaua de preambule. La disponbilité du
systéme de wansimussion est accrue par la redondancede la ligne de watsmassion, Enfin,
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acces 41a ligne de transmission en un temps borne est garanu a chaque Sauipement parlutshsanen du protocole de bus a jeton défins par la norme [SO 4802.4

Loruqu'unetéte de ligne émet des ugnaus alimnaove det’equipement au sin du-
quelelle est hébergee. les signaus sont ansmis sumultanément sur chacun des vegments
de la ligne de transmussion aunquels la téte de ligne est raccordée. -

Chaque téte de ligne assure la propagation des signaus le long de la ligne de wans-
massion, de telle sorte que les signaua pussent étre recus par tous les équtpements. Cha-
que téte de figne assure égalementla remuse en forme des ugnaun.en les ammplifianteten
les resynchror sant. - ;

Une téte de ligne est 3 Mécoute des ugnauy sur chacun des segments de fa ligne de
transmission auxquels elle evtraccord¢e Des qu'un ugnal est recu d'un des segments, ta
tte de ingne s‘interdit de recevorr du segment oppme.et propa ge suf ce segmentle signal
regu Si des signaus sont rec. simuttanement de chacun des segments de ia ligne de
Tansmussion,la téte de ligne cuist arbrerarement le ugnal ecu d'un des segments et
ignore le signal regu du segment oppo.

Le syseme de tranunission selon I'invention cominne donc des aspects d'une to-
pologie en bus (ligne de transmission bidirectionnelle. tecepuon d‘informations idenu-
quespar tous les equipement) A des aspects d'une topologieen anneau ihaisons point-a-
point, remuse en forme des signaux par chaque ¢quipement). \

La redondance, optiornelle, de la ligne de transmussion accroitla disponitilité do
sysieme de transmission,

Liiavention a donc pour objet un systeme de transmussion d'un signal entre des
equipements d'un systeme informatique embarqué, les equipements ¢tant connectes 2
une ligne de transrussion,La ligne de cransmussion etant composee de liaisons point-a-
point. caracténsé ence que les liassonspoint: a- paint sont bedarecuonnelles et forment une
chaine ouverte.

Liinvenuon sera micua compnise et d'autres avantages et Caracténshiques parucu-
heres apparastront 3 la lecture de fa descnption qui sutt. donnée 3 ute d’exernple non hi-
mutaul, sc.ompagnee des figures annexes, parry Je uquetles -

~ Li figure | represente une vuc globale du systeme de transmussion seloa f inven:
von,

~ let figures 2 et J representent une ligne de ransmession formec de lasens pont:
4 pu.rt, avec ou sans redondance de la Lene de canumussion,

~ les figures Set 5 illuscrent | érrusuon d'un signal par un equipement, avec ou sans
redond ce de La ligne de ransmission,

~ les figures 6, 7 et 8 illussrent ta récepucn sélecuve d'un signal par Un equipement
avee ou sans redondance dela ligne de wansmassion.
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~ la figure 9 représente fe mécanisme d’arguillage des signaus au sein de ta tte de
ligne.

Sur la figure | sont représentes des équipements 2 reliés par la ligne de transmis-
sion 3. a laquelle chacun des équipements est connecté par!’ inmtermédiaire d'une téte de
ligne 4 assurant Iémission, la reception et la propagation des signaus.

Sur fa figure 2 sont représentés trots éequipements §1,52, $3. connectésa la ligne de
-transmussion sion |"invention. Un signal émus par la téte de ligne de équipernent $2 est
acheminéle tong de ta ligne de tansmussion. Les tétes de lignes des equipement S1 e153

recoivent le signal d'un des segments de la ligne de transmussion ette propagent apresremuse en forme sur le segment oppose.

Surla figure 3 est représeniée La redondance de 1a ligne de transission. Les deus
segments 11] et 12 relent la téte de hgne de I'équiperrent S2 A la tate de ligne de 1équipe!
ment 51, et les deux segments 21 et 22 relent la téte de Ligne de I’équipement $2 ala wre
de ligne de’Equipernent 53, La récepuon et !’émission sur chacun des quatre segments
11, 12, 21, 22 peuvent etre inhibées ou activées sous le contréle de |'équipement $2.

La téte de ligne d'un équipement émet ses signaus sur chacun des segments de la
ligne de transmission auzquels elle est raccordée, Cecr est représenté, pour un équipe-
ment $1, sur ia figure 4 dansle cas d'une ligne de transmission sans redondance, et sur fa

figure 3 dans le cas d'une ligne de transrusuicn avec redondance. Pendani la durée de
Iémussion des ssgnaun, la téte de ligne s‘interdit de recevou des signadx de chacun des
segments de la ligne de transmussion auaquels elle ext raccordéc,

Un equipernent est prét a recevour des signaux sur chacun des segments de La ligne
de Tansmission auxquels tl est reccordé. Ceci est represente, pour un equipernent S|, sur
ta figure 6 dansle casd'une ligne de transmuon sans redondance.et sur les figures 7 et 8
dansle cas d'une ligne de transmission avec redandance.

Dansle cas d'une ligne de transmission sans redondanc.. la téte de ligne de Véqui-
pement Si sélecuonne le premuer signal recu de |'un des deux segments de la ligne de
wansousuon [segment 31 de la figure 6) et wansmet fe signal & equipement. La ite de
ligne s ‘inte. Lat de recevow du segment oppord 32 et propage sur ce segment le sagnal regu
apres l’avoir remus en forme. Cette polansauon dansle sens défint par le premier signal
regu dure tant que ce signal est present.

Dansle cas dune ligne de ranwrusuion avec redondance, la téte de Ingne de Megui-
pement SI selecuonne le premuer signal recu de l'un des quatre segments de la ligne de

“transmussion (segment 41 de La figure 7), et ransmet le ugnal 3 léquipement. La wdte de
ligne s‘interdit de revevour du segment opposé 42 et propage sur ce segment le ugnal recu
anres l'avoir tertus en forme. Cette polansa’.on dansle sens défint par te premuer signal
feyudure tant que ce signal est present Pendantce temps. un upnal peut eure recu dun des
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segments 41 ou 44, par exemple le egment 44 Ce second signal nest pas wansmis até.
quipement La téte de iigne s‘interdit alors de recevour du segment opposé 43 et propage
sur ce segmentle ugnal recu du segment 44 apres |‘ avour remus en forme. Cette polansa-
tion dans le sens défint par te second signal regu dure tant que ce signal est présent.

Une autre politique peut étre mise en ceuvre par la téte de ligne apres qu'elle asélec-
honné le premuer signal regu d'un des quatre segments de la ligne de transmission (seg-

“ment 41 de la figure 8). La téte de ligne transmet le signal regu a léquipement, sinterdit
de recevour des autres segments 42, 43 et 44, et propage le sagnal recusurlessegments42
et 44 apres avoir remis en forme. Cette polarisation dansle sens défini par le premier

to Signal regu dure tant que ce signal est présent.

La figure 9 illusere les mecanisenes d‘arguillage des wgnaux au win de la téte de i
“ligne du systeme de transmission selon F invention, muni de ta redondance de la ligne de I
transmussion. La ligne de wansmission y est representée par deux paires torsades (A et
B). Les relass KA et KB permettent d‘assuret ta continuré électrique de ta ligne de trans-
mission lorsque Iéquiperent est hors-tension ou souhaite s‘isoler encas de dysfancuon-
nement. Lorsque I'¢yurpement n'est pas isolé de La ligne de transmussion,il est taccordé
aux quatre segments A}. A2, Bl et B2. La técspuion des signaus'effectue par te biaas des
recepteurs différenuels RAI.RA2. RBI ct RB2. L'émussion des signaun Weffectue parie  --
biais des emeneurs dufferentels EAL. EA2, EBI et EB2, qui sont acuves par les lignes de
controle ACTA!, ACTA2, ACTBI et ACTH2 respectivernent.

1s

20 Sept aiguilleurs et quatre dlocs fanctionnels sont representés sur fa figure 9. Le bloc
CHOIX _AI/A2 (respectuvement CHOLK _B1/B3) pilote Maguilleur SWA (respecuve-
ment SWB} selon l’ongine (At ou Al. respecuivement BI ow B2) du signal regu. Le bloc
CHOLX _A/B pilote I’ arguilleur SWAB selon l'ongine (A ov B) du signal regu. Enfin, le
bloc EMISSIONpilote les arguilleurs SWA1. SWA2. SWBI et SWB2 de facon admettre

2s le signal provenant del’equipement ou a propager te signal tecu de l'un des segments Al.
Aa, BI ou B2.

L'équipement presente le signal § émettre sur sa sorme OUT,et le valde au moyen
de ta ligne de controle ACT. L'informauon ACT agit sur le bloc CHOLX_AJB,qui prlote
Vasguilleur SWAB de telie sorte qu'aucun signal ne sou transmis 9 léquiperentsur son
ena¢e IN (SWABest en posizon ZERO). L'informanon ACT agit égalementsurle bloc -
EMISSION, qui pilote les aguilleurs SWA 1, SWA2, SWBI et SWB2 de fagon 4 presen:
ter le signal de sorue OLT Al entree desemetteurs EAL. EA2 EB! et EB2. Ces emetteurs
sont acuves par les lignes de conadle ACTA ACTA, ACTBI et ACTB2 en toncuon
es utormauons de congdle INHOAL. INHOA2, INHOBI ct INHOB2 que Véquipe-
ment peut valider pour inhiber sclectivernent l'émission sur les segments ALAZ Bl et
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Lorsque t'équipement n'a pas de signal 4 émectre, ja ligne de controle ACT n’est
pas validée. En l'absence de reception de signal, l'arguilleur SWAB reste en posiuon
ZERO.et}équipement ne recon nen. Les lignes de conrdle ACTA], ACTA2, ACTBIet
ACTB2 n'actvent pas les émenteurs EA]. EA2, EBI et EB2. La posiuon des arguilieurs
SWAI, SWA2, SWBI et SWB2 est indifférente.

Le bloc CHOLX_AI/A2 (respectrverent CHOLX _B 1/82) reconlessignaux pro-
venant de la ligne de transmission, INA] et INA2 (respecuvement INBI et INB2) pré-
sents en sortie des récepteurs RAI ¢: RA2 (respectivernent RBI et RB2). et les remeten
forme en vue de leur transrrussion 3 I"équipement et de leur propagation. Les blocs | ,
CHOIX_AI/A2 et CHOILX _B1/B2 component des regiseres 3 décalage permettant de
comparer, apres échanullonnage, les signaux recus a des moufs prédéfinus (débatde wa.
me. fin de trame). Ces blocs venfient également que les signaux reqas satisfont les crite-
res d'amplitude requis. L'équipementpeut valider les informations de controle INHIAT.
INHIA2. INHIBI et INHIB2. pour inhiber sélectivement 1a récepuon sur tes segments
Al, A2.B1 et B2. Le blocCHOIX _A1/A2 (respecnvement CHOEX _B1/B2) agiten fonc-
tion de ces informations de contéle pourpiloter I’ asguilleus SWA (respecivement SWB)

selon l‘ongine du premuet signal regu (INAI ou [NA2, respecuvement INBI ou INB2).
Le premer signal regu est remus en forme et présenté en sorne du bloc sur lune des lignes
INAIR ou INA2R (respectivement INB IR ou INB2R). Encas de récepuon simultanée'de
signaux par les entrées INAI et INA2 (respectvement INB | et INB2), un choix arbitraire
est effectud. Le blac CHOIX _AI/A2 (respecuvement CHOIX _B1/B2) valide le signal
sélecuonné au moyen de la ligne de conrdle [NAVAL(respectivernent [NB VAL). et indi-
que son chors en validantune ¢t une seule des lignes de controle INA! VAL ou INA2VAL
(respecuverment INBIVAL ou INB2VAL).

Le bloc CHOLX _A/B pilote I'arguilleur SWAB en foncuon des informanons INA-
VAL et INBVAL, selon l'ongine (A ou B) du premuer signal regu. En cas de récepcon
sumultanee de signaux sur A et B. un choix arbitraire est effectué. Le bloc CHOIX _A/B
indique son chora au moyen de ta ligne de conwale A/B destinée au bloc EMISSION.

Le bloc EMISSION pilote les arguilleurs SWAL. SWA2, SWBlet SWB2 de ma-
niere a propaget les signaux requs en foncuon d'une part de la poliuque défime par! cyur-
peme at au moyen de I information de conudle BRA (brassuge).d' autre part des informa-
uons de conmdle INHOAL. INHOA2, INHOB1 et [INHOB2 que I'équipementpeut vali-

der pour inhiber selectsvement | emission sur les segments Al, A2, Bl et BD. Les entrees
INAIVAL et INA2VAL d'une pan. INBIVAL et INB2VAL dautre part. indiquent la pré-
sence sur les lignes INA eVou INB de signaux devant ere propages.

Si l'informauon de consdle BRA n‘eu pas validee. !3 propagation des signaux est
effectuce de la maniére suivante : un sagnal regu du segment Al (respecuvement Bl) est

propagesur le segment A2 (respectivement B2), etun sgnal requ du segment A2(respec:
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tuvement B2) est propageé sur le segment Al (respecti vertyent Bt). Dansce cas, les couples
d'aguilleurs SWAL/SWA2 et SWBI/SWB2 sont pilotés indépendamment|'un de |"au-
ue. Le bloc EMISSION présente le signal INA (respectivement INB) a lenerée des emet-
leurs EAI et EA2 (respectiverment EB] et EB2). Ces émetteurs sont acuvéspar les lignes
de contrite ACTA et ACTA2 (respectivement ACTBI et ACTB2) en foncuon des infor:
mations de controle INHOA | et INHOA2(respectrvernent INHOB1I et INHOB2), et des
entrees de validation INAIVALet INA2VAL(respecavement INBIVAL etINB2VAL).

~ Cette politique de propation des signaux est celle qus est représentée a ba figure 7.
" §i Information de candle BRAest validee. Ja propagation des signaua est effec-

_tuee de la mamére survante . un signal regu du segment Al ou du segment Biestpropage -
10° sur tes segments A2 et B2, et un signal regu du segment Al ou du segment B2 est propage

sur les segments Al et Bl. Le confit resultant de la récepuion simultanee de signaux des
vei eeeen Segments Al ou A2 d'une pan,B 1ou81d’autrepart. est resolu enadoptant le charset-

fectué par le bloc CHOIX_AVB.tel qu'il est indique par ‘informanon de contéle A/B.
Les asguilleurs SWA1, SWA2, SWBIet SWB2 sont alors pilotes de fagon & présenter soit
le signal INA sout le signal INB a Ventréc des émetteurs EAL. EA2, EB! ct EB2. Ces
émetteurs sont acuvéspar les lignes de contrite ACTA], ACTA2, ACTBI et ACTB2 en
foncuon des informations de conudle INHOAI, INHOA2. INHOB! et INHOB2.et des
enwées de validauon INAI VAL, INA2VAL, INBIVAL. INB2VALet A/B. Cente polia-
que de propaton des signauxest celle qui est représentée a la figure 8. La mise en auvre de I'invention a bord de véhicules ferroviaires (liaisons point-a-

20 point réalisées au moyen de paire torsadée blindée, code de transmussion FMO.remuse en
forme des signaux par des répeteurs) presente de bonnes caracténsuques de performan-
ces.etde qualité. La téte de ligne propage un signal d'un segmentdeta ligne de ransmis-
sion au segment oppose en environ 4} mucrosecondes. Sur un segment de $00 metres.le
taux d'erreur bit est de 10% pour un niveau de bruit egal 1200 mullivolts efficaces. Enfin.
munide Ja redondancede 1a lngne de transmission. le systerme selon I" invenuion tolere une
coupure d'un segment sans aucune alteration du fonctionnement du protocole de bus a
yeton utshsé.

—_—

25

 



 
P. 168

. ( ’ ,
WO 92/2295K 2089 382 PCT/FR92/00508

@ *” oy

eamTTTTI

REVENDICATIONS

If Systéme ov wansrussion d'un signal entre des équipements d'un systeme informa-
’ tique embarqué, les équipements étant connectésa une ligne de transmission compasée

de liaisons point-a-point, caractérisé en ce que les liaisons point-4-point sont bidirection- |
5 nelles et forment une chaine ouverte.

2/—Systéme de transmission selon |. revendication 1, caractérnisé ence que le signal est
propagé d'uneliaison a uneliaison sdjacente par le bais d'un répévcu~ associé a chaque
équipement.

3/—Systéme de transmission selon I'une des revendications | ou 2, caractérisé en cé
19 que les liaisons point-a-po’ 1 - ont réaliséesau Moyen de paire torsadde blinuée.

4/—Systéme de wrans;.ussion selon l'une quelconque des revendications 143, caracté-
nisé en ce que lesliaisons point-a-point sont redondantes.

3/ —Systéme detransmiss ..n selon l'une quelconque des revendicauons $24, caracté-
risé en ce que l'acces 4 la ligne de transmission est régi par un protocole de bus 3 jeton.

18 6/—Systéme de transmission selon la revendication $, caracténsé ence que le protocole
ce busa jeton est le protocole défini par la norme ISO 8802.4,

 



 
P. 169

@ “WO 92/2190H 20893 yy PCT/EROL/BS55
1/3

 
P. 169



 
P. 170

@ 80 92/22968 2018 Ja¥2

2/3

VCT/FR92/nO44,4

FIG. 4 FIG. 5.

- AF

3

 

 
P. 170



 
P. 171

 
PCT/ERI2/00545

 

™Yas
@:Cov

PY™~~~

7G/Q-XICH):i— 1eiHN!UZENT|| ULERT| BMS:£5]1—
3@:

    



 
P. 172

( : OPIC
eS Ornee me ve peopeitee

USTELEECTUELLE OU Canapa
CiPo
Casaptan Intatcectvae
Paortaty Oroice 

(trees Hed KA Oe

(21) (A1) 2,183,277

(22) 1996/08/14

(43) 1997/02/15

6 .

(51) Int.cl. B60R 11/04; B6OR 1/co

(19) (ca) APPLICATION FOR CANADIAN PATENT (12)

(54) Low Cost Night Vision Camera for Vehicles and: MountingThereof

(72) Salvio, Paul - U.S.A.
Walsh, Kevin - U.S.A. wete

(71) HE HOLDINGS, INC. d/b/a HUGHES ELECTRONICS - U.S.A. e
é

(30) (US) 08/514,550 1995/08/14 ; Sa
—(57) 1 Claim

Notice: Thies application ‘e as filed and may therefore contain an
incmplete specification.

: ; : a8Beg saur esy vee | Canada

P.172



 
P. 173

re nN Cc: we rr. ~ ~~]

8

ABSTRACT OF THE DISCLOSURE

An arrangement (10) for mounting a night vision enhancement system to a
vehicle (1010). The invention is adapted for use with a night vision enhancemsnt

5 system having an infrared camera (14) and a display (687). In the preferred
embodiment, the invention (10) includes a mounting mechanism (16) disposed at a
front end of said vehicle (1010) for retaining the camera (14). Optionally, a door (42)

is includea for protecting the camera (14). The door (42) is actuated on command:

between open and closed positions by a solenoid (44) attached to the frame of the
40 vehicle on one end and to a linkage (48, 49) on the other. The linkage (48, 49)

allows the door (42) to pivot in response to the movement of the solenoid plunger

(45). The camera (14) is retained in an upside downorientation by a bracket (16)
which is attached to the frame of the vehicle.
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LOW COST NIGHT VISION CAMERA
POR VERICLES AND MOUNTING THEREO?

REFERENCE TO RELATED APPLICATION
Co wt 8 amy om me mo

This is « conticuatlonin-pan tv U. $. Fatent Apptcation serial mumber 09/226,
728, ectited LOW COST NIGHT VISION ENHANCEMENT SYSTEM FOR.
VEHICLES, fled April 12, 1994.

BACKGROUND OF TSE INVENTION

_ Bisid of tha Levantions

Tha prevent inversion relates to imaging systema “More spociBcally, the present
invention relates to nigts vision systems,

Decrintion oftha Related An:

Approximatdy $5% of af trafic fatalities occur at night, 8 figure which is
somewhat alarming when coanidered in Eght of the fact that only 28% ofal driving cocurs
& night, Thi is due et lesst in part to the fhct thet many drivers often trevel et 5 speed at
which objects and changes in the contours of the road are epprosched withia a time freoe
which is insufficiere to allow tha driver to reset given the range of visioa afforded by the
Guminetica of the road with ordinary sutomotive headlights.

‘This ia exacerbated by the fact thar many drivers lose some visual acuity a night
acd night vision is cften temporarily impaired by giere from the heedights of oncoming
vebicies. Aa additions! area ofconcer relates to personal security and safety trom would:
be excailants herking in obscure ereas around 4 vehicle parking erca,

‘Tas, for many retoons, there has bona s neod in ths art thr a night vishon system
for vabicies.

‘Tha investion of the pareat epplcation disclosas end claims a night vision system
for law enforcement vebicles which substactially addreszes the abovo-identified need in the
ar In the exemplary embodiment, an infrared camera is mounte! oa the lop of the
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voticia. While this io cn aciventagoous location for Sew ezforcement appiemions, fer
esthecte acd cther practice! conziderstions, this arrangernent is regarded es usdesirable for

congumer applications. Accordingly, « oced remains for a spam for movmting night
visioa cameras ca civilen vehicies which is practical, exhstle oad efbative.

Burlay (U. $. Patent $,001, 5$8) shows « television camera mounted in ths froct of

the vahicis. Aa Indrared sensor is provided to eubtnca the iamage gencretod by dhe TV
camera. The image is aot suitzble for night ime driving. - cae eee

Hence, » need remains in the art for improvements in the mourting #4 protection
of teftared cameras in vehictes.

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

The need in the art is eddresesd by tte precent invention which provides an

arenpaaent for mounting a night vision enleacemnent system to a vebicie. The iwention
ka efegied for usewith a night vision enhasosment system having en Infrared casters sad 8
Gieplny. The iaventica ieciudes a mounting mochaniem for mounting the camara to the
vehicle.

In the profarred cenbodizent, a door is disposed in the Ene of sight of the camors.
Tho door is ecnisted on command between open and closed positicas by a solencid

nitached to the frame of the vehicle on one ead and to a Enkage oa the other. The Eniage
is connected to the door sad allowrs the door to pivot in response to the movement of the

solenoid plunger.

The cemera is retainsd by a bracket which is welded to he frame of the vehicle.

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS

Fig. | shows verious locations st which a night vision ctmera can be mounted to &
valéchs.

Fig. 2 is a cide view of ths comers assembly of the presert levertion mounted
vader the bood sed behind the grille of« veiicie at location “A” ofFly. 1.

Fig. 3 lp an elevated side view of the door aseamblyofMy. 2.
Fig. 4 is an elevated front view of the door eembty ofFig, 2.
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DLSCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

Thustrstive embodiments and exemplary appiicedcas will now be deocribed wih
reference to the eccompanying drawings 10 disclose the edvestagzous teachings of the
presentinveation. teree ee ANE dae ote pW e-

While the present invention is doseribedherein with refursace to Bustratve
exbodiments for parbeulas eppScationn, it should be umlersood thet the tavenzion is noe
Emited thereto, Thoes having ordinery elf in the ert sad accsse to the teachings provided.
berein will recognize additional modifications, applicetioea, aad embodiments withés the -
scope thereof ead additicas! folds in which the present invention v-ould ba of significant
utility. ,

Fig, | ts a schematic diagram of tha low cost night vision enbenoemest syne of
the proveza inveation. Fig. | shows various locations at which a night vieion camara cen be
mounted to a velicla. In ecoondates with tha trocklags of the present levenioa, symem
1600 includes a ight vision camera om ambly 10 mousad in the Goat af 3 webidls 1010
(shown in phossom) babind the grille 12 thareof,

Fig, 2. is a aide view of the comers cossmbly 10 movaed under the hood 1011 ced
behied the grille 12 of the vehicle 1010. The camera ecscmbly 10 includes on intrered
camare 14 witch ls secured to tha vehicle by a bracke: 16. While the camera 14 aay be of
amy suitable devign, in tho preferred embodimant, the comer 14 |e constructed is
accordance with Urs weachings of U. 3. Patent Application serial mumber 08/292,293,
entitled Low Cost Night Vision Camera, fied by Klapper ot a,
(Arty. Dockst No. PD 94073), the teachings of which are incorporated herein by
reforence.

Brisfy, 29 dischocad io tha shove-noted referencs, light exsern the camera 14
through @ window 18 and le focised onto thera! dsesctors by high spend optica Tee
beusing 30 is secured to tha vehicle 1010 by the braciest 16.

Tha bracicet 16 secures end protects the camera 14 bahind the grille 12 in an upside
Gown oriemution. The bracket 16 is constructed of esl or other ulteble material, The
bracket 16 hoo Sst top, back ead sido sections 32, 34, 36 and 38 (not thown) rezpaceively.
Tas braciet 16 hes Goes and boom Sangos 37 e439. The cides 36 ond 38 ere rianguier
is ebope so thet tha bracket 16 is in the shape of a box which ls cut along the dlagosal
thereof and therefore opsa to receive the camers 14. The bottcen section 31 of the
camara houcing 30 is tecured to the top murface 32 of the bracket 16 with screws (ant
shown) so thet the camera 14 is retainad in an upside down celersztion os ustreted in Fig
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2 The comers 14 is mounted to have ea uncbonucted fald of view. Ths beck sarfhos 34
of the brackst 16is attachod to the frems or chassis 1013 of the vehicle 1010 in frost of
tha radiator 1015, .

A door sezambly 40 is mounted fa tha gritia 12 in front of the cemers cesambly 10.
The Coor ssaambly 40 incksdes 0 pivotally mounted door 42, « solenoid 44 cad a tnkage
44 cosatcting sone.

Fig. 3 is-eneloveted side view of ths door cassmbly. Fig. 4 is on clevated font
verw of the door excombly. Ths door 42 is deskaned end conaoceed for rotational mocioe
about a pivot 47. The doce 42 is opened asd closed by the up end dows motion of
tolomnd plunger 45 within the solecoid 44. The solenoid 44 nery be s latcling solenoid of
eveventional design The borom of the solenoid 44 Is erached to the frame or cheaels of
the vabicle. As best iustrated in Fig. 4, tho colancid phanger 45 is pivotally consected to
tho door 42 by en actustor fink 43 sod an actuator pin 49." The door 42 Is attached to &
ésor housing 43 by ths doce pivos 47. Oa 8 production car, the door housing would be
tntograted iran ths grille of the vahicis. ,

Fig. 3 shows the docr 42 in 2a o22 postion. Tho dese 42 opens in reapeass to «
srovertem of the pluncer 43 in a downward posiioa, Ths dosr 42 cloacs ts response to
the movernent of tha plunger in tha opposite direction.

Ths upside dawn oriemation of the image provided by tha camera 14 is corrected
by tho electronic signal proceesing cireuitry of the system Sigmis fom the camara are
inverted for right-tide uy Geplay. The upaide down crisetation of the camaraand
reorientation of the image on display is effact.ve to chate the usclesimble curvature of the
image dus to the Colombus effect.

Returaing to Fig. 1, the ight visioa comors 14 is cvanected to 3 display unit
which, in the ueretive embodiment, moy be implamoned 3 & "Denavicion’ bead up
dizpisy (HUD) eveileble from Hughes Airereft Company. The Detavision HUD tachedes 8
projector diepley $87, a combiner 1030, end ceblos 1038 and 1039. The combing 1020 is
recunted Oa the windskield 1032 er projected directly on tha windshield (shown in
phantom) of the valkiclo 1010 for deplrying a real image from the projector $87. The
cebles are stowed in mounting brackets end the cebles are shiakied.

Tha video dispiny is noe lincted to « Dotavision RUD. Akcruntivedy, sa active
ractrix Equid crystal display (LCD) moussed ca the dashboerd of the wwhicle con be used
to display tha real image ftom tha comera Active matrix LCDs are aveileblo from Chizea,
Starp end Tosizds to nance 0 Sew, .

Instead of dicpinying 0 real image, the video dispiny con dimplay a vistual image.
Teo virtual image can be Gispisyed by “Virtual Image Glanus* evailable from Virtual
Vision in Redmond, Washington The Virwal Image Glames project a TV-ike, wide
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soreen iaags in font of the buruper of the vahicie. An offoer wears the giesses to view
the scone choad. Deza s tranazeinted either through herd-wired eoanections or wirsiess
(0.g., spread spectrum) transmission from the camera to the glrees, Tervead of ths
Gases, 0 hekmer-mounted visor can be ued to project the Vike, wide screen lenege in
from cf te bumper of the vabicls. One sch hetnet-mousted visor ls Gisctosed ia U.S.
Patent No. $,035,074, entitled kesed
wich are ixcorporsted herein by referance.

Asernatively, a virtual image can be displayed directly on the vehicle windshield by
the virmal displey dissloted end claimed in U.S Patent AppSostion ealal mumber
07/971.799, extidied “Virus! image tactrumene Peacl Display’ ead assigned to the
asslgnes of tho presaat invention, Tels system, which inckides mirrom end a8 active
matriz LCD es source, can be inzalled st the vabicle mamifscturer, or it cen be inarded
as a0 efter tparkst add-on, .

‘Ths, the preseat invention has bsan described herein with reference to s partiouler
ecbodiment for a partioular aspiiceticn. Those baying crdlasry skid] iq the ert and access
to tho prasert teachings wil recognize additions! modifications epplicstions and
trabodinvents witin tha scope thersof. In sddition, the carsura can be eescbatically styled
into tha ces by 8 person skilled in the art. . .

B le unwefore imended by tho sppended claims to cover eny ond a such
tpplicaticos, modification: and exbodimezs within the scope ofthe preogss swention.

Accordingly,

  

WHAT IS CLAIMED Is:
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CLAIMS

1, A nightvision enhancement system (10) for a vehicle (1010) characterized by:
an infrared camera (14) for providing output signals for use in displaying an

5 image;

a bracket (16) disposed at a front end of the vehicle (1010) for retaining the
camera (14) in an upside downorientation;

a door (42) for protecting the camera (14): and

a display (587).
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Application No. Applicant(s)

09/423284 BLAIR, SCOTT

Office Action Summary Examiner Art Unit
Allen Wong 2613 PS

-- The MAILING DATEof this communication appears on the cover sheet with the correspondence address--
Period for Reply

A SHORTENED STATUTORY PERIOD FOR REPLYIS SET TO EXPIRE 3 MONTH(S) FROM
THE MAILING DATE OF THIS COMMUNICATION.
- €xtensions of time maybe available underthe provisions of 37 CFR 1.136(a). In no event, however, maya reply be timelyfiled

after SIX (6) MONTHSfrom the mailing date of this communication.
If the period for reply specified aboveis less than thirty (30) days, a reply within the statutory minimum ofthirty (30) days will be considered timely.
If NO period for reply is specified above, the maximumstatutory period will apply and will expire SIX (6) MONTHSfrom the mailing date of this communication.
Failure to reply within the set or extended period for reply will, by statute, cause the application to become ABANDONED(35 U.S.C. § 133).
Anyreply received by the Office later than three monthsafter the mailing date of this communication, evenif timely filed, may reduce any
earned patent term adjustment. See 37 CFR 1.704(b).

Status

1)L)_ Responsive to communication(s)filed on

2a)L] This action is FINAL. 2b)X] This action is non-final.

3)L] Since this application is in condition for allowance exceptfor formal matters, prosecution as to the merits is
closed in accordance with the practice under Ex parte Quayle, 1935 C.D. 11, 453 O.G. 213.

Disposition of Claims

4)X] Claim(s) 1-16 is/are pending in the application.

4a) Of the aboveclaim(s) is/are withdrawn from consideration.

5)L] Claim(s) is/are allowed.

6)X) Claim(s) 1-12 and 14-16 is/are rejected.

7)X] Claim(s) 13 is/are objected to.

8)L] Claim(s) are subject to restriction and/or election requirement.
Application Papers

9)L] The specification is objected to by the Examiner.

10) The drawing(s)filed on 22 February 2000is/are: a) accepted or b)L] objected to by the Examiner.
Applicant maynot request that any objection to the drawing(s) be held in abeyance. See 37 CFR 1.85(a).

11)L_] The proposed drawingcorrectionfiled on is: a)L] approved b)C] disapproved by the Examiner.
If approved, corrected drawings are requiredin reply to this Office action.

12)L) The oath or declaration is objected to by the Examiner.

Priority under 35 U.S.C. §§ 119 and 120

13)L] Acknowledgmentis made of acclaim for foreign priority under 35 U.S.C. § 119(a)-(d) or(f).
a)LIJAll b)) Some *c)L] Noneof:

1.1] Certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceived.

2.L] Certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceived in Application No.
3.L] Copiesof the certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceivedin this National Stage

application from the International Bureau (PCT Rule 17.2(a)).
* See the attached detailed Office action fora list of the certified copies not received.

14)L] Acknowledgmentis madeof a claim for domestic priority under 35 U.S.C. § 119(e) (to a provisional application).
a) (] Thetranslation of the foreign language provisional application has been received.

15)L_] Acknowledgmentis madeof a claim for domestic priority under 35 U.S.C. §§ 120 and/or 121.
Attachment(s)

1) & Notice of References Cited (PTO-892) 4) CT Interview Summary (PTO-413) Paper No(s). .
2) CT] Notice of Draftsperson’s Patent Drawing Review (PTO-948) 5) CT Notice ofInformal Patent Application (PTO-152)
3) & Information Disclosure Statement(s) (PTO-1449) Paper No(s) 6. 6) C] Other:

 
U.S. Patent and Trademark Office = 7PTO-326 (Rev. 04-01) Office Action Summary Part of Paper No. 7 ;
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DETAILED ACTION

Claim Objections

1. Claims 6, 7, 9 and 14-16 are objected to becauseof the following informalities:

applicant states “any preceding claim’for claims 6, 7 and 9, for which claims 6, 7 and 9

must have a preceding claim number specified. Claims 14-16 are objected to under 37

CFR 1.75(c) as being in improper form because multiple dependent claims are formed,

as specified in MPEP § 608.01(n). Please specify the claim number that dependent

claims 6, 7, 9 and 14-16 specifically depend from. Appropriate correction is required.

2. Claim 13 is objected to because the term “substantially” is not definitive as it can

describe varying degrees of“flush”.

Claim Rejections - 35 USC § 102

3. Thefollowing is a quotation of the appropriate paragraphsof 35 U.S.C. 102 that

form the basis for the rejections underthis section made in this Office action:

A personshall be entitled to a patent unless —

(b) the invention was patented or describedin a printed publication in this or a foreign country orin public
use or on sale in this country, more than one yearprior to the date of application for patent in the United
States.

4. Claims 1 and 10 are rejected under 35 U.S.C. 102(b) as being anticipated by

Gerke (5,009,384).

Gerke discloses a video system for displaying televised material to passengersin

a masstransit subway system (col.1, lines 6-12; note a subwaycaris a part of a train,

Gerke’s discloses the train and “other forms of public transit”, thus the “other forms of

public transit” meets the limitation of the mass transit subway system;col.2, lines 27-30

discloses displaying televised material to passengers “on a busorthelike”, thus
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meeting the limitation of the mass transit subway system), and comprising at least one

video display monitor adapted for mounting inside a subwaycarso asto display

televised material to passengersriding therein (col.1, lines 6-12, and fig.1, element 2),

and a videosignal source unit operatively connected to said at least one monitor (col.1,

lines 53-56; note cable meanscarries the video signal source; see fig.1 and 2 and note

element 40 is a secured mount to mount the monitor2).

Note claim 10 has similar corresponding elements.

Claim Rejections - 35 USC § 103

5. Claims 2-9 are rejected under 35 U.S.C. 103(a) as being unpatentable over

Gerke (5,009,384) in view of Steventon (4,647,980).

Regarding claims 2, 9, 11 and 15, Gerke doesnotdisclose the multiple video

display monitors. However, Steventon teachesplural displays (fig.2, element 26 is an

LCD screen and that each seat has an individual module element 16 that has an LCD

screen 26). Therefore, it would have been obviousto oneofordinary skill in the art to

combinethe teachings of Gerke and Stevenson for using multiple displays to satisfy and

entertain passengers during long subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and Steventon pertain

to video systemsin vehicular transport modes.

Regarding claims 3-5, 7 and 14, Gerke does not disclose the display of

prerecorded material that is played back on video tape player. However, Steventon

discloses the display of prerecorded material that is played back on video tape player

(col.5, lines 60-66). Therefore, it would have been obviousto oneof ordinary skill in the

art to combine the teachings of Gerke and Stevenson for using multiple displays to
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satisfy and entertain passengers during long subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and

Steventon pertain to video systems in vehicular transport modes.

Regarding claims 6 and 12, Gerke discloses the monitor is mounted(seefig.1

and 2).

Regarding claim 8, Gerke doesnot disclose a broadcasttelevision receiver.

However, Steventon discloses a broadcasttelevision receiver(fig.9, element 58 is a

television broadcast tuner). Therefore, it would have been obviousto one of ordinary

skill in the art to combine the teachings of Gerke and Stevensonfor using multiple

displays to satisfy and entertain passengers during long subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke

and Steventon pertain to video systemsin vehicular transport modes.

Regarding claim 16, Gerke discloses a cabling system (col.1, lines 53-56; note

cable means). Gerke does not disclose multiple monitors. However, Steventon

teachesplural displays (fig.2, element 26 is an LCD screen and that each seat has an

individual module element 16 that has an LCD screen 26). Therefore, it would have

been obviousto oneofordinary skill in the art to combine the teachings of Gerke and

Stevensonfor using multiple displays to satisfy and entertain passengers during long

subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and Steventon pertain to video systemsin vehicular

transport modes.

Allowable Subject Matter

6. Claim 13 is objected to as being dependent upon a rejected baseclaim, but

would be allowableif rewritten in independent form including all of the limitations of the

base claim and anyintervening claims.
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7. Thefollowing is a statementof reasonsfor the indication of allowable subject

matter: none of the prior art references disclose this specific feature pertaining to the

monitor screen being flush with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car.

Contact Information

Any inquiry concerning this communication or earlier communications from the

examiner should be directed to Allen Wong whosetelephone numberis (703) 306-

5978. The examiner can normally be reached on Mondays to Thursdays from 8am-

6pm.

If attempts to reach the examiner by telephone are unsuccessful, the examiner's

supervisor, Christopher Kelley can be reached on (703) 305-4856. The fax phone

numbersfor the organization where this application or proceeding is assigned are (703)

872-9314 for regular communications and (703) 872-9314 for After Final

communications.

Anyinquiry of a general nature orrelating to the status of this application or

proceeding should be directed to the receptionist whose telephone numberis (703) 305-

4700.

Allen Wong
Examiner

Art Unit 2613

AW

November5, 2002 aVU
CHRIS KELLEY

SUPERVISORY PATENT EXAMINER
TECHNOLOGY CENTER 2600
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Docket No. 740859-96

IN THE UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE a/2 ¥/o 3

In re Patent Applicationof:

Scott BLAIR

Serial No. 09/423,284

Filed: February 22, 2000

For: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

Examiner: WONG,Allen C.

Group Art Unit: 2613

CERTIFICATE OF MAILING

L herebycertify that this correspondenceis being deposited with the United States Postal Service with sufficient postage asfirst class mail in an envelope addressed to

“Olly for Patents, nAgton, DC 20231, on February 19, 2003.é

Name: Deborah T. Tomme

INFORMATION DISCLOSURE STATEMENT 

Commissioner for Patents

Washington, DC 20231

Sir:

In accordance with the duty of disclosure as set forth in 37 C.F.R. §1.56, Applicants

hereby submit the following information in conformance with 37 C.F.R. §§ 1.97 and 1.98.
Pursuant to 37 C.F.R. § 1:98, a copy of each ofthe documentscited is enclosed.

U.S. Patent 5,606,154 to Doigan et al. and Canadian Patent No. 1,316,253 to Takawa et

al. listed in the attached FORM PTO-1449 were cited by the Examiner in a corresponding

Canadian patentapplication.

French Patent No. 2,652,701 to Comerzan Sorin, which was submitted in the IDS filed
July 10, 2000, is being resubmitted with an English translation. .

It is requested that the accompanying PTO-1449 be considered and madeof record in the
above-identified application. Toassist the Examiner, the documents are listed on the attached
form PTO-1449. It is respectfully requested that an Examinerinitialed copy of this form be
returned to the undersigned. .

02/27/2003 SZEWDIE 00000027 09423284

O1 FC:1606 180.00 OP
NVA255862.1
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-2- Application No. 09/423,284
Docket No. 740859-96

The Commissioner is hereby authorized to charge any fees connected with this filing

which may be required now, or credit any overpayment to Deposit Account No. 19-

2380(740819-423).

Respectfully submitted,

 
NIXON PEABODY LLP

8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 800
McLean, Virginia 22102

Telephone:(703) 770-9300

NVA255862.1
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The invention relates generally to apparatus for

transmitting a plurality of video and audio signals in
parallel to each of a plurality of renote terninal units
each of which may be located at or near a passenger seat
of a passenger vehicle such as an aircraft, a train, a
bus, or the like, or at or near a seat in a stadium or
theater or the like. More particularly, this invention
relates to a service and entertainment system for a
passenger vehicle, 2 stadius, a theater, or the like
having & Plurality of seats.

. It has been proposed, for example, in U.S. Patent
No. 4,584,603, issued April 22, 1986 to Harrison, that
video displays be mounted separately on passenger seats
of @ passenger vehicle, such ae an aircraft. In the
system of U.S. Patent 4,584,603, a video @isplay is
mounted on each of plurality ofpassenger seats and a
plurality cf video signals, video gane software signals
and flight inrormation signals are transnitted in
parallel to thess video Gisplays. The video Gisplay at
each seat selects one of these signals and displays the
selectedsignal.

In the syster of u.s. 4,584,603, each signal
supplied te the video displays is transmittad through a
plurality of independent tranenission lines (one
transmission line for each respective video display).
In order to transmit many signals to aach display, nany
transmission lines ere required for each dieplay.
Accordingly, the systen wiring is varycomplicated and

ie
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the arrangement of the overall systen is also vary
complicated. . -

Another aircraft passenger television systen, in
which video programs can be selected by displays
mounted on respective passenger seats, has becn
disclosed in U.S. Patent No. 4,647,980, issued March 3,
1987 to Steventon, et el. The aircraft passenger
television system of U.S. 4,647,980, however, is
incapable of two-way signal transmission batween a
central unit and each of a plurality of remote units
mounted on passenger seats, .and is incapable of
transmitting signals other than video programs fron a
central unit to a plurality of remote units. The systea
of U.S. 4,647,980 offers a menu of programs that is too
limited for the u.s. 4,647,980 system to be used as a
broad-menu service and entertainment system for
passengers. :

‘SUMMARYOFTHEINVENTION
The invention is an improved service and

entertainment system for a passenger vehicle, having a
simplified arrangement and offering passengers a broad

“menu of services and entertainnents.
In one enbodiment, the invention includes:
a head end apparatus comprising means for

reproducing video signals, means for reproducing audio
signals, means for storing television game softwere
signals, Gigital encoder meu: for digitally encoding
the audio signals and tele ision game software signals,
means for modulating the video signals and the encoded
audio signalsand television game software signals in
channels of different frequency bands, respectively, and
means for multiplexing the modulated video signals,
audio signals and television game software signals:
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a plurality of terainal units, eachprovided
at a respective one of a plurality of passenger seats,

each said terminal apparatus unit including tuner means

for receiving and dexodulating the sultiplexed video

signals, audio signals and television game software
' signals, decoder means for decoding the encoded audio

signals and television gane software signals, memory
means for storing the television gaze software signals,
mears for processing the television game software
signals, display moans, and means forselecting one of
the video signals, audio signals and television gane
software signals: andcable means for transmitting the murtipleved video
signals, audio signals, and television game software
signals to the tersinal units.

In another embodiment, the invention includes:
a head end apparatus comprising means for

generating video and related audio signals, means for
generating separate audio signals, memory means for
storing television game software signals, digital
encoder neanz for digitzlly enceding all of said audio

signals and said television game software signals, neans
for modulating said video signals and the output signal

of said digital enccder means, and multiplexer means
connected to said modulator means: for multiplexing the
modulated video signals, audio signals, and television
game software signals;

@ plurality of terminal units each provided at
respective one of said passenger seats, each said
terminal unit comprising a first tuner means for
veceiving said video signals, a second tuner means for
receiving the audio signals related to said video
signals, said separate eudio signals, and said
television game software signals, a decoder means for

decoding the output signal of said second tuner neans,
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& selecting means for selecting said video and related
audio signals, said separate audio signals, or said
television gaze software signals, a display means, an
audio output terminal, a volume control mears, and a

means for processing said television ganze software
signals; and :

wears for transmitting multiplexed signals from the | 3
head end apparatus to the plurality of terminal units. ,

These and other features and advantages of the
‘invention will becore apparent from the following
detailed description of the preferred enbodizents that

is to be taken in conjunction with the accompanying
drawings, throughout which like references designate
like elements and parts.

BRIEFDESCRIPTIONOFTHEDRAWINGS
Fig. 1 is a circuit block diagram showing the whole

arrangement of an embodiment of a service and

entertainzent system according to the present invention;
Fig. 2 is an enlarged front view of a front panel |

of a selection and display apparatus used in the Pig. z
enbodiment;

Fig. 3 is a rear view of two units of the .
selection and display apparatus of the invention, each
mounted on a different passenger seat; and

Fig. 4 is a perspective view of a preferred
enbodizent of the invention.

 
Several ezbodinente ofa service and entertainzent

system according to the present invention will now be

Gescribed with reference to the attached dravings.
The "transmitting side” (also referred to ‘es the

“central control portion" or "central. control unit") of ‘
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inventicn will first be described with reference to Fig.
2..

In Fig. 1, reference numerals la to 14 designate
video tape recorders provided in the transmitting side.
The transnitting side may be located in an aircraft
crew’s room. Video tape recorder la is used for an
override operation and may be loaded with a cassette

tape explaining how to put on a life-jacket or the like.
Each of video tape recorders 1b to 1d is loaded with a
cassette tape of a video precram such as a rovie. Fach.
of video tape recorders 1a to 1¢ is respectively
provided with a terminal Vv ror outputting a reproduced
video signal and with terminals L, R and A for
outputting reproduced audio signals. In an embodiment

in which video tape recorders 1a to 1¢ store bi-lingual
programs, terminals L and R are used for outputting
left-channel and right-channel audio signals in afirst.
language, respectively, and terminal A is used for
outputting a monaural audio signal in a second language.

Television tuner 2 is provided with a terminal v

PRMereteahaomorwee

. for outputting a video signal ard terminals L and R for
outputting the left and right channels of an audio
signal, respectively.

Still picture reproducing apparatus 3 is capable of
reproducing still picture information recorded in a
compact disk (CD) ROM, such as mSpS, an airport guiding
drawing, or the like. The still picture reproducing
apparatus 3 is provided with a terminal V for outputting
a video signal representative of a etill picture end a
terminal A for outputting an audio signal associated
with the still picture.

Audio reproducing apparatus 4a and audio
reproducing apparatus 4b each include three sects of
compact disk players (cD Players) and tape recorders.
The audio reproducing apparatus 4a, 4b are respectively
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provided with six pairs of terminals L and R for

outputting left channel and right channel audio signals.
Controller’5 comprises a microphone Sa, a volume

control 5b for adjusting the level of an audio signal
received at the _Bicrophone Sa, an announce kay Sc, an
override key 5d: and pause keys Se to 5g for setting the
video tape recorders 1b to 14 into pause mode. Video
signals from the respective terminals V of the video
tape recorders la, - 25 and audio signals from the
respective terminals L, R and A of these recorders are
supplied to controller 5. Controller 5 is provided with
a terminal V for outputting a video signal and terminals
L, R and A for outputting audio signals. Usually, the
terminalis v, L, R and A of the controller 5 output the
video signal supplied froma terminal V of the video tape
recorder 1b and the audio signals supplied fron
terminals L, R and A of video tape recorder ib.

_ However, when the override key Sd is pressed to trigger
the override operation, the terminals V, L, R and A of
the controller 5 output the video signal supplied fron
terminal v of video tape recorder la and audio signals
supplied from terminals L, R and A of video tape
recorder la. When the announce key 5c is pressed to
initiste the announce operation, an audio signal from
micrephone 5a is delivered to the output terminal A of
controller 5. ;

CADA enceders 6 and 7 are of the type used in the
conventional cable digital audio/data transmission
system (CADA system) disclosed in U.S. Patent 4,684,981
issued August ¢, 1987. ‘The CADA ancoders are capable of
tine-civision-multiplexing & plurality of digital audio
and data sieqnals and transmitting the multiplexed
signals over a vacant one channel band width (6 MHz) of
a CATV, thus transmitting signals (e.g., music) with
high efficiency without Gamaging their quality. Each of
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CADA encoders 6 and 7 is provided with an a/D
(analog-to-digital) converter and a shift register. the
tine-division-pultiplexins operation is carried our by
converting a Plurality of audio signals into digital
signals in the A/D converter, inputting the digital
signals in parallel to the shift register at
predetermined locations, and then outputting the digital
signals from the shirt register in series at a high
speed. Notonly digital audio signals but also centrol
data and data comprising conputer software can be :
multiplexed by the CADA encoders in this manner. , 7

The audio signals deliverad to the output terninals :
L, R and A of controller 5 are supplied to encoder 6. ;
The audio signals Gelivered to the output terninals L, R ‘
and A of the video tape recorders ic and 1d are also oy i
supplied ‘te encoder 6: ne audio signals delivered to
the output terzinals Land R of the tuner 2 and the.
output terminal A of the stillpicture repreducing
apparatus 3 are also supplied to. encoder 6. The uudio
signals delivered to the six pairs of output terminals L
and R of audio reproducing apparatus4a and the six
‘pairs of output terminals 1 and R of. audio reproducing
Spparatus 4b are supplied to encoders 6 and 7 through
controller 5.

When one of the override key 5d, the announce key
‘Sc, and the pause keys 3e tc Sg of the controller 5 is :
pressed, the controller 5 generates control data Sc,
having contents corresponding to the pressed key. The
control data SC) is supplied to the encoder 6.

Encoder 6 hag outgut terminals A to E from each of
which a pause control signal is outputted in response to
the control data SC). The video tape recorders ib to id
ane the audio reproducing apparatus 4a and 4b are
respectively controlled by the pause signals delivered
from the terminals A to E of the encoder 6. More
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specifically, when the override key Sd and the announce
key Sc are pressed, the pause control signal is
outputted from all of the terminals A to E, so that the
video tape recoréers 15 to 1d and the audio reproducing .
apparatus 4a end 4b all enter « pause mode. When the —
pause keys 5e to 5g are pressed, pause control signals

-are outputted from output terminals A to C, placing the
video tape recorders 1b to 14 into a pause node,
respectively.

A master controller 8 is provides. Master
controller 8 comprises a computer which controls the
overall systez, and is preferably located in the cabin
cf the aircraft. Master controller 8 is connected with
a display 81 and a keyboard 82. Master controller 8
generates control data &C5 (for controlling one or more
terminal apperatus units located in the receiving side
of the system) in response to a command fron keyboard 82
ard supplies contrel data SCz to encoder 6. Tha control
Gata SC2g may be, for example, data for controlling the
luminance of a display in the terminal apparates, data
for polling the corditions of each passenger seat at
which a terminal ayaratus is located, or other data. |

The data can ba monitored by the ‘display 81 connected to
the master controller 8.

Menu data iz written in Rox 9a, and a different set
of game data is written in each of ROMs 9b to 9h. Each
data signal SD read out from the RoMs 9a to 9h (for
example, for use with computer software) is supplied to
a signal processing circuit 10 in which, for example, an
error correcting code may be added thereto, and is
supplied to encoder 7 thereafter. -

Control data signals sc, and SC2 are supplied also
to the encoder 7 from the encoder 6.

A time-division-nultiplexed signal Scq, emerges
from output terminal 0 of encoder 6. Signal Sea;
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includes the plurality of digitally converted audio
signals gonerated in encoder 6, and the control data
SC, and SC2 supplisd to encoder 5. The signal Seq; is
supplied to a modulator 11¢ to be asplitude-nodulated,
preferably by a VSB (vestigial sideband) systen.

A time-division-pultiplexed signal Sc,a2 emerges
from an output terminal 0 of the encoder 7. Signal Sca2
includes the plurality of digitally converted audio

signals generated in encoder 7, and the control data
(SC and C2) and thesignal SD supplied to encoder 7.
The signal Scaz is supplied to modulator 11g to be
amplitude-xodulated, preferably by a VSB systen..

The video signal delivered to the output terninal V
of controller 5 is supplied to modulator lla. Theaudio

signal delivered to the terminal A of controller 5 is .
supplied beth to modulator lia and to encoder 6. In
modulator lla, en ordinary television signal is

. generated by frequency nodulating the audio signal and
frequency-nultiplexing the frequency rnodulated audio
signal with the video signal. This television signal is
thereafter amplitude-modulated, preferably by a VSB

systen. :
The video signals delivered to the respective

output terminals V of the video tape recorders ic, id,

the tuner 2, and the still picture reproducing apparatus

3 are respsctively supplied to modulators lib to lle to
be amplitude-modulated, preferably by a VSB systen.

The modulators lla to lig modulate the signals

‘supplied thereto in frequency bands chosen so as to
prevent cross nodulation, such as in every other channel
above the 60 channels of the television broadcasting
band.

Output eignals from the modulators lia to 11g are —

supplied to an adder 12 in which they are
frequency-multiplexed. The frequency-nultiplexed signal
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Syp from the adder 12 is supplied through a signal
distributor 13 to one end of a leaky cable 21. Cable
21 serves as a bi-directional signal transsission neans..
The other end of lezky cable 22 terminates at terminal
resistor 22. A coaxial cable whose periphery is
spirally indented so as to leak a large amount of
signals is suitable for use as cable 22.

The receiving side of the system of the invention
will next be described.

Fig. 1 shows terminal apparatus unit 30, of the
type that preferably will be mounted on the back of a
Plurality of passenger seats in an aircraft. Although
only one terminal apparatus unit 30 is illustrated in

Fig. 1, preferably there will be the same number of

units of apparatus 30 as there are passenger seats in
_ the aircraft. The terminal apparatus 30 is provided
with an antenna 31 which receives the frequency
multiplexed signal Syp leaking from the leaky cable 21.
The frequency-pultiplexed signal Syp received at the
antenna 31 is supplied through a signal distributor 32
to a television tuner 33 and a CADA tuner 34. Tuner 33

is capable of selectively receiving channels in the
output frequency bands of the modulators lia to lle,
while the tuner -4 is capable of selectively receiving
channels in the output frequency bands of the
modulators 11f£ and lig. Tuners 33 and 34 are controlled
in their channel selections by a selection and display
apparatus 35.

Video and audio signals emerging from tuner 33 are
supplied to the selection and display apparatus 35, and
the tine-division-nultiplexed signal 8c,; or Sca2
emerging from tuner 34 ie supplied to a CADA decoder
36. The CADA decoder 36 is constructed so as to effect

‘substantially the inversa operations to those perforzed
in CADA encoders 6 and 7. More specifically, CADA

inantgenieeetweeebneno
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decoder 36 decodes the tine-division-xultiplexed signal
Scal OF Scag or CADA data, produces a desired
Gexultiplexed signal, and supplies the sane to selection
ana display apparatus 35 or personal computer 37. An
exbodizent of decoder 36 is described in above~
referenced U.S. Patent 4,684,981.

Fig. 2 is an example of a preferred arrangerent of
the panel of selection end Gisplay apparatus 35. the
panel of selection and display apparatus 35 may be
mounted on the back of a passenger seat, as shown in
Fig. 3. : ;

fig. 2 shows a sicplay 35a, which may comprise a
flat cathode ray tube or an LCD (liquid crystal display)
or the like, an audio output terminal 35b for connecting
& pair of head phones35c thereto, and a gane terminal

_ 33a for connecting a joy ‘stick 35e or the like (refer to '
Pig. 1) for Playing canes. ,

Further, the selection and Gisplay apparatus 35 is
Provided with a televicicn Selecting key 35f, a music
selecting key 35g, a channel Gisplay 35h, a channel-down
key 351 and a channel-up key 354.. .

The television channel can be sequentially changed
by first preasing the television selecting key 35f anda
then pressing the channel-down key 351 or the channel-up
key 353. Thus, when the channel received by the
television tuner 33 is changed sequentially, the display
35a sequentially displays images reproduced from the
video signals derived from the video tape recorders ib
te ld, the tuner 2 and the still picture reproducing
apparatus 3, and cerresponding audio signals fron CADA
Gecocer 36 are outputted to the audio output terminal
35b. When the audio signal is bi-lingual, two audio
chennels are assigned for cne video display. A first
language is outputted from the first channel; and a
second language from the second channel,

OerinaapwsOenone!
P. 204



 
P. 205

 

 

 

heed 
 
see
cg
3 

10

15

20

25

30

35

lhaptsteemetnee”
‘The music channel can1 be sequentially changed by

first pressing the music selecting key 35g and then
pressing the channel—down. key 351 or the channel-up key
35j. In this manner, the audio signal ovtputted fron
the CADA decoder 36 is changed, and the audio signals
outputted from the audio reproducing apparatus 4a and 4h

are sequentially outputted to theaudio signal oatputterminal 35b. /

The selection and display epparatos 35 is also
provided vith &@ menu display key 35k, a cursor—down key -
35¢, a cursor-up key. 35m and anenter key 35n. BY 4
pressing the menu ‘key ‘35k, ‘a“wideo‘signal based on ‘data ,
fromthe menu ROH 9a is: ‘supplied to the selection and
display apparatus 35 fron the personal conputer 37 and a
menu is displayed on the display. 35a... :

By pressing the enter key ‘35n after selecting. a
gane “by moving the cursor on ‘the display with the
cursor-down key 35¢ and the curscr-up key 35m, a video
signal and an audio signal based on data of the selected
game from the game ROMs 9b to 9h are supplied from the
personal computer 37 to the selection and display
apparatus 35. Then, the gene is dicplayed on the
display 35a and the gane sound signal is outputted t-
the audio output terminal 35b.

Selection and display apparatus 35 also includes an
attendantcall key 35p, a reading light key 35¢ and avolume control 35r,

Referring again to Fig. 1, in response to control
data SCl and SC2 derived fron CADA decoder 36, the
selection and display apparatus 35 is controlled by a
central processing unit (not shown) located within capa
decoder 36. When control data sci indicates that the
override mode hasbeen selected (this selection is nade
by depressing the override key 54 of contro) spparatus $s
located at the transmission side), tuner 33 is tuned to

° Naeenseinteteeroaetteterawines
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receive the channel of the output frequency band
associated with modulator lla, so that a picture based
onthe video signal produced at output terminal V of.

apparatus 35a, while the related audio signal produced
at output terminal A of video tape recorder la is fed to
audio output terminal 35b. When control data sci
indicates thet the announce mode has been selected(this
selection is. made by actuating the announce key 5c of
control apparatus 5 located at the transmission side),
the tuner 33 is also tuned to receive the channel of the
output frequency band associated with modulator 11a,
while the audio signal fron the microphone “5a is fed to
audio output terninal 35b. In the announce node, the }
video signal is muted and thus no picture is displayed -
on the display apparatus 35a.’ In both theannouncenode
and the overrica node, the sound volume to all terminal
units may be controlled-so as to remain ‘constant.

Tf CADA encoder 6 or 7 is disabled, the control
data SCl cbhtained is the sams as the controi data SC1
generatedto initiate the override mode, so that in this
case also, tuner 33 is forcibly placed in the same
reception state as that in which it is placed in the
override mode. :

In the event that tuner 33 is placed in this
reception state while a television game is being played,
execution of the game by personal computer 37 is
interrupted temporarily. a

When the announce key Sc is pressed again to
terminate the override operation or the announce
operation, selection and display apparatus 35 is
released from the override condition and is
automatically returned to its condition as of initiation

 
_ of the override or announce operation. At this point,
Personal computer 37 may resuma execution of a
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television game. When the selection state (reception
state) is overriden (forced into a controlled condition)
channel indicator 35h displays a signal indicative of
the forced condition. Alternatively, a special
indicator may be provided to perform this function.

On the basis of control data SC2, the brightness cf
display apparatus 35a is automatically controlled in
accordance withthe brightness of the cabin. When
control data SC2 requests information regarding a

terminal unit, a CPU (not shown) within CADA decoder 36
generates the requested information, which may be
‘indicative of the status of apparatus 35, or data
detected by sensors (such as sensor 35) and indicative
of whether the seat belts are fastened or not, or

indicative of the reclining states of passenger seats or
.the like. Such data is supplied to transmitter 38, ir

which it is modulated by a signal having a selected
frequency cutside the frequency bands of modulator lia

through 11g. Then the modulated data is supplied through
signal distributor 32 and antenna’ 31 to leaky cable 21.
The signal transmitted by leaky cable 21 is supplied

' through the signal distributer 13:.to the CAD encodes 6
located at the transaitting side,and is fed through
CADA encoder 6 to master controller 3, in which it is
utilized. /

If the attendant call key ‘385 ef selection and
Gisplay apparatus 35 is depressed, control data is
generated fron the CPU of CADA decoder 36. This data is
supplied to and modulated by transmitter 38 and the
modulated data signal is then fed through the signal
distributor 32 and the antenna 31 to leaky cable 21.
The data signal from the leaky cable 21 is supp?ied
through signal distributor 13 to CADA encoder 6 at the»
transmitting side. On the basis of this Gata, the CBU
(not shown) within CADA enceder 6 controls a switch box

a
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42 to light a corresponding attendant call lamp 41
(shown in Fig. 1). If the reading lamp key 35q of
selection and display apparatus 35 is actuated, control

. data is generated from the CPU of the CADA decoder 36,
Such data is supplied to the transnitter 38, in which it
is modulated and then fed through the signal distributor
32 and antenna 31 to leaky cable 21. The data fron the
leaky cable 21 is supplied through signal distributor 13

_ to CADA encoder 6 at the transmitting side. on the
basis of this data, the CPU within CADA encoder 6 .
controls witching box 40 tolight a corresponding
reading light 42. _ 7 oo ;

Further, if a keyboard 43 is connected to gare
terminal 35d, as shown hy a ikroken line in Pig. 1, ‘the
CPU. within CADA decoder 36 produces control data. such
contro) data is supplied to transmitter 38, in which it
is modulated and then fed through the signal distributor
22. and the antenna 31 to the leaky cable 21.. The data.
from the leaky cable 21 is supplied through signal
aistributor 13 to CADA encoder 6 and is further fed
frem CADA encoder 6 to master controller 8. When
supplied with this data, master controller 8 responds by.
supplying appropriate computer program data (which ‘way
be a word processing program, and will hereinafter be
referred to as a word processor program, for
specificity) to capa encoders 6 and 7. This word
processor program is thon supplied as a
frequency-nultiplexed signal through the leaky cable 21
to terminal apparatus unit 30and is then latched into
personal computer 37, In this Operating mode, if the
user enters sentences or other information by operating
keyboard 43, such sentences or other information are
recorded in a random acceas memory (RAM) of personal
computer 37. Display 35a displays the sentences or other
information so that the user can correct then or
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otherwise process them while viewing them on displey|
35a. .When the correction, or other processing

operation, is ended using keyboard 43, data representing
the sentences or other information (converted to ASCII

code) from the memory of personal computer 37 is
transmitted through CADA decoder 36 to the transnitter

38, in which the data is modulated and then fed through

tae signal distributor 32 and the antenna 31 to the
leaky cable 21. The data from the leaky cable 21 is ;
supplied through the signal distributor 13 to the CADA :
encoder 6 in which it is encoded. The encoded data froz
the CADA encoder 6 ‘is supplied to the master controller .
8. The data may then be supplied to a disk drive 44 in
by which it is recorded, for example, in a floppy disk
(not shown). Alternatively, the data may be supplied to i
a printer 45 where it is printed out, or the data may be : i
transnitted to a remote location via a communication —

apparatus 46. The user can select any one of the disk

seapbeewietiae ®

_Grive 44, the printer ¢5 and the communication apparatus
46 by entry of appropriate commands using keyboard 43..
Such selection commands are supplied to the master

controller 8 together with the other word processing
date (such #3 sentences) entered using keyboard 43. The

passenger way also utilize any word processor or other
program which was previously written in a ROM (not

shown) within personal computer 37. The passenger may
pick up any record generated in disk drive 44 or any

paper record generated by printer 45, for exazple, when
the pasgenger exits the aircraft.

According. to the embodiment of the invention

described with reference to Figs. 1-3, video eignals
from the video tape recorders la to id, the tuner 2 and

the still picture reproducing epparatus 3, and audio
signals from the video tape recorders 1a te id, the
tuner 2, thestill picture reproducing apparatus 3 and

massetmiomeermmeteserte
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the audio reproducing apparatus 4a and 4b, and so on,
are frequency-nultiplexed (in a tine-division manner

| described in referenced U.S. Patent 4,686,981) and .
output as signals Scq; and Sca> of CADA encoders 6 and ‘
7. Theseoutput signals Scai and Scaq2 are respectively }
woduleted by the modulators 11a to lig and then added
together to form the frequency-xultiplexed signal Syp. a
This frequency-nultiplexed signal Syp is supplied to the i
leaky ceble 21 for transmission to the reception side. : 3
Upon reception at each terminal unit 30, the selection ;
and display apparatus 35 may select a desired signal .
from the plurality of video and audio signals . :
‘transaitted as the frequency-sultiplexed signal Syr- :

Data generated by actuation of the ‘Yeading lamp key
35q and the attendant call key 35p, data indicative of
the selected status or selection and display apparatus
35 and cther Gata derived from terminal apparatus unit
30, are modulated by transmitter 38 and then supplied
through the signal distributor 32 and the antenna 31 to
the leaky cable 21. The data from the leaky cable 21 is
supplied through the signal distributor 13 to CADA
enceder 6. On the basis of this data, the CPU within
CADA encoder 6 controls the reading light 42 and the
attendant call light 41, for example, to. turn each on or

(off. Alternatively, this data is supplied to master
controller 8 in which an audience rating or the like is
calculated on tha basis of the data supplied.

Fig. 4 shows the appearance of a preferred
embodizent of the present invention which is installed
in a eircraft. The parts in the Fig. 4 systea
corresponding to thoee of Fig. 1 are marked with the
ssne reference numerals end will not be described again
in deteil. The disk drive 44, the printer 65: and the.
external communication epparatus 46 shown in Fig. 1 are
not shown in Fig. 4 for simplicity. RUNS 9a to 9h and

SSeheenewar
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Signal processing circuit 10 shown in Fig. 1 are all
secured in box 100,. while CADA encoders 6 and 7,
modulators lla to llg, adder 12, and signal distributor
13 are all secured in box 200.

. Since the plurality of video signals, audio
signals, and television game software signals to be
transmitted by the invention are frequency-multiplexed
at the transmission side and supplied through leaky
cable 21 to each terminal apparatus unit 30 on the
reception side, the overall arrangensntof the
invention is simple, and the signal transmission
components are particularly simple, compact, and Light-

‘weight. This is particularly advantageous in an
aircraft which desirably has a low weight.

According to the invention, a desired one ofa
plurality of differant video progranzs, such as movies,
digitally reproduced music, and television games can be
enjoyed at every passenger seat. The invention is thus

suitable for usa as a service and entertainment systen
for a pagesenger vehicle (such ag an aircraft) having a
Plurality of passenger seats.

Further, according to the present invention, since
the audio signals are digitized for transmission as
digital signals by CADA encoders 6 and 7, each user can
enjoy music having excellent tone quality, which quality
is uniform anong the terminal units 30 at the reception
side. -

While the present invention is useful as an
information trananitting apparatus or service and
entertainment system within the cabin of an aircraft as
described above, the invention is not linited for use
for this purpose, and instead can be implemented in
other kinda ofpageenger vehicles (such as a train or a
bus), or in a theater, stadium, or the like.
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While each selection and display apparatus 35 is
shown mounted on therear side of &@ passenger seat in
Figs. 3 and 4, each selection and display apparatus 35
may alternatively ke provided at oth=- locations near
the user, for example, at the arm portion of the user's
seat, or a table portion contained in the user's seat.
Alternatively, the selection portion of the terminal
apparatus can be provided at the user's arm rest while
the display portion is provided on the rear side of the.
seat ahead of the user. |

According to the present invention, since a i
Plurality of video signals and audio signals (and other i
signals) are frequency-multiplexedand thentransnitted
through single signal transnitting means, ane since the
data generated at the reception side is transmitted
through the same single signal transmitting neans to the
transeission side, the systen wiring is simple and the.
hardware for implementing the invention can be
simplified. This snhance the suitability of the service
and entertainment system of the invention for use as an
information transmitting apparatus for a passenger
vehicle, or as a service and information transmitting

, apparatus located within a theater, stadium or the
like.

Although several preferred embodiments of the
invention have been described, it will be apparent that
many modifications and variations could be effected by
one skilled in the art without Geparting from the
spirit or scope of the invention, as claimed below,
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ME_CLAIN.ASOURTIVENEION:
2. A service and ‘entertainment systen,

® head end apparatus conprising means for
reproducing video signals, means for reproducing
audio signals, encoder means for encoding said
audio signals, means for modulating said video
signals and said encoded audio signals in channels
of different frequency. bands, respectively, and
means for Bultiplexing eaia modulated video
signals and encodea audio signals, respectively;

Cable means for transnitting said multiplexed,
modulated video Signals and encoded audio signals; —
and .

& plurality of terminal units each positioned
avay from the head end apparatus, each said
terainal unit including a means for selecting at
least one of said multiplexed, modulated video
signals ana enceded audio signals, a tuner coupled
to the Selecting means for receiving and
demodulating said selected video signals and
encoded audio signals, a deceder means for
deceding said selected encoded audio Signals, a.
display means for displaying the Selected vidac
signale, end an audio cutput terninal for receiving .

. the selected decoded audio signals.

2. A service and entertainnent systen according
to clain 1, in which said audio signals aro analog sudio
signals and said encoder means converts #381¢ analog
audio signals to digital audio pignais prior to encoding
eaid audio signals therein, and said Gecedor rears
converts said digital audio signalsto enalog audio
signals prior to decoding said audio signals therein.
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3. A service and entertainment systen according
to claim 1, wherein the head end apparacus also includes
weans for storing television game software signals,
wherein the encoder means is capable of digitally
encoding the television game software signals, the _
modulator means is capable of modulating the television
game software signals, and the multiplexing means is
capable of multiplexing the modulated television game
software signals with the nodulated video signals and
the modulated audio signals, and vherein the tuner cf .
each terminal unit is ‘capable of receiving and
demodulating the multiplexed television gaze software
signals, the decoder means of each terminal unit. is
capable. of decoding the digitally encoded television
game software signals, and wherein each terminal unit
includes seans for storing, processing, and selecting
the decoded television game software signals.

4. A service and entertainment system according
to claim 3, in which each snid terminal apparatus
further comprises a game terminal to which a ganze
con*roller may be connected. .

5. A&A service and entertainment system according
to claim 3, in which said selecting means comprises a
channel indicator, a set of channel upand down keys for
use in selecting any one of said video signals and said
audio signals, ond a yame selecting key for selecting
any one of said decoded television gane software
signals.

6. A service and entertainnent systen according
to claim 5, in which each said terninal apparatus
further couprises & voluxe control for controlling the
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unit wherein said head end apparatus further comprises
. Control means for controlling each saia attendantcall
' light, and wherein each said terminal unit comprises an

. generating a control signal ‘by actuation of said

means in said head end apparatus through said cable

crystal Ctopay.

-22- © :

vo.ume of the selected decoded audiosignals 3received at.
the audio cutput terninal.

7. =A service and entertainnent system according
to claim 6, further comprising an attendant call light

and a reading light provided for each said terminal

attendant call key, a reading Light:‘Key, means for
 

attendantall ‘key and “said ‘reading light: key,’ and
Reann ‘for sending said control signalto said ‘control

8. <A service and entertainnent. systemaccording
to claim 7, in which each said terminal unit. cozprises a
panel including said 2isplay means, said game terninal,
said channel indicator, said channel up and down keys,
said game selecting key, said volume control, said
attendant call key and said reading light key.

toanaNotraeeeabencarlcetabanbariemossreesemeee TE
9. <A service and entertainment system eccording

to clain 8, in which at leest oneof said panels is

adapted to be mounted on the rearside of a passenger
soat in a passenger vehicle.

10. A service and entertainsent system according
to claim 6, in which said display|means is a flat
cathode ray tube.

11... A cervice and ontertainnent systenaccording
to claim 8, in which said display. means{is aa liquid

meatSerenarenneteneet 
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- 12. A service and entertainnent systen according
to claim 2, in which each said terninal unit further
comprises antenna means for receiving said multiplexed
video signals and audio signals, and a signal
distributor connected between said antenna means ana
said tuner, and each saia tuner includes a first tuner
for receiving said video signals and a second tuner for
receiving said audio signals.

to claim 2, in which saia video signal reproducing means”

includes a plurality of video cassette recorders and a
13. A service and entertainment’ systen according

weans for roproducingstill video pictures.

14. A service and entertainnentsysten according
te claim 13, in whichsaid video signal reproducing

means further includes a television tuner.

15. <A service ana entertaingzent systen according
toclaim 13, in which each of said video cassette
recorders and said still video picture reproducing means
has a video cutput terminal and an audio output

‘terminal, each said video output terminal being
connected to said modulator means and each gaid audio
output terninal being connected to said encoder means.

16. A service and entertainnent system according
to claim 1, in which each said terminal apparatus is
mounted at a different passenger seat in a passenger
vehicle. , .

Passenger vehicle having a pluralityofpassenger seats,
comprising: Cpa :

17. A service and entertainment system for a.
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a head end apparatus comprising. means for

generating video and related audio signals, means
for generating separate audio signals, encoder
means for encoding all of said audio signals, Beans
for modulating said video signals and the output
signal of said encoder means, and multiplexer seans
connected to said modulating means for multiplexing
the modulated videosignals, and the modulated:
encoded audio signals; -. /
a plurality of terminal units each provided at

respective one of said passenger seats, each said
terminal unit comprisingselectingmeans for —
selecting at least.one of saidvideo and‘related
audio signals and said separate audio signals,
first tuner means for receiving said selectec video
signals, second tuner means for receiving said
selected related audio signals and said. selected
separate audio signals, each of said first: tuner
means and s2id second tuner means being coupled to
the selecting meana, a decoder ncans for decoding
the output signal of said second tuner means, a
display means for displaying the selected video
signals, an audio output terminal for receiving the
selected audio signals, and a volume control for
controlling the amplitude of the selcted audio

signals received at the audio cutput terminal; and
means for transnitting said modulated,

multiplexed signals frox the heed end apparatus to
-@ach said terminal unit.

1s. A service and entertainment systen according
. to claim 17, wherein the head end apparatus also —
includes means for storing televisiongars software
signals, wherein the encoder neans ‘is‘capableof...
digitally encoding the television ganasoftware signs,
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the modulatormeans is capable of modulatingtthe
television game software signals, and the multiplexing |

“.weans is capable of multiplexing the modulated
television game software signals with the modulated
video signals and the modulated encoded audio ‘signals,
and wherein the tuner of each terminal unit is”capable
of receiving and @exodulating the multiplexed television
game software signals, the_@ecoder means of each
terrinal unit is capableof decoding the digitally
encoded television gane ‘softwaresignals,‘and|wherein.
each terminal unit includes means for storing
processing,’ and selecting the decoded televi ion gane
software Signals.  

19. A service and entertainment systemaccording
“to claim 18, in which. said transmitting meansincludes a
leaky cable.

20. A service and entertainment systen according
to claim 18, in which eachterminal unit comprises a
panel including said selecting means, said display

weans, said avdio output teruinal and said volune
control.

21. A service and entertainnent systen according ©
to claim 20, in which at least one of said panels is
mounted on the rear side of one of said passengerseats.

22. <A service and entertainnent systen according
to clain 21, in which said passenger vehicle.‘ds an
aircraft.
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Réseauinternational de télévision, cablé, dans les avions, visionnée en direct et enregistrée, sur postesindi-
viduels. .

)La présente invention,concerne un nouveau procédéréalisant un réseau vidéo couleur,cablé,international,ins-
tallé a bord: des  avions,trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,ba-
teaux,contrélé par ordinateur,diffusant simultanément 1 a
100 chaines,gratuites,par fibre optique,le visionnage s’ef-
fectue sur poste de télévision individuel,muni de casque
stéréo et sur écran géant.Une antenne collective capte les
satelittes,et des lecteurs: cassettes et disques vidéo diffu-
sent des programmesenregistrés.Le réseau posséde un
circuit fermé: caméra intérieure et extérieure pour usage
de la compagnie.Le confort des passagers est amélioré.
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Le procédé de la présente invention consiste en une maniére
d'opérer pour réaliser un nouveau produit de grande consomma-

tion,sur le plan mondial,en faisant fonctionner un ensemble de

dispositifs.

Cette invention,concerne une pluralité de dispositifs liés

entre eux de telle sorte qutils forment un seul concept inven-=
tif.

Ainsi,le procédé mis en place selon la présente invention
crée des produits qui découlent directement de lui.

La présente invention,concerne un nouveau procédé réali-

sant un réseau vidéo cAblé international,programmé et contré1é

par ordinateur,ayant plusieures chaines de télévision,diffusant
des programmes ,simultanément, en couleur systéme : SECAM,PAL,
NTSC,installé a bord : des avions,trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,

bateaux,pour la communication d'informations en circuit fermé
spécifiques A chaque compagnie,et le visionnage de programmes
de détente : en direct diffusés par satelittes et captés par une
antenne collective,et des programmes pré-enregistrés : sur des

cassettes et disques vidéo,dont le visionnage est assuré sur

des postes individuels et collectifs : a tube cathodiques ou 4a
ecristaux liquides,munis de casques stéréo.

Traditionnellement,notammentdans le domaine de ltaviation

on diffuse sur le pian international,pendant les volis,des films

par projection cinématographique,collective,dont les passagers

qui sont des consommateurs,ntont aucune possibilité de choix.

in subissant cette diffusion,le libre arbitre n'existe pas.

Par consequent,ce concept limite la liberté individuelle et

le confort personnel de chaque passager.
Le procédé,selon L'invention,permet de remédier A cet incon-

vénient.

Il comporte,en effet,un poste de télévision couleur indivi-

duel,muni d'un casque stéréo0,grace auquel chaque passager peut
choisir,a ntimporte quel moment ,une des chaines commerciales,
diffusée simultanément et gratuitement,dans le cadre du présent
réseaue
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Etant une Premiére Mondiale,un trés grand choix de program-.
mes de détente et d'informations,en plusieures langues,est pro-

posé quotidienement. .

Ainsi réalisé,le présent procédé,selon Ltinvention,fait fonc-

tionner le plus vaste réseau vidéo c&b1é,couleur,commercial,du
nonde,étant donné qu'il s'applique dans le cadre de toutes les

compagnies de transport nationales et internationales,concré-
tisant un nouveau concept.

Ce procédé de visionnage,vidéo couleur,sur poste de télévi-

sion individuel,pour chaque passager,notamment dans les avions,
constitue un dispositif de communication audio-visuel de grande
consommation.

Différents types dtavions étant en service,actuellement,sur
le plan international,chaque compagnie attribue un espace bien 4
spécifique pour chaque fauteuil. .

Par consequent,l'tinstalation de chaque poste de télévision

individuel, pour améliorer le confort de chaque passager,sera
réalisé tenant compte des facteurs suivants : a) espace entre
les fauteuils, b) éclairage d'ambiance, c) éclairage indivi-

duel, d) inclinaison des fauteuils, e) angles de vision de

chaque utilisateur, tout en respectant les normes internatio-=

males de sécurité,notamment l'alimentation en courant électri-

ques : secteur,piles,accumulateurs.

Le c&blage vidéo de chaque avion,ou moyen de transport,de

ce vaste réseau international, dont le visionnage est réalisé
sur un écran géant collectif et sur des postes individuels,
constitue un nouveau dispositif,selon ltinventior,formant un

seul concept.

Les écrans de télévision couleur,installés dans chaque avion,

ou moyen de transport,ont : a) pour le poste collectif,a cris-

taux Lliquides : ume diagonale maximale de 5 métres, et b)pour
chaque poste individuel,une diagonale comprise entre 10 et 40

centimétres ,maximum.

Selon les variantes,du présent procédé,chaque poste indivi-

duel est installé : .

~- sur un support fixé sur l'accoudoir de chaque fauteuil,

étant orientable a 360°

-~ sur un: support fixé sur L'accoudoir de chaque fauteuil,
étant escamotable,téléscopique et orientable a 360°

- sur un support fixé au plancher,entre les 2 fauteuils,
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étant téléscopique et orientable a 360°

~ sur les dossiers des fauteuils,en face de chaque passager,
étant fixé sur un support téléscopique et orientable A 360°.

Le c&ablage,du présent procédé,est réalisé grace A un dispo-

sitif utilisant des fibres optiques, qui diffusent simultané-.

ment plusieures chafnes,couleur :

a) communication interne,en circuit fermé,spécifique a

chaque compagnie de transport : informations diversses,notam=—
ment mésures de securité, fuseaux horaires,météo,

b) la diffusion directe d'émissions 6émises par les satel-~
lites,captées grace ¥ A une antenne collective,

c) diffusion de programmes d'tinformations et de détente,

pré-enregistrés : sur cassettes et disques vidéo,chaque chafinepeeeeen,oe .

ayant son ou ses propres Jecteurs.-)
L'rensemble du présent procédé,de ce dispositif de réseau

vidéo cAblé,international,est programmé et. suivi automatique-—
ment,en permanence,autant dans 1'ensemble,qu'individuellement

pour chaque avion,ou moyen de transport,par un ordinateur gé-
néral ainsi que des mini ordinateurs.

Par exemple,l'antenne collective qui capte les émissions
diffusées par les satelittes est programmée et suivie automa-
tiquement,de méme que le dispositif des lecteurs vidéo : cas-—

settes et disques.e .

Cet important réseau mondial,vidéo cAb1lé,diffuse simf#ultané-

ment plusieures chafnes commerciales et a caractére thématique,

en plusieures languese ,
Le nombre de chines diffusées,simultanément,dans chaque

avion ou moyen de transport,est compris entre 1 a 100.
Le procédé de la présente invention concerne une pluralité

de dispositifs 1liés entre eux formant un seul concept inventif.

A&insi,pour augmenter encore plus le confort individuel de

chaque passager,dans le cadre des compagnies de transport,no-

tamment le choix des programmes d'informations et de détente,

une autre variante,de ce réseau,du présent procédé,consiste a

utiliser toujours des postes individuels de télévision couleur
“ayant un lecteur vidéo : cassette ou disque,incorporé.

Pendant la diffusion des programmes,proposés par les dif-

f£erentes chines commerciales,les passagers pourront visionner

des films,spots,publicitaires de marques nationales et interna-
tionales.
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Tenant compte du nombre de compagnies d'aviation,de vols
quotidiens,ainsi que de l'ensemble de transports terrestres :

trains,cars,et maritimes : aéroglisseurs,bateaux,les annonceurs
publicitaires pourront ainsi bénéficier,gra&ce au présent dis-
positif,selon 1'invention,du plus vaste réseau cAblé de té1lé=-
vision du monde.

Ces publicités sont

Ltensemble des compagnies de transport,trouveront grace

au présent procédé un intérét technico-financier évident pour
leur rentabilisation commerciale et leur confort.

‘Par Ltutilisation de ces dispositifs techniques,un nouveau
progrés conceptuel est réalisé.

Afin dtaméliorer la securité des passagers et des avions,

une camera de télévision couleur,télécommandée et orientable

A 360°,fonctionnant en circuit fermé,sera installée.Une vue in-
terieure : générale et zoom,de chaque avion ou moyen de trans—_
port sera diffusée uniquement sur un moniteur,visionné par un

membre de la compagnie.
Cette caméra est dissimulée,et fixée au plafond.

Toujours dans le cadre du présent réseau de télévision ca-
blée,une autre caméra couleur sera instalée 4 1'extérieur de
L'avion,étant télécommandée et orientable A 360°,afin de permet=
tre aux passagers d'admirer en direct sur leurs postes indivi-

duels ainsi que sur le poste collectif,écran géant,les paysages

pendant le vol,ainsi que le décollage et l'tatterrissage.Ainsi,
méme les passagers ne se trouvant pas assis auprés des hublots
pourront profiter grace au présent dispositif,d'une magnifique
vue extérieure,

Gr&ce au présent procédé ,utilisant des postes individuels

de télévision,1'attention des enfants,voyageant dans les : avions
trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,bateaux,pourra &tre captée d'une ma-
niére certaine,améliorant le confort des autres passagerse |

Les personnes qui ont des problémes lors des déplacements
en avion,et bateau,notamment °¢ inhibitions,malaises,provoqués
par un état nerveux,pourront trouver grdce au présent procédé
vidéo une distraction immédiate.La tendance actuelle étant d'tin-=

terdire,de plus en plus,la fumée des cigarettes dans les lieux

publiques,les fumeurs se trouvent dans un état de stress,notam-
ment pendant des voyages de longue durée.

Le présent procédé de réseau vidéo c&blé installé dans
P. 227
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chaque : avion,train,car,aéroglisseur,bateau,dont le visionnage
des Gmissions est éffectué sur des postes individuels de té1é- |

vision,apporte une nouveauté absolue sur le plan international,
employant un ensemble de dispositifs techniques trés performants.

170 Indéniablement,une ére nouvelle s'ouvre,gr&ce A la présente

invention dans le domaine de la communication audio-visuelle
individuelle,dans les moyens de transport collectifs.
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REVENDICATIONS

1) Procédé en ce gu'il comporte un réseau vidéo c&b1é internatio~

al programmé et contré1Lé en permanence par ordinateur, diffusant~

simultanément 1 aA 100 chatnes de télévision couleur,systéme: SECAi

PAL,NTSC,instal1lé A bord des avions,trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,ba-

teaux,pour la communication d'informations spécifiques a chaque

compagnie,sa securité et celle des voyageurs,et le visionnage de

programues Ge détente ¢ en direct,captés des satelittes gr&ce 4
une antenne,ainsi que des programmes pré=enregistrés sur des case

Jo do be apy “35 oy . 7 4 a aksettes et vidéo disques,le visionnage Gétant assuré sur un poste

individuel,pour chaque passager,muni d'un-casque stéréo,et sur unWOReeeeve

eGant collectif.

2) Dispositif selon la revendication 1 caractérisé en ce que le
@ vidGo,dans chaque avion ou moyen de transport ,pour chaque
ii et powr 1l'écran collectif,est réalisé par des fibres op~-

ticues,ditfusant : 1 A 106 chaftnes érie
“) Dispositif£ selon ia revendication1,2,caractérisé par le vi-~

o

x

a diagonale desionnase individuel sur poste de t4éiévision,dont

LtScran est conmrise ontre 16 et £0 centindtres,manimum,a tube ca~

Siediave ow A cristaux Liquides,ymuni de casque stébdoo
“} Dispositif selon le revendication 1,2,caractérisé par le vi-°

eionnage,sinmitané,sur un poste de télévision couleur,a cristaurz
=
Lgliquides,écran géant,collectif,dont la diagonale maxtimale est de

5 métres,chaque passager utilisant um casque stéréo individuel.
5) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,35,caractérisé en ce que

LteupLlacement de chaque poste de télévision,individuel,est réalisé
Sonetion de chaque compagnie,seclon les variantes 38@

= gur un support fixzé sur I'accoudoir de chaque fauteuil, étant
osiontabie A 560°

ppovt fixé suze Ltaccoudoir de chaque fauteuvil, étant

= sur unm support fixé au plancher,entre les ¢ faut i étant
téléscopiatve et le A 366°

ge Lace de chaque passager,

t orientable A 260°.scant Pisé . e

3) Disnositit +selon a revendication 1,4,5,%,caractéris&é en ce
aue Ltantenne collective qui capte les satel ttes,les émissions
dictfusées,est progranmée et suivie automati uement,en permanence,
nar omdinateur ,

ca oe

Sicvif selon ila revendicstion 1,5,¢en ce que le lecteur
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€e cassettes et disques vidéo est individuel,branché sur le poste

de télévision de chaque passager,et selon une variante le lecteur

est encastré dans ce poste,fonctionnat sur piles ou accumulateurs.

8) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,en ce qu'une caméra de

télévision couleur,télécommandé,orientable a 360°,transmet des i-
mages en direct sur un moniteur,visionné uniquement par un membre

de la compagnie,afin d'assurer en permanence la securité intériecu-

re de chaque avion ou moyen de transport,ainsi que celle des voya-

geurs t vue générale et zoome

G) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,2,35,%, en ce qutume caméra

Ge télévision couleur,téiécommandé et orientable A 360° est placée
sous le fuselage et selon une variante sur le fuselage de l'avion

ov. le toit des moyens de transport : trains,cars,aéroglisseurs,ba-

teaux,transmettant des images en direct sur chaque écran de téléq=
vision,individuel powr chaque passager et sur L'cran collectif:
peysages en vol,décollage,atterissage,etc.,tout en assurant la se-
curité de chague avion ou moyen de transport = respectant les lois

Qi wigueur internationales.

10) Dispositif selon la revendication 1,245 9%95555735,9,en ce
eulun mindeordinateur diffuse son programme et contrSle itensemble
ées dispositifs du réseau vidéo c&b14,international,dans le cadre

de chaque avioun ou moyen de transport,étant relié aux autres mini-
i[7 es inter-changeables, étant“oS

Le moyen de disque at

cdinateur central aui les programme et les contrélefee
i

Or cw 99
mala 7

qaJat I Qo Ky

on permanence,dont la mémoire comprend L'ensembie des moyens de

riation,terrestre gnaritinee
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IN THE UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

In re Patent Application of: ) Group Art Unit: 2613
4.2%

Scott BLAIR ; ) Examiner: WONG,Allen C. 8 ‘O. %, %,
Serial No. 09/423,284 ) a

Filed: February 22, 2000 ) %
For: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM )

CERTIFICATE OF MAILING

I hereby certify that this correspondenceis being deposited with the United States Postal Service with
sufficient postageas first class mail in an envelope addressed to Commissionerfor Patents,

“Ce! DC 20231, on February 19, 2003 :
Name: Deborah T. Tomme

AMENDMENT

Commissioner for Patents

Washington, D.C. 20231

Dear Sir:

In response to the Examiner’s Office Action mailed November 19, 2002, please consider

the following amendments and remarks in connection with the above-identified application.
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IN THE CLAIMS:

Please amendclaimsas follows:

 

 
 

1. ‘\ (Cancelled) A video §system for displaying televised material to
passengers in a masstransit subway system, anfi comprising at least one video display monitor

adapted for mounting inside a subwaycarso as fo display televised material to passengers riding

therein, and a video signal source unit operatively connected to said at least one monitor.

2. \ (Cancelled) The video
display monitors operatively connectedto a si

stem of claim 1 comprising a plurality of video

le video signal source unit.

3. \(Cancelled) The video ¢ystem of claim 2 wherein the video signal source

unit comprises a videotape player, or video disk player orcomputer-baseddigital video recorder.

CL| aX 2 (Currently amended) The video-system subwaycar of claim 33 wh -ein
the video signal source system includes a pre-recorded video transmission program for feeding to

display on the monitors of duration about 5-15 minutes. |
SF {

SS (Currently amended) The videe-system subwaycar of claim 4 XXwherein
the program is repeatable, and includes a series of commercial messages of 30 second’- 1 minute.

oo

~ duration.

 

6. (Cancelled) The vidto system of any one of the preceding claims wherein
the video monitors are secured-to the suljway car at a location of junction. between ‘wall and

ceiling of the car, with the screens ofthe monitors directed obliquely downwardly towards the |

NVA255783.1
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_ carseats.

TS
(UA A (Currently amended) The video-systert subwaycar of claim +Xwhich is

soundfree. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

a (Cancelled) The video system of claim 1 or claim 2 wherein the video
source unit is atelevision receiver for receiving) broadcast television signals from a remote

transmitter and supplying the signals to the video display monitors.

o\ (Cancelled) The video system of claim 1 which the video display monitors
include LCDscreens.

10\ (Cancelled) A subway car for mass transportation and comprising a
video display system including at least one video display monitor having a video screen, the

monitor being mounted in the subway car in a¥manner such that the video screen thereof is

readily visible to passengers in the subway car, and a video signal source unit operatively

connected to said at least one monitor.

iN (Cancelled) The subsfay car of claim 10 including a plurality of said
monitors, spaced along the length of the car of|opposed sides thereof. .

;

12s (Cancelled) The subway car of claim 11 including longitudinal opposed
sidewalls and a ceiling adjoining the sidewalls, and wherein each said monitor is mounted at the
junction of the sidewall and ceiling, with the screens of the monitors directly obliquely
downwardly towardsthe car seats.

(LU 3 ‘a. (Currently amended) Fhe-subway—carofelaim_t2wherein _the-video

NVA255783.1
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moeniter-sereenis-substantiallyflushwiththe-adjacentivallsurfacestructureoftheearA subway

car for mass transportation including longitudinal opposed sidewalls, a ceiling adjoining the 

sidewalls, a video display system comprising a plurality of video display monitors each having a 

video screen, and a video signal source unit operatively connected to said monitors

said monitors being spaced along the length of the car on opposed sides thereof,

each of said monitor being mounted_at the junction of the sidewall and ceiling, with the screen

 

 

of the monitor substantially flushed with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car, and 

directed obliquely downwardly toward the car seats, so that each video screen is readily visible 

to passengersin the subway car.

S

\ Me (Currently amended) The subwaycar ofany-ene-efelaims+t0-43 claim
YNwherein the video signal source unit comprises a video tape player, a video disk player or

 

computer-based digital video recorder.

R (Currently amended) The subwaycarofclaim 4093wherein the video
monitors include LCD screens.

q
“TO, (Currently amended) The subwaycar of any of claim 40'Sincluding a

self-contained wiring-cabling system connecting the video monitorsto the video signal source

unit.

NVA255783.1

pal0



 
P. 237

 

Application Serial No. 09/423,284
Attorney Docket No. 740859-96

Art Unit 2613

Page 5 -

REMARKS

The Examiner’s Office Action of November 19, 2002 has been received and its contents

reviewed. Applicant would like to thank the Examiner for the consideration given to the above-

identified application and for indicating that claim 13 contains allowable subject matter.

Claims 1-16 were pending in the present application prior to the above amendment, of

which claims 1 and 10 were independent. By the above amendment, claims 1-3, 6, and 8-12

have been canceled and claims 4, 5, 7, and 13-16 have been amended. Accordingly, claims4,5,

7, and 13-16 remain pending, of which claim 13 is independent, and are believed to be in

condition for allowance for at least the reasons provided below and the amendments set forth

above. .
Referring nowto the detailed Office Action, claims 6, 7, 9, and 14-16 stand objected to as

containing informalities. Specifically, claims 6, 7, and 9 are objected to as containing no
preceding claim number, and claims 14-16 are objected to as being improperly multiply

dependent. Further, claim 13. standsobjected to as containing the term “substantially” which

can describevarying degree of “flush”. -
In response to the objection of claim 13, Applicant respectfully directs the Examinerto

MPEP 2173.05(b), particularly, subsection D (page 2100-197, Eight Edition, August 2001).

According to the MPEP,the usage of the word “substantially” does not automatically render the

claim indefinite. When a term ofdegreeis present, it should be determined whethera standardis

disclosed or whether one ofordinary skill in the art would be apprised of the scope ofthe claim. -

Applicant respectfully submits that Figs. 4 and 4a, and the disclosure in the second paragraph of

_ page 11, for example, sufficiently disclose the meaningof“flush” recitedin claim 13 such that
one ofordinary skill in the art would be apprised of the scopeofthe claim.

With respect to the objection of claims 6, 7, 9, and 14-16, Applicant submits that the

above-presented claim cancellations and amendments have overcome the objections of these
claims.

NVA255783.1
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Claims 1 and 10 stand rejected under 35 U.S.C. §102(b) as anticipated by Gerkeetal.

(U.S. Patent No. 5,009,384 — hereafter Gerke). Further, claims 2-9 stand rejected under 35

U.S.C. §103(a) as unpatentable over Gerke in view of Steventon et al. (U.S. Patent No.

4,647,980 — hereafter Steventon).

As amended, claim 13 recites all the features of cancelled claims 10-12. Further, claims

4,5, and 7 have been amendedto change their dependency from claim 1 to claim 13 andto recite

a subwaycar.

As amended, claim 13 contains allowable subject matter and has been rewritten to

contain all the features of a base claim as wellas all intervening claims. Consequently, claims 1-

3, 6, 8-12 have been canceled andtheir rejections are rendered moot.

Having responded to all objection and rejections set forth in the outstanding Office

Action, it is submitted that claim 13 and its dependent claims 4, 5, 7, and 14-16 are now in

condition for allowance. An early and favorable Notice of Allowanceis respectfully solicited.

In the event that the Examineris of the opinion that a brief telephone or personal interview will

facilitate allowance of one or more of the above claims, the Examineris courteously requested to

contact Applicant’s undersigned representative.

Respectfully submitted,

 
NIXON PEABODY LLP

8180 Greensboro Drive, Suite 800

McLean, Virginia 22102
(703) 770-9300

JLC/LCD
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Application No. . Applicant(s)

. 09/423,284 BLAIR, SCOTT

Office Action Summary Examiner Art Unit

Allen_Wong 2613 oo
-- The MAILING DATEof this communication appears on the cover sheet with the correspondence address--

Period for Reply

A SHORTENED STATUTORYPERIOD FOR REPLYIS SET TO EXPIRE 3 MONTH(S) FROM
THE MAILING DATE OF THIS COMMUNICATION.

Extensionsof time may be available under the provisions of 37 CFR 1.136(a). In no event, however, maya reply be timelyfiled
after SIX (6) MONTHSfrom the mailing date of this communication.
If the period for reply specified above is less than thirty (30) days, a reply within the statutory minimumofthirty (30) days will be considered timely.
\f NO period for reply is specified above, the maximum statutory period will apply andwill expire SIX (6) MONTHS from the mailing date of this communication.
Failure to reply within the set or extendedperiod for reply will, by statute, cause the application to become ABANDONED (35 U.S.C. § 133).

Anyreply received by the Office later than three monthsafter the mailing date of this communication, evenif timely filed, may reduce any
eamed patent term adjustment. See 37 CFR 1.704(b).

Status

1)] Responsive to communication(s) filed on 24 February 2003 .

2a)L] This action is FINAL. 2b) This actionis non-final.

3)L) Since this applicationis in condition for allowance exceptfor formal matters, prosecution as to the merits is
closed in accordance with the practice under Ex parte Quayle, 1935 C.D. 11, 453 O.G. 213.

Disposition of Claims

4)X] Claim(s) 4,5,7 and 13-16 is/are pending in the application.

4a) Of the aboveclaim(s) is/are withdrawn from consideration.

5)L] Claim(s) is/are allowed.

6)X) Claim(s) 4,5,7 and 13-16 is/are rejected.

7)L) Claim(s)__ is/are objectedto.

8)L) Claim(s) are subject to restriction and/or election requirement.
Application Papers

9)_] The specification is objected to by the Examiner.

10)L] The drawing(s) filed on is/are: a)L] accepted or b)L_] objected to by the Examiner.

Applicant may not request that any objection to the drawing(s) be held in abeyance. See 37 CFR 1.85(a).

11)L] The proposed drawing correction filed on is: a)_] approved b)L] disapproved by the Examiner.
If approved, corrected drawingsare requiredin reply to this Office action. f

12)L] The oath or declaration is objected to by the Examiner.

Priority under 35 U.S.C. §§ 119 and 120

13)L] Acknowledgmentis made ofa claim forforeign priority under 35 U.S.C. § 119(a)-(d)or(f).
a)_LJAll b)L] Some *c)L] Noneof:

1.L.] Certified copies of the priority documents have been received.

2.L] Certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceived in Application No.
3.L] Copiesof the certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceivedin this National Stage

application from the International Bureau (PCT Rule 17.2(a)).
* See the attached detailed Office action fora list of the certified copies not received.

14)>x] Acknowledgmentis madeof a claim for domestic priority under 35 U.S.C. § 119(e) (to a provisional application).
a) L) Thetranslation of the foreign language provisional application has been received.

15)L] Acknowledgmentis madeofa claim for domestic priority under 35 U.S.C. §§ 120 and/or 121.
Attachment(s)

1) 4 Notice of References Cited (PTO-892) 4) O Interview Summary (PTO-413) Paper No(s). :
2) C Notice of Draftsperson’s Patent Drawing Review (PTO-948) 5) CO Notice of Informal Patent Application (PTO-152)
3) XX] Information Disclosure Statement(s) (PTO-1449) Paper No(s)8. 6) L] Other:
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DETAILED ACTION

Response to Arguments

The examiner would like to apologize to the applicant for withdrawing the

previous objection to claim 13 madein the previous Office Action sent on 11/19/02, and

reject the current set of claims as set forth by applicant’s response sent on 2/24/03. It is

the examiner's contention that there is sufficient art to reject these claims and the

rejection will be shownassetforth below. This will be a non-final rejection.

Claim Rejections - 35 USC § 103

1. The following is a quotation of 35 U.S.C. 103(a) which forms the basis forall

obviousnessrejections set forth in this Office action:

(a) A patent may not be obtained thoughthe invention is not identically disclosed or described as set
forth in section 102ofthistitle, if the differences between the subject matter sought to be patented and
the prior art are such that the subject matter as a whole would have been obviousatthe time the
invention was madeto a person havingordinary skill in the art to which said subject matter pertains.
Patentability shall not be negatived by the mannerin which the invention was made.

2. Claims 4, 5, 7 and 13-16 are rejected under 35 U.S.C. 103(a) as being

unpatentable over Gerke (5,009,384) and Steventon (4,647,980), in view of Williams

(6,038,426).

Regarding claim 13, Gerke discloses a video system for displaying televised

material to passengers in a masstransit subway system (col.1, lines 6-12; note a

subwaycaris a part of a train, Gerke’s discloses the train and “other forms of public

transit’, thus the “other forms of public transit” meets the limitation of the masstransit

subway system; col.2, lines 27-30 discloses displaying televised material to passengers

“on a busorthe like”, thus meeting the limitation of the mass transit subway system),

and comprising at least one video display monitor adapted for mounting inside a
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subway carso asto display televised material to passengersriding therein (col.1, lines

6-12, and fig.1, element 2), and a video signal source unit operatively connected to said

at least one monitor(col.1, lines 53-56; note cable meanscarries the video signal

source; see fig.1 and 2 and note element 40 is a secured mount to mount the monitor2,

the monitor is mounted).

Gerke does not disclose the multiple video display monitors. However,

Steventon teachesplural displays (fig.2, element 26 is an LCD screen and that each

seat has an individual module element 16 that has an LCD screen 26). Therefore,it

would have been obviousto oneof ordinary skill in the art to combine the teachings of

Gerke and Stevensonfor using multiple displays to satisfy and entertain passengers

during long subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and Steventon pertain to video systemsin

vehicular transport modes.

Gerke and Steventon do not disclose the video monitor screen is substantially

flush with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car. However, Williams discloses a

flange element 125is rests flush against the mounting plate (col.1, In.42-55; Williams

discloses the positioning of the flange elementis substantially flush with the mounting

plate). Therefore, it would have been obviousto oneofordinary skill in the art to

combine the teachings of Gerke, Steventon and Williams as a whole for placing the

video monitor screen flush with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car, since

Williams suggests that the flange element 125rests flush with the monitor plate, so as

to avoid taking room from passengers.
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Regarding claims 4-5, 7 and 14, Gerke doesnotdisclose the display of

prerecorded material that is played back on video tape player. However, Steventon

discloses the display of prerecorded material that is played back on video tape player

(col.5, lines 60-66). Therefore, it would have been obviousto one of ordinary skill in the

art to combinethe teachings of Gerke and Stevensonfor using multiple displays to

satisfy and entertain passengers during long subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and

Steventon pertain to video systemsin vehicular transport modes.

Regarding claim 15, Gerke does not disclose the multiple video display monitors.

However, Steventon teachesplural displays (fig.2, element 26 is an LCD screen and

that each seat has an individual module element 16 that has an LCD screen 26).

Therefore, it would have been obvious to oneof ordinary skill in the art to combine the

teachings of Gerke and Stevensonfor using multiple displays to satisfy and entertain

passengers during long subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and Steventon pertain to video

systemsin vehicular transport modes.

Regarding claim 16, Gerke discloses a cabling system (col.1, lines 53-56; note

cable means). Gerke does not disclose multiple monitors. However, Steventon

teachesplural displays (fig.2, element 26 is an LCD screen and that each seat has an

individual module element 16 that has an LCD screen 26). Therefore,it would have

been obviousto oneofordinary skill in the art to combine the teachings of Gerke and

Stevensonfor using multiple displays to satisfy and entertain passengers during long

subwaytrain rides. Both Gerke and Steventon pertain to video systemsin vehicular

transport modes.
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Contact Information

Anyinquiry concerning this communication or earlier communications from the

examiner should be directed to Allen Wong whose telephone numberis (703) 306-

5978. The examiner can normally be reached on Mondays to Thursdays from 8am-

6pm.

If attempts to reach the examinerby telephone are unsuccessful, the examiner's

supervisor, Christopher Kelley can be reached on (703) 305-4856. The fax phone

numbersfor the organization wherethis application or proceeding is assigned are (703)

872-9314 for regular communications and (703) 872-9314 for After Final

communications.

Anyinquiry of a general nature orrelating to the statusof this application or

proceeding should be directed to the receptionist whose telephone numberis (703) 305-

4700.

Allen Wong
Examiner

Art Unit 2613

AW

April 1, 2003 (pVLe
CHRIS KELLEY
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Docket No. 740859-96 

IN THE UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

In re Patent Application of: Group Art Unit: 2613

Scott BLAIR Examiner: WONG, Auk ECEIVED
)

)

Serial No. 09/423,284 ) OCT 2 3 2003
Filed: February 22, 2000 )

)
Technology Center 2600

For: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

Certificate of Mailing - 37 CFR 1.8(a)
| hereby certify that this correspondenceis being

deposited with the United States Postal Service as
first class mail in an envelope addressed to:
Commissioner for Patents P.O. Box 1450 ’

RESPONSE Alexandria, VA 22313-1450jonthe date below

Date offe [eZ
Commissioner for Patents

Washington, D.C. 20231
 

Dear Sir:

In response to the Examiner’s Office Action mailed April 10, 2003, please consider

the following remarks in connection with the above-identified application.

REMARKS

The Examiner’s Office Action of April 10, 2003 was received and its contents

reviewed. Applicant would like to thank the Examiner for the consideration given to the

above-identified application.

Claims 4, 5, 7 and 13-16 were pending in the present application prior to the above

amendment, of which claim 13 is independent. Reconsideration and withdrawal of the

currently pending rejections are requested for the reasons advancedin detail below.

Referring now to the detailed Office Action, claims 4, 5, 7 and 13-16 stand rejected

under 35 U.S.C. §103(a) over Gerke et al. (U.S. Patent No. 5,009,384 — hereafter Gerke) and

Steventon et al. (U.S. Patent No. 4,647,980), in view of Williams (6,038,426). Applicant

respectfully traverses this rejection.

NVA279242.1
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Claim 13 is directed to a subway car for mass transportation including a longitudinal

opposed sidewalls, a ceiling adjoining the side walls, and a video display system comprising

a plurality of video display monitors. The video display monitors each have a video screen

and a video signal source unit operatively connected to the monitors. The monitors are also

spaced along the car on opposed sides of the car where each monitor is mounted at junctions

of the sidewall and the ceiling. The monitors are substantially flush with the adjacent wall

structure and directed downwardly for visibility to passengers.

As recognized by the Examiner in the Office Action, Gerke and Steventon fail to

disclose a video monitor screen that is substantially flush with the adjacent wall. Williamsis

relied upon for allegedly teaching a flange element 125 that rests flush against the mounting

bracket. Williams fails to overcome the recognized deficiencies of Gerke and Steventon

because Williams does not disclose a video monitor screen that is substantially flush to the

adjacent wall as asserted by the Examiner, nor does it teach or suggest securing a monitor to

the junction betweenthe ceiling and an adjacentwall.

Williams is directed to a system that can be removed fromaseat of an airplane, for

instance, without detaching the entire communication cable. Specifically, the SEU of

Williams stands for “seat electronics units” as provided in the title of the invention. This

includes not only the monitor, but also the telephone handset, circuitry and other components

of the entire system, and is mounted in the back of the seat. Moreover, the mounting bracket
is not the junction of the ceiling and side wall of a transportation car. Rather, the mounting

bracket is provided in each of the passenger seats, as demonstrated in the prior art version of

Figure 1 and in Figure 2. Consequently, the monitors themselves are also mounted in the

back of the seats as clearly provided in Figure 1 and described in the specification, instead of

flush with an adjacent wall as suggested by the Examiner.

Therefore, there is really no relation between Williams and the present invention

whichis directed to a transportation car that includes a plurality of monitors mounted at the

junction of the sidewall and the ceiling. This similarly applies to Steventon, since this

reference relates to the mounting of monitors in the backs of seats in an airplane. Asa result,

the Examinerhas failed to establish a prima facie case of obviousness since he has failed to

show in the cited references, either alone or in combination, each and every feature of the
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present invention. Consequently, claim 13, as well as claims 4, 5, 7 and 14-16, should be

considered allowable over the cited art of record.

Having respondedto all rejections set forth in the outstanding Office Action, it is

submitted that claim 13 and its dependent claims 4, 5, 7, and 14-16 are now in condition for

allowance. An early and favorable Notice of Allowanceis respectfully solicited. In the event

that the Examineris of the opinion that a brief telephone or personal interview will facilitate

allowance of one or more of the above claims, the Examiner is courteously requested to

contact Applicant’s undersigned representative.

Respectfully submitted,

 L\ Costellia

ion No. 35,483

NIXON PEABODY LLP

401 9" Street, N.W., Suite 900
Washington D.C. 20004-2128
(202) 585-8000

JLC/
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SUITE 800 addressed to the Mail Stop ISSUE FEE address above, or being facsimile
MCLEAN, VA 22102 transmitted to the USPTO,onthe date indicated below.>

(Depositor's name)

{Signature)

(Date)

ATTORNEY DOCKET

09/423,284 02/22/2000 SCOTT BLAIR 0859-96 6562
TITLE OF INVENTION: SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

APPLN. TYPE SMALL ENTITY ISSUE FEE PUBLICATION FEE TOTAL FEE(S) DUE DATE DUE

NO $0nonprovisional $1330 $1330 02/17/2004

EXAMINER ART UNIT CLASS-SUBCLASS

WONG, ALLEN C 2613 348-06 1000

  

 
 
  

 

 1. Cha 2. For printing on the patent front page, list (1) theCFR1 P 8 P pag' qa)names of up to 3 registered patent attorneys or 1
agents OR, alternatively, (2) the name of a single
firm (having as a membera registered attorney or 9
agent) and the names of up to 2 registered patent
attorneys or agents. If no name is listed, no name 3
will be printed.

ngest correspondence addressor indication of “Fee Address" (37
QO Changeofcorrespondence address (or Change of Correspondence
Address form PTO/SB/122) attached.

O "Fee Address"indication (or "Fee Address"Indication form
PTO/SB/47; Rev 03-02 or more recent) attached. Use of a Customer
Numberis required. :  

3. ASSIGNEE NAME AND RESIDENCE DATATO BE PRINTED ON THE PATENT(print or type)

PLEASE NOTE:Unless an assignee is identified below, no assignee data will appear on the patent. Inclusion of assignee data is only appropriate when an assignment hasbeen previously submitted to the USPTO oris being submitted under separate cover. Completion of this form is NOTa substitute for fiting an assignment.
(A) NAME OF ASSIGNEE (B) RESIDENCE:(CITY and STATE OR COUNTRY)

Please check the appropriate assignee category or categories (will not be printed on the patent); Q individual O corporation or other private group entity 0 government
4a. The following fee(s) are enclosed: 4b. Paymentof Fee(s):

Q Issue Fee OA checkin the amountofthe fee(s) is enclosed.

QO Publication Fee O Paymentbycredit card. Form PTO-2038 is attached.

O Advance Order - # of Copies Q TheDirector is hereby authorized by charge the required fee(s), or credit any overpayment, toDeposit Account Number (enclose an extra copy ofthis form).
Director for Patents is requested to apply the Issue Fee and Publication Fee (if any) or to re-apply any previously paid issue fee to the application identified above.

(Authorized Signature)  
 

  
 
 
  
 
 
  

 

 

NOTE; The Issue Fee and Publication Fee (if required) will not be accepted from anyone
other than the applicant; a registered attorney or agent, or the assignee or other party ininterest as shown by the records of the United States Patent and Trademark Office.  
This collection of information is required by 37 CFR 1.311. The information is required to
obtain or retain a benefit by the public which is to file (and by the USPTO to process) an
application. Confidentiality is governed by 35 U.S.C. 122 and 37 CFR 1.14. This collection is
estimated to take 12 minutes to complete, including gathering, preparing, and submitting the
completed application form to the USPTO. Time will vary depending upon the individualcase. Any comments on the amount of time you require to complete this form and/or
suggestions for reducing this burden, should be sent to the Chief Information Officer, U.S.
Patent and Trademark Office, U.S. Department of Commerce, Alexandria, Virginia22313-1450. DO NOT SEND FEES OR COMPLETED FORMS TO THIS ADDRESS.
SEND TO: Commissioner for Patents, Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450.

Under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, nopersons are required to respond to acollection of information unless it displays a valid O contro] number. 
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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE 
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
United States Patent and Trademark Office
Address: COMMISSIONER FOR PATENTS

P.O. Box 1450
Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450
www.uspto.gov

APPLICATION NO. FILING DATE FIRST NAMED INVENTOR ATTORNEYDOCKET NO. CONFIRMATION NO.

 
09/423,284 02/22/2000 SCOTT BLAIR 0859-96 6562

SIXBEY FRIEDMAN LEEDOM & FERGUSON WONG,ALLEN C
8180 GREENSBORO DRIVE =
SUITE800 | |

MCLEAN,VA 22102 , 2613

DATE MAILED:11/17/2003 /3

Determination of Patent Term Extension under 35 U.S.C. 154 (b)
(application filed after June 7, 1995 but prior to May 29, 2000)

The Patent Term Extension is 0 day(s). Any patent to issue from the above-identified application will include an
indication of:the 0 day extension on the front page.

If a Continued Prosecution Application (CPA) wasfiled in the above-identified application, the filing date that
determines Patent Term Extension isthe filing date of the most recent CPA.

Applicant will be able to obtain more detailed information by accessing the Patent Application Information Retrieval
(PAIR) system (http://pair.uspto.gov).

Any questions regarding the Patent Term Extension or Adjustment determination should be directed to the Office of
Patent Legal Administration at (703) 305-1383. Questions relating to issue and publication fee payments should be
directed to the Customer Service Center of the Office of Patent Publication at (703) 305-8283.
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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCEUnited States Patent and Trademark Office
Address: COMMISSIONER FOR PATENTS

P.O. Box 1450
Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450
WWW.USptO.goVv

APPLICATION NO. FILING DATE FIRST NAMED INVENTOR ATTORNEY DOCKET NO. CONFIRMATION NO.

 
09/423,284 02/22/2000 SCOTT BLAIR 0859-96 6562

SIXBEY FRIEDMAN LEEDOM & FERGUSON WONG,ALLEN C
8180 GREENSBORO DRIVE
SUITE 800

MCLEAN,VA 22102 2613

DATE MAILED:11/17/2003 [3

Notice of Fee Increase on October 1, 2003

If a reply to a "Notice of Allowance and Fee(s) Due"is filed in the Office on or after October 1, 2003, then the
amount due will be higher than that set forth in the "Notice of Allowance and Fee(s) Due"since there will be an
increase in fees effective on October 1, 2003. See Revision of Patent Fees for Fiscal Year 2004; Final Rule, 68 Fed.
Reg. 41532, 41533, 41534 (July 14, 2003).

The current fee schedule is accessible from (http://www.uspto.gov/main/howtofees.htm).

If the fee paid is the amount shown on the "Notice of Allowance and Fee(s) Due" but not the correct amount in view
of the fee increase, a "Notice of Pay Balance of Issue Fee" will be mailed to applicant. In order to avoid processing
delays associated with mailing of a "Notice of Pay Balance of Issue Fee," if the response to the Notice of Allowance
is to be filed on or after October 1, 2003 (or mailed with a certificate of mailing on or after October 1, 2003), the
issue fee paid should be the fee that is requiredat the time the fee is paid. If the issue fee was previously paid, and the
response to the "Notice of Allowance and Fee(s) Due" includes a request to apply a previously-paid issue fee to the
issue fee now due, then the difference between the issue fee amount at the time the response is filed and the |
previously-paid issue fee should be paid. See Manual of Patent Examining Procedure, Section 1308.01 (Eighth
Edition, August 2001).

  

Effective October 1, 2003, 37 CFR 1.18 is amendedby revising paragraphs(a) through(c) to read as set forth below.

Section 1.18 Patent post allowance (including issue) fees. , .

(a) Issue fee for issuing each original or reissue patent,
except a design or plant patent:

By a small entity (Sec. 1.27(a)).........cece $665.00
Byother than a smallentity...ee $1,330.00

(b) Issue fee for issuing a design patent:
By a small entity (Sec. 1.27(a)).......cceesesees $240.00
Byother than a small entity...eee $480.00

(c) Issue fee for issuing a plantpatent:
By a small entity (Sec. 1.27(8))....ccceeeerees $320.00
Byother than a smallentity...cee $640.00

Questions relating to issue and publication fee payments should be directed to the Customer Service Center of the
Office of Patent Publication at (703) 305-8283.
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Application No. Applicant(s)

09/423284 BLAIR, SCOTT
Examiner Art Unit

Allen Wong 2613

-- The MAILING DATEof this communication appears on the cover sheet with the correspondence address--
All claims being allowable, PROSECUTION ON THE MERITS IS (OR REMAINS) CLOSEDinthis application. If not included
herewith (or previously mailed), a Notice of Allowance (PTOL-85) or other appropriate communication will be mailed in due course. THIS
NOTICE OF ALLOWABILITY IS NOT A GRANT OF PATENTRIGHTS.This application is subject to withdrawal from issue attheinitiative
of the Office or upon petition by the applicant. See 37 CFR 1.313 and MPEP 1308.

Notice ofAllowability

 
 

  
  
  

  
 (J This communication is responsive to amendmentfiled on 10/14/03.

XX The allowed claim(s)is/are 4,5,7,13-16 renumberedas 1-7.
XX] The drawingsfiled on 22 February 2000 are accepted by the Examiner.
[-] Acknowledgmentis madeof a claim for foreign priority under 35 U.S.C. § 119(a)-(d) or(f).

a)O All b)[J)Some* c)[) None_ofthe:

1. D Certified copies of the priority documents have been received.

2. L) Certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceived in Application No.
3. LC Copiesofthe certified copies of the priority documents have beenreceivedin this national stage application from the

International Bureau (PCT Rule 17.2(a)).

* Certified copies not received:

5. JX] Acknowledgmentis madeof a claim for domestic priority under 35 U.S.C. § 119(e) (to a provisional application).
(a) L] Thetranslation of the foreign language provisional application has been received.

6. [.] Acknowledgmentis made of a claim for domestic priority under 35 U.S.C. §§ 120 and/or 121.

   &wWhND=  
  
  
  
 

 

 
  

 
  Applicant has THREE MONTHS FROM THE “MAILING DATE?”of this communication to file a reply complying with the requirements noted

below. Failure to timely complywill result in ABANDONMENTofthis application. THIS THREE-MONTH PERIOD IS NOT EXTENDABLE.

 7. A SUBSTITUTE OATH OR DECLARATION must be submitted. Note the attached EXAMINER’S AMENDMENTor NOTICE OF
INFORMAL PATENT APPLICATION (PTO-152) which gives reason(s) why the oath or declaration is deficient. 

 

 
 

8. [.] CORRECTED DRAWINGS mustbe submitted.

(a) C1 including changes required by the Notice of Draftsperson’s Patent Drawing Review ( PTO-948)attached
1) D hereto or 2)( to PaperNo.

(b) (1 including changes required by the proposed drawingcorrection filed

 
  
 , which has been approved by the Examiner.

(c) 1 including changesrequired by the attached Examiner's Amendment / Commentorin the Office action of PaperNo.

 
 
 
   Identifying indicia such as the application number(see 37 CFR 1.84(c)) should be written on the drawings in the front (not the back)ofeachsheet.

 
 
 9. (] DEPOSIT OFand/or INFORMATIONaboutthe deposit of BIOLOGICAL MATERIAL must be submitted. Note the

attached Examiner's comment regarding REQUIREMENT FOR THE DEPOSIT OF BIOLOGICAL MATERIAL. 

 
 
 

Attachment(s) 

    
  
 

1( Notice of References Cited (PTO-892) 2C) Notice of Informal Patent Application (PTO-152)
3L Notice of Draftperson's Patent Drawing Review (PTO-948) 4C) Interview Summary (PTO-413), Paper No...
5 Information Disclosure Statements (PTO-1449), Paper No. 6L) Examiners Amendment/Comment
7L Examiner's Comment Regarding Requirement for Deposit 8X] Examiner's Statement of Reasons for Allowance  
  of Biological Material 900 Other   
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PTOL-37 (Rev. 04-03 Notice of Allowability Part of Paper No. 13
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Application/Control Number: 09/423,284 Page 2
Art Unit: 2613

DETAILED ACTION

Allowable Subject Matter

1. Claims 4, 5, 7 and 13-16 are allowed overthe priorart.

2. The following is an examiner's statementof reasonsfor allowance: Noneof the

references, neither Gerke, Steventon, nor Williams disclose the combination of

limitations of claim 13 of the present invention: a subwaycar for mass transportation

including longitudinal opposed sidewalls, a ceiling adjoining the sidewalls, a video

display system comprising a plurality of video display monitors each having a video

screen, and a video signal source unit operatively connected to saidmonitors, said

monitors being spaced along the length of the car on opposed sides thereof, each of

said monitor being mountedat the junction of the sidewall and ceiling, with the screen of

the monitor substantially flushed with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car, and

directed obliquely downwardly toward the car seats, so that each video screenis readily

visible to passengersin the subwaycar.

Any comments considered necessary by applicant must be submitted nolater

than the paymentof the issue fee and, to avoid processing delays, should preferably

accompanythe issue fee. Such submissions should be clearly labeled “Comments on

Statement of Reasons for Allowance.”

Contact Information

Any inquiry concerning this communication or earlier communications from the

examiner should be directed to Allen Wong whosetelephone numberis (703) 306-

P. 258
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Application/Control Number: 09/423,284 Page 3
Art Unit: 2613

5978. The examiner can normally be reached on Mondays to Thursdays from 8am-

6pm.

If attempts to reach the examinerby telephone are unsuccessful, the examiner's

supervisor, Christopher Kelley can be reached on (703) 305-4856. The fax phone

numberfor the organization where this application or proceeding is assigned is (703)

872-9306.

Anyinquiry of a general nature orrelating to the status of this application or

proceeding should be directed to the receptionist whose telephone numberis (703) 305-

4700.

Allen Wong
Examiner

Art Unit 2613

AW

11/13/03

ryote
1S KELLEY

supeRISOR PATENT a AMINER
TECHNOLOLY CENTER eb
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~ . PARTB - FEE(S) TRANSMITTAL
Complete and mail this form, together with applicable fee(s) to: Mail Mail Stop ISSUE FEE

Commissioner for Patents
P.O. Box 1450

Alexandria, VA 22313-1450
Fax (703) 745-4000

INSTRUCTIONS:This form should be used for transmitting the ISSUE FEE and PUBLICATIONFEE(if required). Blocks 1 through 4 should be completed where appropriate.
All further correspondence including the Patent, advance orders and notification of maintenance fees will be mailed to the current correspondence address as indicated unless
corrected below or directed otherwise in Block 1, by (a) specifying a new correspondence address; and/or (b) indicating a separate “FEE ADDRESS”for maintenance fee
notifications.

CURRENT CORRESPONDENCE ADDRESS(Note: Legibly mark-up with any corrections or use Note: A certificate of mailing can only be used for domestic mailings of
Block 1) the Fee(s) Transmittal. This certificate cannot be used for any other

accompanying papers. Each additional paper, such as an assignment or

22204 7590 03/11/2003 formal drawings, must have its own certificate of mailing or: transmission.

NIXON PEABODY LLP Certificate of Mailing or Transmission
TH TRE Thereby certify that this Fee(s} Transmittal is being deposited with the United4019°°S ET, N.W. States Postal Service with sufficient postage for first class mail in an

SUITE 900 envelope addressed to Mail Stop Issue Fee, Commissioner for Patents, P.O.
Box 1450, Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450, or being facsimile transmitted
to the USPTO at on :WASHINGTON,D.C. 20004-2128 

APPLICATION NO. FILING DATE FIRST NAMED INVENTOR ATTORNEY DOCKET NO. CONFIRMATION NO.

09/423,284 02/22/2000 Scott Blair 0859-96 6562

TITLE OF INVENTION SUBWAYTV MEDIA SYSTEM

APPLN. TYPE. SMALL ENTITY ISSUE FEE PUBLICATION FEE TOTAL FEE(S) DUE DATE DUE
YES $0nonprovisional $665 $665 02/17/2004

EXAMINER ART UNIT CLASS-SUBCLASS
WONG,ALLEN C. 2613 348-061000

   
  
  

 
  

Change of correspondence addressorindication of “Fee Address” (37 CFR 2. For printing on the patent front page, list (1) the
1.363) names of up to 3 registered patent attorneys or agents

OR, alternatively, (2) the nameofa single firm (having
as a membera registered attorney or agent) and the
names of up to 2 registered patent attorneys or agents.
If no nameis listed, no name will be printed.

1NIXONPEABODYLLP__

Ol Changeofcorrespondenceaddress (or Change of Correspondence Address
form PTO/SB/122)attached. 2_ Jeffrey L. Costellia
O “Fee Address”indication (or “Fee Address” indication form PTO/SB/47;
Rev 03-02 or more recent) attached. Use of a Customer Numberis required.

3. ASSIGNEE NAME AND RESIDENCEDATATO BE PRINTED ON THE PATENT(printor type)

3

PLEASE NOTE:Unless an assignee is identified below, no assignee data will appear on the patent. Inclusion of assignee data is only appropriate when an assignment has
been previously submitted to the USPTOoris being submitted under separate cover. Completion of this form is NOTa substitute for filing an assignment.

(A) NAMEOF ASSIGNEE (B) RESIDENCE: (CITY & STATE OR COUNTRY)

Please check the appropriate assignee category or categories (will not be printed on the patent) C1 individual O corporation or otherprivate group entity 0 government

4a. The following fee(s) are enclosed: 4b. Paymentof Fee(s):

fl Issue Fee O A checkin the amountofthe fee(s) is enclosed.

O Publication Fee O Paymentby credit card. Form PTO-2038 is attached.

& Advance Order- # ofCopies 15 ) The Commissioner is hereby authorized by charge the required fee(s), or credit any overpayment,
to Deposit Account Number 19-2380 (740859-96) (enclose an extra copy of this form).

 
  
  

Commissionerfor Patents is seq ged to sy Sand Publication Fee (if any) or to re-apply any previously paid issue fee to the application identified above.A

(Authorized SignatureyC_7(ox’ (Date)Jeffrey L. Costellia/ KegNNo- 35,4 01/14/2004
NOTE:Theissue Fee andfRublication Fee (if required) will not be accepted from anyone other than the
applicant; a registeredAttorney or agent; or the assignee or other party in interest as shownbytherecordsofthe
United States Patent and Trademark Office. i

This collection of information is required by 37 CFR 1.311. The information is required to obtain or retaiA a 01/15/2004 BSAYASI2 00000078 192380 09423284
benefit by the public which is to file (and by the USPTO to process) an application. Confidentiality is 01 FCs2501 665.00 DA
governed by 35 U.S.C. 122 and 37 CFR 1.14. This collection is estimated to take 12 minutes to complete, 02 FC:8001 45.0including gathering, preparing, and submitting the completed application form to the USPTO. Timewill vary ° 00 DA
depending upon the individual case. Any comments on the amount oftime you require to complete this form
and/or suggestions for reducing this burden, should be sent to the Chief Information Officer, U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office, U.S. Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C. 20231. DO NOT SEND FEES OR : .
COMPLETED FORMS TO THIS ADDRESS. SEND TO: Commissioner for Patents, Washington, DC20231.

Underthe Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information
unless it displays a valid OMB control n umber.

TRANSMIT THIS FORM WITH FEE(S)
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Complete and mail this form, together with applicable fee(s) to: Mail Mail Stop ISSUE FEE .
Commissioner for Patents
P.O. Box 1450

Alexandria, VA 22313-1450
Fax (703) 745-4000

“INSTRUCTIONS:ThisformshouldbeusedfortransmittingtheISSUEFEEandPUBLICATIONFEE(ifrequired),Blocks|through4shouldbecompletedwhereappropriate._
All further correspondence including the Patent, advance orders and notification of maintenance fees will be mailed to the current correspondence address as indicated unless
corrected below or directed otherwise in Block 1, by (a) specifying a new correspondence address; and/or (b) indicating a separate “FEE ADDRESS” for maintenance feenotifications..

owe, € PARTB - FEK(S) TRANSMITTAL @. Y #A . , . « . i

CURRENT CORRESPONDENCE ADDRESS(Note: Legibly mark-up with any corrections or use Note: A certificate of mailing can only be used for domestic mailings of
Block 1) . . the Fec(s) Transmittal. This certificate cannot be used for any other

. accompanying papers, Each additional paper, such as an assignment or
22204 7590 03/11/2003 formal drawings, must have its own certificate of mailing or: transmission.

NIXON PEABODY LLP Certificate of Mailing or Transmission
TH TRE I hereby centify that this Fee(s) Transmittalis beingdeposited with the UnitedSUITE on ET, N.W. States Postal Service with sufficient postagefor first class mail in an 
 

envelope addressed to Mail Stop Issue Fee, Commissionerfor Patents, P.O.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20004-2128' Box 1450, Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450,or being facsimile transmitted
we
2

& to the USPTO at on&
positor’s name  

  
APPLICATION NO. FILING DATE , FIRST NAMED INVENTOR ATTORNEY DOCKET NO. CONFIRMATION NO.

09/423,284 02/22/2000 Scott Blair 0859-96 6562

TITLE OF INVENTION SUBWAYTV MEDIA SYSTEM

APPLN. TYPE. SMALLENTITY ISSUE FEE croFEE TOTALaDUE DATE DUEnonprovisional $665 02/17/2004

EXAMINER CLASS-SUBCLASS

WONG, ALLEN C. . 2613 348-061000

 
  
  
  
  

Changeofcorrespondence address or indication of “Fee Address” (37 CFR 2. For printing on the patent front page, fist (1) the
1.363) names of up to 3 registered patent attorneys or agents

OR, alternatively, (2) the name ofa single firm (having
as a member a registered attomey or agent) and the
names of up to 2 registered patent attorneys or agents.
If no nameis listed, no name will be printed.

  
|NEXONPEABODYLLP__

O Change ofcorrespondence address (or Change ofCorrespondence Address
form PTO/SB/122) attached.

= “Fee Address”indication (or “Fee Address” indication form PTO/SB/47,
Rev 03-02 or more recent) attached. Use of a Customer Numberis required.

3. ASSIGNEE NAME AND RESIDENCE DATATO BE PRINTED ON THE PATENT (print or type)

2 Jeffrey L. Costellia

3
  

PLEASE NOTE: Unless an assignee is identified below, no assignee data will appear on the patent. Inclusion of assignee data is only appropriate when an assignment has
been previously submitted to the USPTOoris being submitted under separate cover. Completion of this form is NOTa substitute for filing an assignment.

(A) NAME OF ASSIGNEE (B) RESIDENCE: (CITY & STATE OR COUNTRY)

Please check the appropriate assignee category or categories (will not be printed on the patent) O individual O corporation or other private group entity O govemment

4a. The following fec(s) arc enclosed: 4b. Payment of Fee(s):

Issue Fee : O Acheckin the amount ofthe fee(s) is enclosed.

O Publication Fee O Paymentbycredit card. Form PTO-2038is attached.

Advance Order - # ofCopies 15 ® The Commissioner is hereby authorized by charge the required fee{s), or credit any overpayment,
to Deposit Account Number 19-2380 (740859-96) (enclose an extra copy of this form).

 

 
 
  

Commissioner forraissequeped to aripyff and Publication Fee (ifany) or to re-apply any previously paid issue fee to the application identified above.(Date)(Authorized Signaturey(_ /,Jeffrey L. Costellia e&% 01/14/2004
NOTE: The issue Fee g ZerEx n Fee if required) will not be accepted from anyone otherthan the
applicant; a registered domey or agent; or the assignee or other party in interest as shownby the records oftheUnited States Patent and Trademark Office. ,

This collection of information is required by 37 CFR 1.311. The information is required to obtain or retain a 01/15/2004 BSAYASI2 o000c07a 192380 09423284
benefit by the public which is to file (and by the USPTO to process) an application. Confidentiality, is 01 FCs2504 665.00 DA
govemed by 35 U.S.C. 122 and 37 CFR 1.14. This collection is estimated to take 12 minutes to complete, 62 FCs8001 45.00including gathering, preparing, and submitting the completed application form to the USPTO. Timewill vary ° : ° DA
depending upon the individual case. Any comments on the amount of time you require to complete this form
and/or suggestions for reducing this burden, should be sent to the Chief [nformation Officer, U.S. Patent and ,
Trademark Office, U.S. Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C. 20231. DO NOT SEND FEES OR , .
COMPLETED FORMS TO THIS ADDRESS. SEND TO: Commissioner for Patents, Washington, DC20231.

Under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond to a collection of informationunless it displays a valid OMB control n umber.
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Doc Code: IDS

Document Description: Information Disclosure Statementfiled PTO/SBI42 (07-09)
Approved for use through 07/31/2012, OMB 0651-0031

US. Patent and Trademark Office; U. $. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond fo a calleciion of information unless it displays a valid OMB control number.

Decket Number (Optionai} | Patent Number
BLAIR.OOTA 6700602

37 CFR 1.501 Applicant
INFORMATION DISCLOSURE CITATION|scoit Blair

   
   

  
 

 

 IN A PATENT issue Date Art Unit

(Sheet______of__) March 2, 2004 2613

U.S. PATENT DOCUMENTS

EXAMINER DOCUMENT NUMBER RATE NAME, CLASS SUBCLASS FILING DATE
INITIAL IF APPROPRIATE
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FOREIGN PATENT DOCUMENTS

DOCUMENT NUMBER DATE COUNTRY CLASS|SUBCLASS TRANSLATION

 
  
 

  
ries [japan
09190 [Japan

'ioe-160981 [06/92 [Japan Sn
[s61-285490|12/86 [Japan Pap
Pp

OTHER DOCUMENTS(Including Author, Title, Date, Pertinent Pages, Etc. 
 

This collection of information is required by 37 CFR 4.501. The information is required {0 obtain or retain a benefit by the public which is to file (and by the USPTO
io process) an application. Confidentiality is governed by 35 U.S.C. 122 and 37 CFR 1.14. This collection is estimated to take 2 hours to complete, including
gathering, preparing, and submitting the completad apptication form to the USPTO, Time will vary depending upen the individual case. Any comments on the
amount of time you requdre to complete this form and/or suggestions for reducing this burcen, should be sent io the Chief information Officer, U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office, U.S. Depariment of Commerce, P.O. Box 1450, Alexandria, VA 22313-1450. DO NOT SEND FEES OR COMPLETED FORMS TO THIS
ADDRESS. SENB TO: Commissionerfor Patents, P.O. Box 1450, Alexandria, VA 22373-1450.

ffyou need assistance in cornpfeting the form, calf 1-800-PTO-S199 and sefect option 2.
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IN THE UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE

In Re: REQUEST FOR REEXAMINATIONOFU.S. }

PATENT NO. 6.700.502 > NT
)

Patentee : Scott Blair 27299
PATENT TRADEMARK OFFICE

Patent No. : 6,700,602 — Issued 03/2/2004 ) CERTIFICATE OF ELECTRONIC
) (EFS-WEB) TRANSMISSION

Appl. No. : 09/423 284 ) thereby certify that this correspondence is
being transmitted via the Office efectronic

) filing system in accordance with 37 CLR. §
Filed : May 6, 1998 }  1.8(a)(i(C) from the Pacific Time Zone of the

} United States on the local date shown below.
For : SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM )

) August 16,2011(Date)

Examiner : Chris Kelley }\ AOCap
) Peter 3. Gutierrez If, Reg. No. 96,732
)

STATEMENTIN SUPPORT OF REQUEST

FOR REEXAMINATION OFU.S, PATENT NO,6,700,602 

Mail Stop Ex Parte Reexam
Commissioner for Patents

P.O, Box 1450

Alexandria, VA 22313-1450

Dear Sir:

This is a request for ex parte reexamination of U.S. Patent No. 6,700,602. It is being

accompanied by form SB57, form SB42 citing four (4) references, copies of the four (4)

references and translations where necessary, a copy of the subject patent in double column

format and the required fee.
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U.S. Patent No.: 6,700,602
Application No.: 09/423,284
Request for Reexamination

1, Identification of Requestor

Reexamination of U.S. Patent No. 6,700,602 (hereinafter‘the “602 Patent’), is respectfully

requested by Peter J. Gutierrez, (hereinafter“Requestor’.

The Requestor submits that the enclosed prior art, identifted on the attached SB42 form,

is pertinent and applicable to the ‘602 Patent.

2. Identification of Claims for Which Reexamination is Requested

In accordance with 37 C.F.R. § 1.510, reexamination of Claim 1 of the ‘602 Patent is

requested by the Patent Owner in view of the following references, heremafter collectively

referred to as “the New References’, a copy of each of the following being attached to this

Request,

® Japanese Publication of Unexamined Patent Application No. 61-272668

(hereinafter“DT’;

* Japanese Patent Application Publication No. H2-223985 (hereinafter“D2%;

e Japanese Published Unexamined Patent Application No. H04-160991

(hereinafter“D3); and

e Japanese Patent Application No. $61-285490 (hereinafter“D4}.

Reexamination of Claim | is requested in view of the New References.

3. Statement of Each Substantial New Question of Patentability

A. A substantial new question of patentability as to Claim 1 is raised by the

References

Claim 1 of the ‘602 Patent was granted in a Notice of Allowance on November17, 2003.

In the Notice of Allowance, the Office indicated that none of Gerke, Steventon, nor Williams

(considered by the Office during prosecution of the ‘602 Patent) disclose the combination of:

“a subway car for mass transportation including longitudinal opposed
sidewalls, a ceiling adjoining the sidewalls, a video display system comprising a

2.
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Request for Reexamination

“a subway car for mass transportation including longitudinal opposed
sidewalls, a ceiling adjoining the sidewalls, a video display system comprising a
plurality of video display monitors each having a vide screen, and a video signal
source unit operatively connected to said monitors, said monitors being spaced
along the length ofthe car on opposed sides thereof, each ofsaid monitor being
mounted at the function of the sidewall and ceiling, with the screen of the monitor
substantially flushed with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car, and
directed obliquely downwardly toward the car seats, so that each video screen is
readily visible to passengers in the subway car.”

Accordingly, the references of record do not teach or suggest such features, as recited in

Claim 1,

In Patent Owner’s Office Action response dated October 10, 2003, Patent Owner had

asserted that: “Williams is directed to a system that can be removedfrom a seat ofan airplane

.... This similarly applies to Steventon, since this reference relates to the mounting ofmonitors

in the back ofseats in an airplane.” However, the New References show various video monitor

systems that are used in applications, such as on train cars. These teachings provided by the

New References were not present during the prior examination of the ‘602 Patent, and as such,

these teachings are new.

In addition, in Patent Owner’s Office Action response dated October 10, 2003, Patent

Owner had argued in part that: “Williamsfails to overcome the recognized deficiencies ofGerke

and Steventon because Williams does not disclose ... securing a monitor to the junction between

the ceiling and an adjacent wall’. However, as will be discussed more fully below, D2 appears

to teach “Information signal display devices” mounted near the junction of the sidewall and

ceiling (see Figures 4 to 6 of D2). These teachings provided by the New References were not

present during the prior examination of the “602 Patent, and as such, these teachings are new.

The Patent Owner believes that a reasonable Examiner would consider such teachings

important in determining whether or not Claim 1 is patentable. For this reason, the combined

teachings of the New References and the references of record raise a substantial new question of

patentability with respect to at least independent Claim 1.
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4, Detailed Explanation Under 37 C.F.R. § 1.510(b)

A. Claim I of U.S. Patent No. 6,700,602 The New References
 

1. A subway car for mass transportation
including longitudinal opposed sidewalls, a
ceiling adjoining the sidewalls,

a video display system comprising a plurality
of video display monitors each having a video
screen, and

a video signal source unit operatively
connected to said monitors,

said monitors being spaced along the length of
the car on opposed sides thereof,

each of said monitor being mounted at the
function of the sidewall and ceiling,

with the screen of the monitor substantially
flushed with the adjacent wall surface
structure of the car, and
directed obliquely downwardly toward the car

 

 

D3 teaches a “car body” for “an electric
train” that include longitudinally opposed
sidewalls with a ceiling that adjoins the
sidewalls. (page 738 and Fig. 2)
Di teaches “information systems that can
selectively display a variety of multifunctional
information in stations, in between stations, or
in train cars which are underway” (page 588).

 

D1 also teaches multiple “/nformation
communication display parts” (page 590 and
FIG,2). 
D1 teaches "A video switcher which is an

image signal switching device; (2) An image
memory; (3) A video disk device which
facilitates selection and playback of the
desired images by means of external signals
via the controller; (4) A video tape recorder
via the controller; (5) Videodisc players which
are installed in stations or train cars.” (page
588).
D2 appears to teach information signal display
devices disposed on opposing sides ofthe train
(Figures 4 to 6).

D3 appears to teach “television receivers”
spaced along the length of the “car body”
(Fig. 2)

D4 teaches “the display devices 2] to 2n are
arranged on the walls flanking the aisles of
each train or above the windows of the

assengerseats” (page 621).
D2 appears to teach “information signal
display devices” mounted near the junction of
the sidewall and ceiling (Figures 4 to 6)
Noneof the References teaches or suggests the
monitor being substantially flushed with the
adjacent wall surface structure of the car.
D2 appears to teach “information signal

4.
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seats, so that each video screen is readily|display devices” that are downwardly directed.
visible to passengers in the subwaycar. (Figures 4 to 7) 
5. Remarks

Despite the substantial new question of patentability ostensibly introduced by the

teachings of the New References, Patent Ownerstill believes Claim 1 is patentable over the

New References (and the references of record) in that, inter alia, the New References fail to

teach or suggest a “subway car...with the screen of the monitor substantially flushed with the

adjacent wall surface structure of the car”. As set forth in Patent Owner’s Office Action

response dated October 10, 2003, “Gerke and Steventon fail to disclose a video monitor screen

that is substantiallyflush with the adjacent wall,”

Furthermore, Patent Owner had argued that Williams failed “fo overcome the

recognized deficiencies of Gerke and Steventon because Williams does not disclose a video

monitor screen that is substantially flush to the adjacent wall as asserted by the Examiner”. As

noted above, the New References fail to address these deficiencies that were also present in the

art of record, as discussed in Patent Owner’s Office Action response dated October 10, 2003.

6. Conclusion

Thus, for the reasons set forth above, at least one substantial new question of

patentability has been raised with respect to Claim | of the ‘602 Patent based on the New

References, which were not of record during the prosecution of the ‘602 Patent. However, based

on the reasons set forth above, it is believed that Claim | (and therefore its dependent claims)

is/are patentable over both the New References andthe art of record.

Accordingly, reexamination of Claim 1 of the ‘602 Patent. and the issuance of a

certificate confirming patentability, is respectfully requested.
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If the Office has any questions or comments which may be resolved over the telephone,

they are invited to call the undersigned at (858) 675-1670.

Respectfully submitted,

GAZDZINSKI & ASSOCIATES, PC

Dated: August 16, 2011 By: Wa t yyaeeaT
Peter J. Gutierrez, IU]
Registration No. 56,732
16644 West Bernardo Dr., Suite 201

San Diego, CA 92127
Telephone No.: (858) 675-1670
Facsimile No.: (858) 675-1674
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PTO/SB/57 (62-09)
Approved for use through 08/31/2010. OMB 0651-0033

U.S. Patent and Trademark Office; US. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unlessit displays a valid OMB control number.

(Also referred to as FORM PTO-1465)

REQUEST FOR EX PARTE REEXAMINATION TRANSMITTAL FORM

Addressto:

Mail Stop Ex Parte Reexam
Commissionerfor Patents Attorney Docket No.: BLAIR.OO1A
P.O. Box 1480

Alexandria, VA 22313-1450 Date: August 16, 2011

This is a request for ex parte reexamination pursuant to 37 CFR 1.510 of patent number 6,700,602
issued March 2, 2004 . The request is made by:

patent owner.|_] third party requester.

The name and address of the person requesting reexaminationis:

Scott Blair

1 Toronto Street, Suite 910

Toronto, MSC 2V6

A check in the ammount cf $ is enclosed to cover the reexamination fee, 37 CFR +.20(c}(1);

The Director is hereby authorized to charge the fee as set forth in 37 CFR 1.20(c)(4)
to Deposit Account No. 501423 - oF

Payment by credit card. Form PTO-2038 is attached.

Any refund should be made by [| check or credit to Deposit Account No. 501423
37 CFR 1.26(c). If payment is made by credit card, refund must be to credit card account.

A copy of the patent to be reexamined having a double column format on one side of a separate paperis
enclosed. 37 CFR 1.510(b}(4)

[] CD-ROM or CD-R in duplicate, Computer Program (Appendix)or large table
| Landscape Table on OD

Nucleotide and/or Amino Acid Sequence Submission
ff applicable, items a. —c. are required.

a, [| Computer Readable Form (CRF}
b, Specification Sequence Listing on:

i. [| CD-ROM (2 copies) or CD-R (2 capies); or
ii, [—] paper

c. | Statements verifying identity of above copies

8. [J A copy of any disclaimer, certificate of correction or reexamination certificate issued in the patent is included.

9. Reexamination of claim(s) 1 is requested.

10. A copy of every patent or printed publication relied upon is submitted herewith including a listing thereof on
Form PTO/SB/08, PTO-1449, or equivalent.

41. An Englishlanguage translation of all necessary and pertinent non-English language patents and/or printed
publications is included.

  : : oe Page 1 of 2
This collection of information is required by 37 CFR 1.510, The information f required g obtain or retain a benefit by the public which is to file (and by the USPTC to
process) an application. Confidentiality is governed by 35 U.S.C. 122 and 37 CFR 1,11 and 1.14. This collection is estimated to take 2 hours to complete, including
gathering, preparing, and submitting tre completed application form to the USPTO. Time will vary depending upos the individual case. Any commmenis on the amount
of time you require to complete this form and/or suggestions for recuciag this burden, should be sent to the Chief Information Officer, U.S. Patent and Trademark
Office, U.S. Department of Commerce, P.O. Box 7450, Alexandria, VA 22313-1450. DO NOT SEND FEES OR COMPLETED FORMS TO THIS ADDRESS.
SEND TO: Maiti Stop Ex Parte Reexam, Commissioner for Patents, P.O. Box 1450, Alexandria, VA 22343-1450.

if you need assistance in completing the form, calf 1-800-PTO-9799 and select option 2.
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PTCYSB/57 (02-09)
Approved for use through 02/28/2013. OMB 8651-0064

U.S. Patent and Trademark Office; U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
Under the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB centrol number.

12, The attached detailed request includes at least the following items:

a. Astatementidentifying each substantial new question of patentability based on prior patents and printed
publications. 37 CFR 1.510{b){1)
b. An identification of every claim for which reexamination is requested, and a detailed explanation of the pertinency
and manner of applying the cited art to every claim for which reexamination is requested. 37 GFR 1.510(b)(2).

13.t| A propased amendmentis included (only where the patent owneris the requester}. 37 CFR 71.510(e}

14. [I @. Itis certified that a copy cf this request (if filed by other than the patent cwner) has been servedin its entirety on
ihe patent owner as provided in 37 CFR 1,33(c).
The name and address of the party served and the date of service are:

 

 

Date of Service: :or

[| b. A duplicate copy is enclosed because service on patent owner was not possible, An explanation of the efforts
made to serve patent owner is attached. See MPEP 2220.

45. Correspondence Address: Direct ail communications about the reexamination to:

[x] The address associated with Customer Number: 27299
OR

 

C] Firm or
' Indivictial Name
Adcress

  

City
 

Country

Telephone  

16. [| The patent is currently the subject of the following concurrent preceeding(s}:
a. Copending reissue Application No.

b. Copending reexamination Control No.

c. Copencing Interference No.  

d. Copending litigation styled:
 

 

WARNING: Information on this form may become public. Credit card information should not be
included on this form. Provide credit card information and authorization on PTO-2038.

AEE O , ae August 16, 2011
Authorized Signature Date

Peter J. Gutierrez, lI 56,732 For Patent Owner Requester
Typed/Printed Name Registration No. | For Third Party Requester
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(54) SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM 4,647,980 A 3/1987 Steventonet al. .......... 348/837
5,009,384 A * 4/1991 Gerke et al. 2.0... 248/343

(76) Inventor: Scott Blair, 32 Marlow Avenue, 5,059,957 A 10/1991 Todoriki et al. wee. 345/7
Toronto, Ontario (CA) M4J 3T9 5,123,728 A 6/1992 Gradin ct al. ...............8. 353/78

, , 5,229,910 A 7/1993 Kasahara 0.0.0.0... .. 361/234

(*) Notice: Subject to any disclaimer, the term of this pa A on boy Doiganatens 40/449
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(22) PCT Filed: May6, 1998 FOREIGN PATENT DOCUMENTS. >
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(2), (4) Date: Feb. 22, 2000 FR 2652701 Al 4/1991
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PCT Pub. Date: Nov. 12, 1998 Primary Examiner—Chris Kelley

Related U.S. Application Data Assistant Examiner—Allen Wong .
(60) Provisional application No. 60/045,811, filed on May 7, (74) Attorney, Agent, or Firm ixon Peabody LLP;

1997. Jeffrey L. Costellia

CV) Int. C17eee HOAN 7/18; HO4N 5/64 (57) ABSTRACT
(52) U.S. Ch. eeeeee 348/61; 348/837 . . .

: 5 : Atelevision system for subway cars (10) includesa plurality
(58) Field of Search.................saein6 MeSoekmor of TV monitors (22) mountedat intervals along the cars (10),

25/46; 726/77; 248) at the junction of the sidewall andthe ceiling, and a central
. video signal source unit (23) such as a video tape player,

(59) References Cited video disk player, computer-based digital video recorder or
U.S. PATENT DOCUMENTS television receiver, connected to the video monitors (22).

Programs of short duration, e.g. 5-15 minutes, matching the

veges A s1008 qa sereeeeecec ere eeeeeseeeees ae average length of a subwayride, and comprising advertising
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SUBWAY TV MEDIA SYSTEM

This application claims benefit of provisional application
Serial No. 60/045,811, filed May 7, 1997.

This invention relates to video display systems, and more
specifically to video display systems mounted in and oper-
ating in mass transit subway cars.

It is commonplace to provide visual advertising displays
such as posters in mass transit subway cars, where the
displays are available for reading by subway passengers
during travel. It is also known to equip subway cars with
closed circuit television cameras, for surveillance of pas-
senger behaviour and other safety checks. Images of such
surveillance are either displayed at a central security facility,
or recorded for subsequent viewing in the event of safety
problems.

It is also commonplace to equip subway cars with audio
public address systems for a myriad of uses, includingtransit
servicc announcements, community scrvicc cvents,
advertising, safety and emergency procedures, as well as
inter-statt communications.

Proposals have been made previously to equip other
transportation items, especially aircraft, with television or
video systems, primarily for the entertainment of passengers
on long journeys. Examples of such systems in the patent
literature can be found in U.S. Pat. No. 4,647,980 Steventon
et al., U.S. Pat. No. 4,630,821 Greenwald, U.S. Pat. No.
4,352,124 Kline, U.S. Pat. No. 5,123,728 Gradinet al., and
USS. Pat. No. 3,457,006 Brownet al.

Entertainment of passengers on subway cars has until
now generally been ignored, since the average journey taken
by a passenger on a masstransit subway system is usually
short, lasting perhaps fifteen minutes. Nevertheless, subway
transit riders offer an attractive audience for visual adver-

tising messages, as evidenced bythe proliferation of adver-
tising signs which commonly adorn a subway car. In
addition, mass transit systems such as subways are in need
of extra sources of revenue, to keep passenger fare structures
at an affordable level as operating costs rise, and to avoid
decreased ridership as a result.

It is an object of the present invention to provide a public
service message display system, entertainment system and
advertising system for mass transit subway cars.

It is a further object to provide a novel source of extra
revenue for a mass transit subway system.

The present invention provides a television public ser-
vice message display, entertainment and advertising system
for subway cars, in which tclevision monitors arc provided
at spaced intervals in subwaycars, to display short duration
televisual entertainment and advertising features to subway
riders. The system is designed so that advertising spots on it
can be sold by the transit system to potential advertisers and
sponsors, for extra revenues for the transit system. It takes
advantage of the fact that subway riders arc, for the most
part, occupying a subway car under relatively crowded
conditions but for only a relatively brief duration. They are
looking for something on which to focus their attention
during their brief ride, whilst at the same time often finding
it inconvenient to open newspapers, magazines or the like
under crowded circumstances and becoming, bored by static
advertising or other displays around them. The present
invention provides properly positioned television monitors
displaying moving images of newsitems, advertising mate-
rial and the like, viewable by substantially all riders in the
car, and filling their need for visual entertainment during the
brief duration of their subwayride.

Thus, according to the present invention, from one
aspect, there is provided a video system for displaying
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televised material to passengers in a masstransit subwaycar,
and comprising at least one video display monitor adapted
for mounting inside a subway car so as to display televised
materials to passengers riding therein, and a video signal
source unit operatively connected to said at least one moni-
tor.

According to a second aspect of the present invention,
there is provided a subway car for masstransportation and
comprising a video display system including at least one
video display monitor having a video screen, the monitor
being mounted in the subway car in a manner suchthat the
video screen thereof is readily visible to passengers in the
subway car, and a video signal source unil operatively
connected to said at least one monitor.

The term “video signal source unit” as used herein
embraces player units for playing pre-recorded video
material, such as computer-based digital video recorders
(including CD-ROM players), video tape players and video
disk players, and television receivers for receiving live or
pre-recorded broadcast television signals from a remote
transmitter and supplying these to the video display moni-
tors mounted in the subway cars. One system according to
the invention utilizes receivers including computer-based
digital video recorders for receiving broadcast television
signals from a remote transmitter as the video signal source
unit. Such video signal source unit can be located either
within the masstransits’ premises or on a remote broadcast-
ing site. Alternatively, the invention utilizes a video tape
player, a video disk player, or a computer-based digital video
recorder, as the video signal source unit. The video signal
source unit may be located in the same subwaycar as that
in which the monitor or monitors are located, or in adjacent
or remote cars of the same train, with the necessary opera-
tive connection between the player and the monitor(s). An
individual subway car can be equipped with its own video
signal source unit, connected to a plurality of monitors
mounted at different, appropriately chosen locations along
the length of the subwaycar. Alternatively, one central video
signal source unit can be located in one car of subwaytrain,
and connected to monitors in some or all of the cars of the

train, to provide a central video signal source unit for the
train.

Computer (PC) based digital video recorders basically
transmit video signals from a hard drive or CD-ROM
storage. They are however also capable of receiving trans-
mitted input at intervals, e.g. news item updates, at, say,
hourly intervals, to add to their stored transmittable vidco
data. In this sense they also act as television receivers.

The video signal source unit and video display monitors
used in the present invention can be of known, standard
form, obtainable as off the shelf items from manufacturers
and sales outlets. The connections between them,for display
of televised matcrial, arc also standard and well within the
skill of the art. For example, use can be made ofthe existing
subway infrastructure by which audio announcements are
currently transmitted. Alternatively, the connections may be
by use of coaxial cables, fibre optics, cell phone systems or
satellite transmission, or by other appropriate means.

A preferred system according to the invention is a
subway car or plurality of subway cars equipped with a
plurality of television monitors, especially LCD-based tele-
vision monitors, and a video signal source comprising a
video tape player, video disk player or computer-based
digital video recorder, the video signal source and the
monitors being interconnected by suitable electrical cable
systems which are self-contained within the subwaycar. In
this way, new subwaycars can be built with the video system
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or parts thereof installed, and usable on substantially any
transit system, since the operation of the video system is
independent of any previously installed track, tunnel or
control systems.

The video system according to the present invention
provides a means for communicating a very wide range of
information to viewers in an environment ideally suited to
communicating short video messages to viewers, especially
commercial messages or sponsored communily service, or
informational news bytes. Most subway rides are of short
duration, e.g. 15—30 minutesorless. It is normally undesir-
able to play television programsof any significant length to
subway passengers for fear of distracting them from their
proper points of interchange and disembarkation on the
subway system. However, the system according to the
inventionis ideally suited for displaying a series of short, 30
second—1 minute messages, in sequence, such as a series of
commercial messages. ‘These can range from straightfor-
ward advertising as seen on commercial television, or the
type of news feed with corporate sponsorship as seen by
cable television viewers, with news services provided by
specialized companies in this business. If the information is
delivered by video tape player, video disk player or
computer-based digital video recorder, it can be repeated at
intervals of, say, 5-15 minutes, based upon the average
duration of individual subway rides, i.e. the pre-recorded
programis of total duration of about 5-15 minutes. If the
feed is delivered from an outside source, its delivery
depends on the package of the server, and according to
agreement between the purchaser and the mass transit
management, and other interested parties as necessary.

Typically, the television images displayed by the moni-
tors of the system according to the invention do not incor-
porate sound, though they may contain rolling script, similar
to cable television news channels, or similar to closed-
captioning for the hearing impaired. This avoids risk of
interference with announcements being played to passengers
through the normal audio address system carried by the
subwaytrain, and avoids adding to the general noise level
experienced by passengers on the subway cars, a noise level
which is commonly quite high even under normal running
conditions. However, sound may be incorporated where
appropriate, for example in safety or emergencysituations,
or to mark the beginning of a message to which the subway
or transmission provider wishes to call attention.

The manner in which the video display monitors are
disposed and mounted in the subway car depends to some
extent on the design of the subwaycaritself. Such designs
can vary between different subway systems. Normally from
6-12 such colour monitors are provided in each subwaycar,
suitably of 12"-13" sizc, spaccd along the length of the car,
and disposed above the windowsofthe car, in a manner and
at a location which docsnot interfere with the operation of
any other essential elementof the car (door operation, lights,
heating, air conditioning etc.). A subway car is normally
constructed so that it has a cavity wall, defined betweenits
outer structural shell and its inner lining wall, the cavity
providing for wiring and cables and other mechanical
functions, and, at places, containing insulation. The video
display monitors in the system of the invention are suitably
mounted in the cavity wall.

In a preferred arrangement, the video display monitors
have a strong metal frame construction,fixed to the frame of
the subway car. The screens are preferably covered with a
rigid transparent unit, e.g. of polycarbonate, shaped to
coincide with the shape of the internal wall of the subway
car at the location of mounting. For example, when the
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monitor is mounted at the junction of the wall and ceiling of
the subway car, where there is commonly provided a con-
cavely curved segment of internal wall, the transparent cover
unit is suitably similarly concavely curved, so that it can be
mounted as a continuum with the internal walls and blended

to contours thereof, with the monitor mounted behind it. The
screen is suilably angled downwardly, for best viewing by
passengers seated opposite the screen. The entire structure of
the monitor, including the cover unit if used, is suitably
housed in a stainless steel or strong plastic casement,
designed to appear integral with the subway car, without
visible edges or protuberances, and matching the materials
and colours of the subwaycar interior.

‘The video monitors used in the system of the present
invention can be of standard, cathode ray tube-based design.
Such monitors have the advantage of economy, being mass-
produceditems manufactured on a very large scale. They are
eminently suitable tor use in most embodiments according
to the invention, and can be viewed clearly from a variety of
angles. However, in circumstances where the subway car in
operation encounters locations of large magnetic field, it is
possible that the picture displayed on a CRT monitor will be
distorted as the monitor moves through such location. Any
such distortion effect can be reduced by surrounding the
monitor, to an extent practical and consistent with its pro-
vision of full visual display, with an appropriate shield such
as a steel or other ferromagnetic casement. Where such a
magnetic field problem turns out to be particularly acute, the
CRT-type monitor may be replaced by a monitor incorpo-
rating a colour liquid crystal display (LCD) screen, which is
not sensitive to intermittent encountering of external mag-
netic fields.

Specific preferred embodiments of the present invention
are illustrated in the accompanying diagrammatic drawings
in which:

FIG. 1 shows in plan view (FIG. 1A) and in side
elevation (FIG. 1B), an existing subway car as used on the
Toronto Transit System with indications of appropriate
locations for mounting video monitors according to the
invention;

FIG.2 is a sectional view of a subway car according to
the invention with video monitors in place;

T'IG. 3 is a detail, in section, of an existing subway car
illustrating the location for receiving a video monitor
according to the invention;

FIG.4 is a detail similar to FIG. 3, with the video monitor
in place;

FIG. 4A is a view, similar to FIG. 4, of an alternative
embodiment;

FIG. 5 is a detail in perspective view, of a subway car
equipped with a monitor according to one cmbodiment of
the invention;

FIG. 6 is a detail similar to FIG. 5 but of a further

alternative embodiment;
FIG.7 is a view similar to FIG. 6, showing the general

appearance when the monitor is operating.
Atypical subway car 10, as illustrated in FIGS. 1A and

1B, is equipped with sliding doors 12 and windows 14,
spaced at convenient intervals along the length of the car.
Passengerseats, in sets of 2’s and 3’s, are disposed beneath
and alongside the windows14, clear of the doors 12, some
sets 16 being inward facing, other sets 18 being forward
facing and other sets 20 being rearward facing.

Suitable locations for video monitors 22 in accordance

with the invention are at the junction of wall and ceiling of
subwaycar 10, above the windows 14 and clear of the doors
12. They are thus disposed opposite to sets of inward facing
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seats 16, and angled downwardly for ease of viewing of
passengers 24 seated in such inward facing seats 16, as
shown in FIG. 2, with direct sight lines. 26, but visible to
passengers seated elsewhere, and standing in the car 10.A
video player 23 is suitably located in the driver’s cab 27
(FIG. 1A), and connected to all the monitors 22 by cables
(mot showing) disposed in the cavity walls of the car.

FIG. 3 shows a detail of the car 10, at the location where
amonitor 22 is to be installed. The car wall has an outer shell

28 in which windows 14 are sealingly mounted, and struc-
tural pillars 30 mounted at intervals and secured to the
vertical structural member 32. Centrally secured to the
exterior skin and body structure of body 34 of the car is a
main air duct 36 and a housing 38 carrying ceiling lights
running substantially the full length of the car 10. The space
between the ceiling housing 38 and the top of the pillars 30
is normally occupied by back lit advertising panels 40.
Removal of appropriate portions of these panels 40 provides
space for location of video monitors 22, according to the
preferred embodiment of the invention.

Thus as shown in FIG. 4, the video monitor 22 is
enclosed and rigidly mounted in its own enclosure 42, of
stainless steel, rigid plastic or the like. The enclosure in turn
is secured to the top of structural pillar 30 and the side of
housing 38, in a space between the ends of illuminated
panels 40, and protruding rearwardly to a position adjacent
the outer part of the exterior skin and body structure 34. The
front wall of enclosure 42 is comprised of a clear transparent
polycarbonate shield 44, through which the screen 46 the
monitor 22 is clearly visible. The screen 46 is angled
downwardly for best viewing by a passenger 24 seated
opposite. The enclosure 42 with monitor 22 therein and
connections protruding outwardly therethrough is remov-
able as a unit, for replacement or service.

An alternative embodimentis illustrated in FIG. 4A, a
view similar to that of FIG. 4. In this alternative

embodiment, CRT video monitor 22 is replaced with an
LCD-based video monitor 22A whichis of thin, rectangular
cross-section, and occupiesless space in the ceiling structure
of the car. Accordingly, it can be moved towards the ceiling
so that its viewing screen is substantially flush with or even
behind the light panel 40. This use of an LCD-based monitor
gives a better aesthetic appearance to the inside of the
subway car as a whole, as well as improving the display
performance by minimizing the interference effects, as pre-
viously discussed. An appropriately shaped enclosure 42A
for the LCD-bascd monitor, with transport screcn 44A,
replaces enclosure 42 for the CRT video monitor, and is
similarly mounted in place.

FIG. 5 showsa front, perspective view of the arrange-
ment shown in scction in FIG. 4. The monitor 22 and its

covering shield 44 are recessed behind the upper portion of
the adjacent advertising pancls 40, and the sides of the
enclosure 42 protrude inwardly from the lower portion of
panels 40. This provides ease of access to the enclosure 42
for its removal when necessary.

An alternative arrangement is shownin FIG. 6. Here the
polycarbonate shield 44 is convexly curved, and is disposed
further forward from the monitor screen 44. The shield 44

now blends with forward facing part 48 the exterior skin and
body structure 34, to provide a perhaps more aesthetically
appealing arrangement. In FIG.7, there is diagrammatically
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illustrated the arrangement of FIG. 6 in practical operation
Postcr-type illuminated advertisements are provided by
advertising panels 40 flanking the video monitors 22, whilst
the video monitor 22, disposed at intervals along the length
of the car 10, show video information and/or advertising
spots, at convenient, easily viewed locations and disposition
to passengers riding in the car 10.

It will be appreciated that the specific embodiments
illustrated and described herein are by way of exampleonly,
and are not to be construed as limiting on the scope of the
invention. The description pertains specifically to the type of
subway car currently in use in the Toronto Transit System,
and illustrates a means and location for mounting the video
monitors in such a system. Details of construction, and
hence details of appropriate mounting for video monitors
maydiffer from subway system to subway system according
to the form of car in use. Such mounting details do not depart
from the scope of the present invention. In all cases, it is
contemplated that a plurality of monitors will be provided in
cachcar, cach rigidly mounted at a convenicntlocation clear
of the doors and windows,and at a disposition where it can
be viewed by passengers riding the subway car, without
difficulty. The provision of such video monitors mounted in
their own enclosures as described herein, and faced with a
transparent screen of, for example, polycarbonate, allowsfor
considerable variation in the detail of mounting means and
locations, to adapt them to different constructions of subway
cars currently in use on different mass transit systems.

‘What is claimed is:

1. A subway car for mass transportation including longi-
tudinal opposed sidewalls, a ceiling adjoining the sidewalls,
a video display system comprising a plurality of video
display monitors each having a video screen, and a video
signal source unit operatively connected to said monitors,

said monitors being spaced along the length of the car on
opposed sides thereof, each of said monitor being
mounted at the junction of the sidewall and ceiling,
with the screen of the monitor substantially flushed
with the adjacent wall surface structure of the car, and
directed obliquely downwardly toward the car seats, so
that each video screenis readily visible to passengers in
the subwaycar.

2. The subway car of claim 1 wherein the video signal
source system includes a pre-recorded video transmission
program for feeding to display on the monitors of duration
about 5-15 minutcs.

3. The subway car of claim 1 wherein the program is
repeatable, and includes a series of commercial messages of
30 second—1 minute duration.

4. The video system subway car of claim 1 which is sound
free.

5. The subway car of claim 1 whercin the vidco signal
source unit comprises a video tape player, a video disk
player or computer-based digital video recorder.

6. The subway car of claim 1 wherein the video monitors
include LCD screens.

7. The subway car of any of claim 1 includingaself-
contained wiring-cabling system connecting the video moni-
tors to the video signal source unit.

* * * * *
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SPECIFICATION

i. Title of Invention: Transportation Information Display
System

2. Claims

(1) Atransportation information display system consists
of information communication display parts using video
display devices; the information display part command
devices are control parts which are installed in each station:

an information display system which is Linked to a central

control part which provides overall control over the control

parts; and the mformation communication display parts are

integrated and combined inte automated passenger ticket
vending machines which are installed in stations.

(2) The video display device of the information display
system of Claim 1 is integrated and combined into the top
or bottom ofan automated passenger ticket vending ma-
chine.

(3) The video display device of the information display
system of Claim | is integrated and combinedeitherinto
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the left or right or on both sides of an automated passenger

ticket vending machine.

(4) A transportation information display system consists
of information communication display parts using video
display devices; the information display part command
devices are contro! parts which are installed in each station;

an information display system whichis linked to a central

control part which provides overall control over the control
parts; and the information communication,display parts are

suspended within train cars to form advertising parts.

(5) The information comraunication display part using a
video display device of the information display system of
Claim4 is an advertising part on both side walls of the
interior of a train car.

(6) Atransportation information display system consists

of information communication display parts using video

display devices; the information display part command
devices are control parts which are installed in each station;
an information display systern whichis linked to a central
control part which provides overall control over the control
parts; and the information communication display parts are
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mounted on the rear walls ofnewspaper stands which are
installed on platforms,

3. Detailed Description of the Invention
Industrial Field of Use

This iavention pertains to the provision of information
systemsthat can selectively display a variety of multifune-
tional information in stations, in between stations, or in

train cars which are underway, and to the provision of in-
structional devices.

Prior Art

Conventionally, posters and announcements have fre-

quently been used to provide informationin railroad and
bus stations, airports, and the like.

However, although announcements can provide in-
formation to a large numberof individuals simultaneously,
announcements have the shortcoming ofbeing ephemeral
and difficult to hear in noisy locations, then they are often
misheard.

Moreover, although posters and the like have visual

impact, their shortcoming is that they are extremely labor-
intensive since their content cannot be changed in real-time
and each and every pester needs to be replaced.

Naturally, the control parts G may be constituted so as

to have their own broadcast functions to interrupt transmit-
ted instructions from the central control part H.

The information communication display parts J are
formed of a video display device such as a cathode ray tube

or liquid crystal panel, or the like which displays not only

static images, but dynamic images, as well.

The following is a description of an example ofthe
control system of the information communication display
part J made with reference to the block diagram in Fig. 5.

The control parts G which are linked to the central

control part H have a control computer which has a data

communications function and the control computeris
linked underits control to the following devices via control
communications pathways:
(1) Avideo switcher which is an image signal switching

device;

(2). An image memory;
(3} A video disk device which facilitates selection and

playback of the desired images by means of external
signals via the controller;

(4) A video tape recorder via the controller;
(5) Videodisc players which are installed in stations or

train cars;

(6) The folowing devices which have image production
and editing functionality:

(2) Operating console
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In recent years, dynamic image visual information

displays have been proposed, but mast of these simply
involve the installation of television cathode ray tubes or
other such display devices, then the content of the infor-
mation thus provided has been timited.

In the future, the roles of stations in urban areas will

no longer be limited to transportation hubs, and they will
increasingly serve as bases for local culture.

lt is therefore an objective of the present invention to

establish an information provision system which is appro-
priate for the changing roles of stations and whichis not
limited to the display of static information in single stations.

Embodiments

The following is a description of the details of this
invention made with reference to the figures.

Asillustrated in Fig. 4, the total system ofthe present

invention ts comprised of information communication dis-
play parts J which are the terminal devices, a control part G

which provides overall control over the information com-
munication display parts J..... And a central control part H
which provides overall control over the control parts G....

@) Hard disk
@) Floppy disk
(4) Printer

and other peripheral devices;
(7) Data transmission pathways via the communications
controller.

Moreover, in the channels having video switchers are:

(1) a video memory whichis linked to a control computer
via the control communication path whichis linked
via a video signal converter;

{2} a videodisc which is linked to the control computervia

the controller and. the control communication path-
ways:

(3) a videotape recorder whichis linked to the control

computer via the controller and the control communi-
cation pathways;

(4) image transmission pathways: which are linked to

(5) the video display devices J] which are installed in sta-
tions or train cars, and linked to the central control

part H by means of the data transmission pathways

and image transmission pathways.
In this way, the video display devices J.... receive the

channel selection signal output from the control computers
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by meansof the control communication pathways which
are connected to the contro! computer, [the video dispiay
devices J.,..] ave connected to the image signal switching
device which is the video switcher that performs the func-
tion of switching channels, and each [of the video display
devices J....] functions as individual display parts thereby.

Moreover, the video switcher has channels t ~n and,

for example, n -4 video display devices may be connected
to channels 5 ~n,

In this case, channel | is connected to image memory
that the control computer can read and write via the video

signal converter and, furthermore, the image memary is
connected to the control communication pathway and

piaced under the control of the contro! computer,
Channel 2 is connected to the videodise and, further,

the videodise is linked via the controller to the control

communication pathway, and is placed under the control of
the contro] computer.

Channel 3 is connected to the video tape recorder and,
further, the video tape recorderis linked via the controller

to the control communication pathway, and is placed under

the control of the control computer.

For example, images that have been stored ahead of

time in the videodisc can automatedaily and sequentially be
played back according fo a schedule that has been pro-
grammedinto the control computer, and images can be

created and edited using the computer and peripheral de-

vices thereby so that this information is outputted via the

primary storage devices of the image memory, etc. and the
video signal converter.

Moreover,it is possible to interrupt the contral com-
puter via the data transmission pathway, to transmit dynam-

ic images and static images via the image transmission

pathway, and to display this information on the video dis-

play device, to store it to the video tape recorderor to the
image memory, etc., and vice versa.

Each of these functions can be performed between the
control computerof the central control part H and the con-
trol computers of each of the stations as well as between
the controi computer and the control computers of other
stations because these functions are linked to each ofthe

data transmission pathways.
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Channel 4 is linked directly to the image transmission
pathway,

Moreover, the control computer logically manages a

variety of information by means of terminals (control oper-
ating consoles), hard disks, floppy disks, and other means,
and [the control computer} is connected via the control
communication pathways to these peripheral devices which
are to be operated.

Further, data transmission pathways are connected

between the other control parts G (between stations) be-
tween central control parts H (between the central control

part H and stations), via communication controllers having
bidirectional data communication pathway functions,

Apart from not having video display devices connect-
ed to a video switcher, the constitution of the central con-

trol part H is approximately identical to the constitution of

the aforementioned contro! part G.

Therefore, in an operationalstate, by providing selec-

tion signals from the control computer to the video switcher,
the various devices (image memory, videodisc device, vid-

eotape recorder) which are connected to the video switcher
can transmit independent images to each of the video dis-
play devices by meansof the image transmission pathways,

The display devices J that are the terminal devices
which determine the system configuration of this invention

may be combined and integrated and combined into the

automated passenger ticket vending machines that are in~

stalled in each station, as illustrated in Fig, 1.
I it is an automated passenger ticket vending machine,

and with the operating part A serving as the automated
passengerticket vending function on the front of the vend-

ing machine 1, the vending machine 1 is provided with a

coin insertion slot 2 for ¥100 coins and theiike, a bill inser-
tion slot 3 for #1000 bills and the like, a card insertion slot

4, fare pushbuttons 5, and a ticket and change dispenser6.
These operating parts A are formed in the lower part

1b of the front panel of the machine unit.

Meanwhile, a space 7 by means of a stepped part is

formed inthe upper part la of the front panel of the ma-
chine unit,

This space 7 is for the insertion and integrated installa-
tion of an information transmission device J (not shown)

which is a video display device.

However, the useof this part need not be restricted to
this type of information transmission device J and may, for

example, be used as a space in which to place pamphlets,
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and may otherwise be used to integrate a variety ofdevices,
such as card selling machines.

Furthermore, the shape of the space area 4 and the
location of integration with the ticket vending machine
need not be limited to the upperpart illustrated, and a varie-
ty ofdesign changes are possible.

Whenthe operation of the vending machine | aperat-
ing console A and the control part G are linked, an output
part is provided on the operating console A side in which
the changes in the leakage electrical field of the input in-
formation that is coded by the operation of each functionis
converted and transmitted, and a host device which reads

the information which is outputted by the ovtput part is
provided on the control part C side.

Since combinations of each type of device are possible

in this configuration,it Is acceptable to change only those

devices which are worn orare to be upgraded.
in a second embodiment, a suspended advertising part

8 is formed in a train car as illustrated in Fig. 2,
An information transmission display part J is formed

of an advertising part 8 which is suspended and hangs
down from the ceiling in the form of a panel advertising

part 8 consisting of a panel-type such as a liquid crystal
panel, or the like, within a mounting frame,

modes of transport can be shown in graphic detail in the

event of, for example, incidents within a station because the

desired dynamic or static images can be displayed on a
sequential information communication display part by
coramands from a control part without having to change the
display part.

Moreover, the same system can be used in the event of

incidents in the vicinity of a station and transportation in-
formation provided thereby.

Furthermore, the appropriate instructions can be given

to passengers because information can be exchanged with
otherstations or with train cars which are underway and
individual passengers car: make the decisions that are right
for them without confusion,

In this case, although it is obvious that the same
broadcast can be made onall information communication

display screens, when necessary, information can be dis-

played only in stations within a specific block.
Therefore, this invention performs a wide variety of

information provision and management functions in which

a wide range of instructions can be provided to passengers

or passersby, as well as station area information, advertise-

ments about special events, and the like. It is therefore a
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This information transmission display part J may also
be formed on the sidewail 9 of the train car.

in this constitution, it is unnecessary to replace each

and every poster as in the prior art. The content ofthe in-
formation can be instantly changed as desired even when

the train car is in motion, and a wide range of information
content can be selected.

In a third embodiment, [the invention] is formed on
the rear wall ofa newspaper stand 10 whichis installed on

a platform.

The rear wail of the newspaper stand 10 which is in~

stalled on a platform is an unused area which is currently
used for the placement ofa trash can forthe like. A cathode

ray tube or panel-type information transmission display

part J is configured on this wall! surface.
Furthermore, an interactive type information providing

system is also possible by providing an operating console

J] ora touch panel-type information transmission display

part because, given the location,there is adequate space.
Effect of the Invention

Given the present invention as constituted above,[pas-
sengers} can be guided or turnstiles closed, detailed expla-
nations of the accident situation provided, or alternative

multipurpose, economical, and up-to-date systern which
supports the increasing centrality and importance ofsta-
tions as terminals by constituting a combination of a variety
of devices therein.

4. Brief Description of the Drawings
Figs. 1-3 show in embodiment ofthe information commu-

nication display part of the present invention. Fig, 4 is an

integration drawing of the system of the present invention.

Fig. 5 is a block diagram illustrating the configuration of
the contro! part.

A Passenger ticket automated vending machine operat-
ing part

J Information communication display part
C Control part

H Central control part

Rinpiro MINESAKI
Hisao USHIHISA
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Specifications
1. Title of the Invention

System Providing Ronstandard
Information to a Large Indefinite Number of
People in a Transportation Vehicle
2. Patent Claims

(1) A system providing nonstandard
information to a large indefinite number of
people in a transportation vehicle
comprising a display device for providing
nonstandard information capable of changing
the display content at any time in the
limited space of «a transportation vehicle
provided as the transportation means to a
iarge indefinite number of people: a means
for transmitting the provided information
from inside the transportation vehicle to
the display device; and a means for
receiving the information transmitted from
cutside of the transportation vehicle and
providing the information te said
transmission means in the transportationvehicle.

3. Beatailed Description of the Invention
(Field of Industrial Application)

The present invention relates to a
System hich takes the opportunity to
effectively use the time on a transportation
vehicle to provide various information to a
large indefinite number of people who are
using a limited space such as an airplane,
train, and bus as a transportation means by

installing display devices for providing
nonstandard information.

(Prior Art)
Conventionzlly, in a transportation

device used by a large indefinite number of
people, such as a train or a bus, usually,
information such as advertisements and
notifications in the vehicle hang down as
printed material or are posted on the walls.
These are normally displayed for a limited
Lime period. In the case of advertisements,
the previder of the transportation means
obtains income from advertising contracts
over 4 prescribed period,

A related known examole is the “New
Video Service System in Vehicles with Liquid
Crystal Displays” reported on radio and in
newapapers on February 14, 1989,
(Problems to Be Solved by the Invention)

When the prior art described above is
viewed from the perspective of providing
information, the provided information is
displayed for a constant time period as
described above because printed material is
posted. When the posted information is
changed, the printed material posted in the
vehicle must be replaced each time, Usually,
this posted information is displayed at a
darge number of places from several
locations to several tens of locations in a
Single vehicle, but when used in several
tens of connected cars as in a train, that
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number veaches several hundred iccations.

Consequently, when the posts are changed
pericdically, the problems are the difficult 

management and no improvement in the
utilization rate of the locations providing
information,

in addition, when viewed from
perspective of xeceiving information, because
the information provided is the same for a
constant time period, new information is viewed
once and ignored thereafter. Even if new
information is posted, because the posted
information is viewed for the most part when in
its presence for approximately several tens of
minutes, the problem is that the amount of
information is low considering the occupation
at the posted location. Information provision
means using light-emitting dicdes exist, but
are limited te providing standzrd information
with fixed information such as the name of the

station stop, the type of train, etc. There are
examples of video and text information previded
in the vehicles, but these are limited to
previding the information set up in the
vehicles, and information is not provided
promptly.

An objective of the present invention
is to provide ai system which solves the
problems described above.
(Means for Solving the Problems}

The problems described above are
overcome by installing display devices for
providing nonstandard information having

 

previded information: 4, a device for receiving
transmissions of xregion~-specific information
and signals from the transportation vehicle; 5,
a region-specific information contrelier which
controls the transmission of region-specific
information and manages the signals received
from the transportation wehicle; and 6, an
infermation signal transmission path between
the region-specific information controller and
the region-specific transmitter.

An example wherg the transportation
vehicle is a bus is explained with reference ta
Figure i. The region-specific information
transmitter/receiver 4 is installed at each bus
atop, collects the provided information
transmitted from the region-specific
information controller 5, and transmits the
information provided through antenna 3 to the
transportation vehicle 1. The transportation
vehicle 1 receives the information provided
through antenna 2, and provides the information
to customers through the display information
signal transmitter and the information signal
display devices installed in the bus. A
transportation vehicle la prevides information
stored in region-specific information
transmitter 4b through antennas 3b, fa to the
interior of the bus. & transportation vehicle
lp provides informaticn stored in region
specific information transmitter 4n through
antennes 3n, 2b te the intericr of the bus. The
region-specific information controller 5
controls vhich information is sent to the
region-specific information transmitter 4.
Consequently, the transmitted information
content from region-specific information

- 652 -

displayed content which can be changed at
any time and devices for transmitting the
information provided on the display devices
from inside and outside of a transportation
vehicle in a transportation vehicle, such
as an airplane, 2 train, or a bus as the
transportation means which has limited
space to a large unspecified number of
people.
(Operation)

The target provided information is
transmitted from a transmitter, which has a
function for setting and transmitting the
nonstandard provided information placed in
a location not used by the passengers in
the transportation vehicle, far example,
the cockpit in an airplane, the conductor’s
cah in a train, or the driver’s seat on a
bus; and a function fer receiving and
transmitting the information received from
outside of the transportation vehicle, and
can he displayed on a plurality of display
devices set up at locations used by the
passengers.
{Embodiments}

Embodiments of the present invention
are described with reference to the
following figures

Figure 1 shows the entire system of
the present invention. Reference number 1
is a transportation vehicle; 2, an antenna
installed in the transportation vehicle; 3,
an antenna primarily for transmitting the

transmitters 4a to 4n may differ from each
other or be identical. In addition, the
transmitted information can be changed for
some plurality of regions.

This system is bidirectional. When
the transportation vehicle 1 arrives at a
gtop, the provided information is received
from the region-specific information
transmitter/receiver described above, and

signal notifving the arrival of
transportation sehicle 1 at the stop is
transmitted to antenna 3 from antenna 2.
That signal is received by the region-
specific information transmitter/receiver
4, passed through the transmission path 6,
ani transmitted to the region-specific
information controller 3, and the

navigation status of the transportation
vehicle 1 can be determined. In addition,

 

this status can be transmitted as
information to the next stop to notify
waiting customers.

In this drawing, the transmission
paths @ are indicated by wires te simplify
the representation. Naturally, wireless
transmission paths based on communication
satellites can be used. In this case, the
antennas for transmission and reception
such as parabolic antennas can be installed
in the region-specific information
controller 3 and the region-specific
information transmitter/receiver 4,

Figure 2 shows a display information
signal transmitter and an information
signal displa, device installed in the
transportation vehicle, Reference number 7
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is a display information signal transmitter and
comprises a video information playhack function
7o which primarily plays back video stored on 4
video disk or a videotape; a text and image
information input function 7e which primarily
reads ont text and image information from a
storage médium such as a magnetic disk or a4
memory card and inputs information depending on
the associated input key; a text and image
information control function 7d for controlling
the enabling of the input information display;
a video, text, and image information synthesis

 

function oe which synthesizes the video
information piayed back by the video
information playback function 70 and
information from the text and image information
control function 7d and selects either one; a
region-specific information reception function
7£ which primarily receives and stores the
reqion-specific information from sutside of tha
transportation vehicle; an information
transmission funetion Io which finally
transmits the information provided toa the
customers through the information display
devices; and an operation control function 7a
for operating these functions, Reference
numbers 2 and 3 are antennas; 4, a region-
specific information transmission function
preimariiy for tyransmitting region-specific
information; §, an information display device

 

for displaying the provided information
transmitted from the display information
display device 7; and G, transmission paths
between these devices. Reference nuther 10 is

cevies 8, In this example, information is
previded aver the entire surface of the
information signal display, davice §.The video
or text and image information deseribed above
are synthesized and provided. A portion of that
information can be used and provided.

Figures 4 to 7 show an example of the
anformation signal display device 8 in the
transportation venicle installed in the train.
(Effects of the Invention)

According to the present invention, the
locations providing information in a
transportation vehicle can be put to good use,
and compared to when conventional printed
material are posted, not only is the management
time reduced, an effect is that the power of
information provided to the customers is
strengthened because promptness and newness are
brought out.
4. Brief Description of the Drawings

Figure 1 shows an example of the entire
system of the present invention. Figure 2 is a
drawing for explaining an example of the device
functions in the transportation vehicle. Figure
3 shews an example of the provision of region-
specific information. Figures 4, 5, 6, and ?
show examples of the information signal display
device installed in the transportation vehicle.
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Normally, the provided information
provides any one of the video, text, and
image information stored on a video disk or
a videotape or their combinations. However,
when the vregion-specific information is
transmitted througn antenna 3 from the
region-specific information transmission
function 4, the information is received by
antenna 2 and the transmitted data are

stored by the region-specific information
input function 7f, passed through the text
and image information control function 7d,
teat and mage information synthesis
Function Ye, and information transmission
function Tg, and displayed on the
information signal display device §&. The
provided information not only, supplements
the video and text and image information
provided beforehand to the transportation
vehicle, but can provide urgent
information. For example, a news crawl and
information restricted to the region can be
provided. This information can change the
content of the provided information in
units while the transportation vehicle
follows its route if the region-specific
information transmission function 4 is
installed.

Figure 3 shows the form assuming the
transportation vehicle is a train. In the
example, cultural information 1] in segment
1, event information 12 in segment 2, and
theme park information 13 in segment 3 are
provided to the information signal displa:

Descriptions of the Reference Numbers
i transportation vehicle
2 antenna installed in the transportation
vehicle

3 antenna installed in a regicon~specific
information transmission function
4 réegion-srecific information
transmission function

region-specific information controller
tranamission path
display information signal transmitter
information signal display device

3 transmission path
10 traveling status information input
11, 12, 13 examples of region-specific
information provision
14 example of information
printed material

soonon
tH

provided on
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Clean copies of the drawings (no changes to the content)
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Figure 3
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Figure 5
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Figure 7

 Continued from page 1
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Specification

Title of the Invention: Teletext Broadcast Receiving
System for Mobile Body

Claim

A teletext broadcast receiving system for a
mobile body comprising a tuner for receiving
television broadcasts installed in a mobile body, a
teletext broadcast decoder that extracts and
demodulates teletext data from a television broadcast

signal received by said tuner, 2 memory that stores a
plurality of screen portions of the teletext data
obtained by said teletext broadcast decoder and a
display means that displays the teletext broadcast
data stored in said memory

such that, when at least one screen portion
of teletext broadcast data for a teletext broadcast

channel that has been deemed necessary has been
demodulated by said teletext broadcast decoder, this
screen of teletext broadcast data obtained by
demodulation is stored in the corresponding area of
said memory and the stored data of said memoryis
updated.

Detailed Description of the Invention

[Field of Application in Industry]

Teletext Broadcast Receiving System for Mobile Body

HO2-288142

October 25, 1990

c/o East Japan Railway Co., 6-3 Marunouchi 1 Chome,
Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo
c/o East Japan Railway Co., 6-5 Marunouchi | Chome,
Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo
c/o Sony Corp., 7-35 Kitashinagawa 6 Chome, Shinagawa-
ku, Tekyo
c/o Sony Corp., 7-35 Kitashinagawa 6 Chome, Shinagawa-
ku, Tokyo
6-5 Marunouchi | Chome, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo
7-35 Kitashinagawa 6 Chome, Shinagawa-ku, Tokyo

Hidemori Matsue, Patent Attorney
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The present invention relates to a teletext broadcast
receiving system for a mobile body preferably used
in installations in mobile bodies such as electric
trains.

[Summary cf the Invention]
The present invention is a teletext broadcast receiving
system for a mobile body that is installed in a mobile
body such as an electric train wherein, when at least
one screen portion of teletext broadcast data for a
teletext broadcast program that has been deemed
necessary is demodulated by a teletext broadcast
decoder, this screen of teletext broadcast data that has
been abtained by demodulation is stored in a
corresponding area of a memory, the stored data of
the memory storing teletext broadcast data is updated,
and even when all of the data for the teletext

broadcast program has not been received, the teletext
broadcast program may be displayed favorably.

[Prior Art]
In recent years, television receivers have

been instafled in mobile bodies such as electric trains,
images reproduced by VIRs and the like received
and services provided to passengers. In such cases, an
antenna is attached to the roof of the electric train,
television broadcast signals received from ground-
based transmitting stations by this antenna and
images received.
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[Problems to be Solved by the Invention]
However, the ability to receive these television

broadcast signals has been limited to times when
locations with comparatively good radio wave states are
traveled through. In other words, with mobile bodies
traveling through areas with many obstacles such as the
duiidings in cities, there are few locations where good
reception is possible without unnecessary interference
for the broadcast signals from the transmitting stations.
The state of reception is very poor when a normal
television antenna is just installed on a mabile body,
and the images are oflen such that they are not good
enough for practical use. For example, in the case of the
Yamanote electric train line that runs roughly through
the center of Tokyo, the distance from the transmitting
stations is very short, and under normal circumstancesit
is area with a strong electric field capable of good
reception even with a simply structured antenna.
However, there are very many obstacles such as
ouildings, and it is close to impossible to receive
television signals with conventional technology without
ghosting.

in addition, radio waves forteletext broadcasts

are transmitted using some television broadeastsignals,
but since these signais for teletext broadcasis are
converted into digital data for transmission,it is

[Work or Operation of the Invention]
Therefore, if the data for al! screens for the

teletext broadcast pregraminitially deemed necessaryis
stored in the memory, the data for the teletext broadcast
program may be updated sequentially even if only part
of the data for a screen of the teletext broadcast

program can be received while the mobile body is
traveling or the like by updating only the data for this
part that could be received to the latest data. All of the
screen data for the teletext broadcast program deemed
necessary Is stored in the memory; therefore, display of
all screens of the corresponding teletext broadcast
program is possible at any given time.

iEmbodiment]
in the following, an embodiment ofthe present

invention will be described with reference to Fig. 1
through Fig. 4.

In this example, a television receiver is used in
a receiving system that displays teletext broadcasts:
therefore, the overall constitution of this receiving
system will be described first.

impossible to receive the teletext broadcasts in moving
bodies which are particularly sensitive to occurrences of
ghosting.

It is an abject of the present invention to make
good reception ofteletext broadcasts possible in moving
bodies such as electric trains.

[Means to Solve the Problems]
As is shown, for example, in Fig. 1, the present

invention comprises a tuner for receiving television
broadcasts (43) installed in a mobile body(1), a teletext
broadcast decoder (46) the demodulates teletext
broadcast data extracted from a television broadcast

signal received by this tuner (43), a memory (47) that
stores a plurality of screen portions of the teletext
broadcast data obtained by this teletext broadcast
decoder (46} and display means (101), (102}, (103) ...
(124) that display that teletext broadcast data stored in
this memory (47). When at least one screen portion of
teletext broadcast data for a teletext broadcast program
that is deemed to be necessary has been decoded by the
teletext broadcast decoder (46), this teletext broadcast
data that has been obtained by decoding is stored in a
corresponding area of the memory (47), and the stored
data in the memory(47) is updated.

In Fig. I and Fig. 2, (1) indicates a car body
for an electric train, and doors (entrances and exits)

(11), (12), (43) ... (16) and (17), (18), (193 ... (22) are
provided in six locations on each side in the side surface
of this car body (1). Television receivers (101), (102),
(103) ... (124) are installed above the left and right door
pocket parts for each of the doors (11) through (22}
inside the car. As is shown in Fig. 2, for example,
television receivers (117) and (118) are attached to the
upper part of the door pocket part on the left and right
of the door (19). In this instance, each ofthe television
receivers (101), (102), (103) .. (124) is made low
profile using liquid crystal panels or the like.

Furthermore, these various television receivers

(101), (102), (103) ... (124) are for displaying teletext
broadcasts, but to receive these teletext broadcasts, four
antennas (30a), (30b), (30c), (30d) are attached to the
periphery of ventilators (3) and (4) on the rooftop (2) of
the car body (1). In this instance, each of the antennas
(30a), (30b), (30c), (30d) has a dipole antenna
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constitution comprising two conductive rods (31}, (32)
one of the ends ofeach being in proximity to each other
and a reflector (33) disposed at a prescribed gap from
these conductive rods (31}, (32). The gap part between
the two conductive rods (31). (32) is connected to a
coaxial cable (35) {see Fig. 3) through a balloon
(matching transformer). and this coaxial cable (35) is
connected to a switching unit (41) inside an under-floor
unit (40). The length of the two conductive rods (31),
(32) is selected according to the frequency of the
channel received, and the reflector (33) is longer than
the leneth of the two conductive rods (31}, (32)
together.

Furthermore, the angles of attachment of the
four antennas (30a), (30b). (30c), (30d) are offset 90°
each in the horizontal direction. Antennas (30a), (306)
are attached to the front and back {direction parallel to
the raiis} of the ventilator (3). and antennas (30c}, (3Gd)
are attached to the left and right (direction
perpendicular to the rails} of the ventilator (4) which is
adjacent to the ventilator (3).

Describing the state of attachment of the
antennas to the ventilators in detail here, this car body

Furthermore, one end offinking members (34) forming
the antennas (30c) and (30) ts secured to the top part of
this cover (24), and along with cach of these linking
members (34) securing a reflector (33) substantially in
the middle part, the conductive rods (31), (32) are
secured to the other end. Here, the two conductive rods
(31) and (32) are provided with a preseribed gap and
secured to the linking member (34). In addition,
insulating material is used forthe linking members (34}.
In addition. in this example, an angle material with an
L-shaped cross-section is used for the conductive rods
(31), (32) and reflectors (33) and is such that they may
easily attached.

Here, a space H in the direction of height
between the upper part of each ventilator and the tower
edge of the reflectar (33) is set to at least 15 mm, and
width L in the horizontal direction between each

ventilator and the reflector (33) is set to at least a width
of 20 mm. Furthermore, the reflector height B is set to
70 mm or greater. in this instance, larger values for the
height H and width L of the ventilator and the height B
of the reflector (33) itself are preferable in terms of the
antenna characteristics, but the size of equipment that
can actually be installed on the rooftop (2) is
determined by standards such as rolling stock gauge.

(1) has a plurality of ventilators (3), (4), (5) ... on the
roof (2), These ventilators (3), (4), (5) ... are so-called
forced ventilators that function as ventilation devices

forcing air into the car from the outside while it is
traveling, and legs (3a). (4a), (5a) at the four corners of
each of the ventilators (3), (4), (3) |. are secured to the
rooftop (2) by bolts (23). In this instance, each of the
ventilators (3), (4), (5) ... is attached to the car body (1)
in an insulated state.

Furthermore, two antennas (30a). (30b} are
attached using the bolts (23) that secure the legs (3a) at
the four corners of the ventilator (3). In addition, two
antennas (30c), (30d) are attached using the bolts (23)
that secure the legs (4a) at the four corners of the
ventilator (4) which is adjacent to the ventilator (3).

Showing an enlargement of the state of
attachment of these antennas (30c), (30d) to the
ventilator (4) in Fig. 3 and Fig. 4, a U-shaped cover (24)
is attached around the ventilator (4) bythe bolts (23). In
this instance, the cover (24) is such that it does not
block the air passage part (4b) of the ventilator (4).

Very large antennas cannot be attached, and values
somewhat larger than the values above are the limit for
these values.

With the attachment of the four antennas (30a),
(306), (30¢), (30d), each of the antennas (30a), (30b),
(30c), (36d) only receives the radio waves oriented
toward the conductive rods {31}, (32). The radio waves
oriented toward the conductive rods (31), (32) from the
opposite side {ventilator side) are shielded by the
reflector (33), and the generation of standing waves by
reflected radio waves can be controlled. Therefore,
radio waves that come from all directions in

substantially 360° may be received bythe four antennas
(30a), (305), (30c), (30d) that are installed in positions
that differ by 90° each.

Furthermore, the four antennas (30a), (30b),
(30c}, (30d) constituted in this manner are connected to
the switching unit (41) inside the under-floor unit (40)
that is hung beneath the floor of the car body(1) by the
coaxial cables (35). The equipment for receiving
teletext broadcasts is housed in this under-floor unit

(40), and the switching unit (41) selectively outputs
receive signals supplied by anyof the antennas under
the control of a discriminator circuit (44) which will be
discussed hereinafter. Furthermore, this switching unit
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(41) supplies the received signal that is output to a
ghost reduction tuner (43) via a booster (42), and this
ghost reduction tuner (43) receives a television
broadcast signal for a prescribed channel that is set in
advance.In this instance, the ghost reduction tuner (43}
uses a GCR signal that has been inserted into the
vertical blanking interval, and ghost reduction is carried
out on the received broadcast signal; therefore. a ghost
suppression filter, GCR signal extraction circuit,
comparator circuit, control circuit and the like are
provided in both the channel tuning section and
intermediate frequency amplifier/demodulator section.
A GCR signal in which distortion due to diffuse
reflection of radio waves and the like and a reference

signal are compared, and reflected wave signals are
suppressed,

Here, in this example, the prescribed channel
television broadcast signal obtained by this ghost
reduction tuner (43) is supplicd to the discriminator
circuit (44), and the level of the synchronizing signal
included in the television broadcast signal received by
this discriminator circuit (44) is determined. The
selection of the antenna line by the switching unit (42)
is set to the synchronous signal with the best level, and
a so-called diversity antennais formed.

Describing the constitution of this memory
(47) here, the data storage part of this memory (47) is
divided into a plurality of areas, and the areas are used
as shown in Fig. 5. In other words, it is such that four
teletext broadcast channeis A, B, C, D may be stored,
and there are areas al through a10, bi through b10, cl
through cl and di through d10 that can store 10 screen
portions from page 1] to page {0 for each program, In
this instance, areas al through alG, bl through b10, cl
through cl0 and dl through d10 are such that the stored
data for each area may be updated independentlyif they
have data for a prescribedtelctext broadcast program
stored in them for the time being when operation of the
car body (1) is started. When only the data for part af a
page (screen) of one teletext broadcast program can be
received, only the storage area for this page that could
be received is rewritten, Therefore, there are instances
where the stored data for each page making up the
various teletext broadcast programs A, B, C, D is not
stored at the same time. Moreover, when each of the

teletext broadcast pragrams A, B.C, D is made up of 10
or less pages, the arca for the page for which data could
not be obtained is left empty.

in this instance, a timer circuit (45) is connectedto this
discriminator circuit (44), and the level determination
described above is carried out in a prescribed interval
with control by the timer circuit (45),

Furthermore, the television broadcast signal
obtained by the ghost reductian tuner (43) is supplied to
the teletext broadcast decoder (46), and a teletext
broadcast signal of text, graphics and the like multiplied
by the vertical blanking time for the broadcast signal is
obtained by this teletext broadcast decoder (46). In this
instance, a plurality of teletext broadcast programs are
sent by a single channel television broadcast signal, and
when at least one sereen portion of data for a prescribed
teletext broadcast channel set in advance has been

obtained, this data is recorded in the memory (47)
connected to the teletext broadcast decoder (46). In
other words, the teletext broadcast decoder (46) has a
circuit that determines whether or not each teletext
broadcast screen that is received and obtained is

complete. When it is determined that data for a
complete screen for even one screen has been obtained
by this circuit, and when this data is a teletext broadcast
channel that is deemed necessary, it is stored in the
memory (47},

Furthermore, the data for the prescribed
teletext broadcast program stored in the memory (47) in
this manner is sequentially read out to the teletext
broadcast decoder (46) and formed into a video signal
that displays the text, graphics and the like as images.
This video signa! is output from the under-floor unit
(40) via a coaxial cable. When, in this instance, at least
one screen portion of any program of the four stored
teletext broadcast programs A, B, C, D is rewritten, this
rewritten program is read sequentially from the first
page to the final page and is displayed.

Moreover, the output video signal from the
under-floor unit (40) is a baseband video signal! (in
other words a video signal that is not RF modulated). In
this example, in addition, a power supplycircuit (48) is
provided in the under-floor unit (40), and a low voltage
direct current power supply is output from this power
supply circuit (48).

Furthermore, the coaxial cable that outputs the
video signal from the under-floor unit (40) is connected
to a three-way distribution unit (61) in the car body (1)
to provide the output video signal. In addition, the
power supply output from the powersupply circuit (48)
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is also supplied to the three-way distribution unit (61).
This three-way distribution unit {61) is such that the
baseband video signal is divided in three.

Furthermore, of the first, second and third

distribution outputs from this three-way distribution
unit (65), the first distribution output is supplied to a
first two-way distribution unit (71), the second
distribution output supplied fo a connection terminal
(62) provided on a connection surface on a first end
(one end} side of the car body (1) and the third
distribution output supplied to a connection terminal
(63) provided on a connection surface on a second end
{other end} side of the car body (1). In addition, the
power supply supplied to the three-way distribution unit
(61) is also supplied to the first two-way distribution
unit (71).

This first two-wav distribution unit (71) is such
that it divides the baseband video signal that is supplied
in two.

Furthermore, the first distribution output
distributed by the first two-waydistribution unit (71) is
supplied to a second two-way distribution unit (72)
connected to a subsequent stage, and the second
distribution output is supplied to a 13th two-way
distribution unit (83) that is connected to a subsequent
stage. In this instance, the power supply supplied from
the three-waydistribution unit (61) side is supptied to

(1 £3) attached inside the car, and the second distribution
output is supplied to a 14th two-waydistribution unit (84)
in the subsequent stage.

Hereafter. the baseband video signal supplied by
two-way distribution units (84). (85) (86) (93}
connected to subsequent stages is divided in two in the
same manner, and the first distribution output is supplied
to the corresponding television receivers (114). (115)
(116) (124) attached inside the car. The second
distribution output is supplied to two-way distribution
units (85), (86), (87) ... (93) connected to the subsequent
stage. However, the second distribution output of the 23rd
two-way distribution unit (93} connected at the end is
supplied to a television receiver £124),

In this instance. the power supply supplied from
the two-way distribution unit in the previous stage is
supplied to television receivers connected to the various
two-way distribution units and the two-way distribution
unit in the subsequentstage.

Moreover, when the connection terminals (62)
and (63) provided on the connection surface are linked
before and after to another car that is not provided with a
tuner and the like, it is connected to a video signal input
ferminal in this linked car (not shown in the drawings).
The video signals for the teletext broadcasts and the like
maybe supplied to preceding and following

the second and 13th two-way distribution units (72) and
(83}.

This second two-way distribution unit (72)
divides in two in the same manner as the first two-way
distribution unit (71), and the first distribution output is
supplied to a television receiver (102) attached inside
the car. The second distribution output is connected to a
third two-way distribution unit (73).

Hereafier, the baseband video signal supplied
by two-way distribution units (73), (74), (75) ... (82)
connected to subsequent stages is divided in two in the
same manner, and the first distribution output is
supplied fo the corresponding television receivers (103),
(104), (105)... (111) attached inside the car. The second
distribution output is supplied to the two-way
distribution units (74), (753, (76) ... (82) connected to
the subsequent stage. However, the second distribution
output of the 12th two-way distribution unit (82)
connected at the end is supplied to a television receiver
(112).

In this instance, the power supply supplied
from the two-waydistribution unit in the previous stage
is supplied to television receivers connected to the
various two-way distribution units and the two-way
distribution unit in the subsequent stage.

In addition, the first distribution output of the
13th two-way distribution unit (83) connected to the
second distribution output side of the first two-way
distribution unit (71) 1s supplied to a television receiver

cars. In this instance, the power supply necessary for the
television receivers in the preceding and following cars
is supplied by a power supply circuit in each of the cars.

Next, the operation when teletext broadcast
images are displayed on the television receivers (101),
(102), (103)... (124) connected in this manner will be
described.

First, the teletext broadcast is received, and the
data for the teletext broadcast program deemed
necessary is stored in the memory (47) connected to the
teletext broadcast decoder (46). If, in this instance, the
state of reception for the television broadcast signal is
good, the operation of storing to the memory (47) is
completed in a short time, but service is actually
provided when the car {1} is traveling. Therefore, when
the reception state is temporarily good and when at least
one screen portion of data for a teletext broadcast
programs deemed necessary can be obtained by the
teletext broadcast decoder (46), this data for the screen
that is obtained Is stored in the memory (47), and the
data for the same page that was stored previously is
updated newly fo that received.

In other words, as is shown in the flow chart
in Fig. 6, the screen for the teletext broadcast program
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received by the teletext broadcast decader (46} is
assembled, and a determination is made as to whether

the screen that is assembled is a complete screen {in
other words, whether the screen that is assembled has
parts missing}. Furthermore. when the screen that is
assembled is complete, the data for this screen is written
to the corresponding area of the memory (47), and the
data in this area is rewritten. Furthermore, when this

rewriting occurs, the stored data in the memory (47) for
the teletext broadcast program that is rewritten is read
so that is displayed sequentially starting with the first
page, and they output video signal is created by the
teletext broadcast decoder (46). In addition, when the
assembled screen is determined to be an incomplete
screen, the assembled screen data is discarded, and at
this time the received data is not stored,

When a teletext broadcast program ts
received, the direction ofthe transmitting station as seen
from the car (1) varies because of the travel, but the
constitution is a diversity antenna that determines
whether it is possible to have good reception from any
of the four antennas (30a), (30b), (30c}, (30d) in
directions differing by 90°. Connection to the tuner (43)
side is made with each of these antennas (30a), (305),
(30¢), (30d) in order bythe

teletext broadcast program displayed at prescribed
intervals is read and the video signal that displays the
teletext broadeast is created. This video signal is
transmitted to the television receivers (101} through
(124) via the various distribution units (61), (71)
through (93), and the teletext broadcast program is
displayed on the television receivers (101) through
(124) disposed in this car. In this instance, the four
teletext broadcast programs stored in the memory (47)
are displayed sequentially in a cycle of several minutes
to several tens of minutes, However, when newteletext
broadcast program data can be received as described
above, this program that can be received is displayed
starting with the first page.

Moreover, in the embodiment described above.

only teletext broadcast receiving equipment was
installed, but VTR and other image reproduction
equipment may be provided, and reproduced images
may be displayed instead of the teletext broadcast
program. In addition, this was such that when data for a
teletext broadcast program can be received, this teletext
broadcast program was displayed, but the four teletext
broadcast programs may be displayed sequentially in
each prescribed time pericd regardless of the state of the
reception of data.

In addition, in the embodiment described

above, the receiving system was installed in an

switching unit (41). and the state of reception is
sequentially determined by a determination circuit (44)
in the ghost reduction tuner (43). The connection is
made to the antenna obtaining the best broadcast signal.

Moreover, since having a temporarily good
state of reception and obtaining a screen for a teletext
broadcast program deemed to be necessary by the
teletext broadcast decoder (46) is limited to extremely
good stales of reception, most are when the train is
stopped at stations and the like. In other words, for
example, in the case of an electric train traveling as a
local train in the city center, the train is stopped several
tens of seconds to one minute at a station every 2 to 3
minutes of travel. The possibility of reception of a
teletext broadcast program during this train stoppage
being possible is high, and reception of teletext
broadcasts is possible with the comparatively high
frequency. In this instance, the time necessary for a one
screen portion ofthe one teletext broadcast program to
be transmitted is often normally under one second and
at the longest several seconds; therefore. it is
sufficiently possible to receive a teletext broadcast
program using the constitution described above.

Furthermore, if teletext data can be imported
into the memory (47) connected to the teletext
broadcast decoder(46) in this manner, the data for the

electric train, but it may be used in another mobile
body (automobile, ship or the like).

Furthermore, the present invention is also not
limited to the embodiment described above and various

other constitutions naturally possible.

[Eects of the Invention]
According to the present invention, even when only the
data for some screens for this teletext broadcast

prograrn can be received during the traveling or the like
ofa mobile body, just the part of this data that could be
received is updated to the most recent data, and the data
for ihe teletext broadcast program is updated
sequentially to the most recent data. Teletext broadcast
programs using comparatively the most recent data may
always be displayed even if the state of reception in the
mobile bodydeteriorates because oftravelor the like,

Brief Description of the Drawings

Fig, 1 is a block diagram showing an embodimentofthe
present invention. Fig. 2 is a partial cutaway perspective
view showing the state of the system of an embodiment
installed in a car body. Fig. 3 is a perspective view
showing the important parts of an embodiment.Fig. 4 is
a side view showing the important parts of an
embodiment. Fig. 5 is an explanatory diagram showing
the state of use of the memory of an embodiment. Fig. 6
is a flow chart to
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accompany a description of an embodiment. (1) is a car
bedy. (3), (4) .. (8) a ventilator, (30a), (36b}, (30c),
(30d} antennas, (40) under-floor unit. (41) switching
unit, (43} ghost reduction tuner, (46) teletext broadcast
decoder, (47) memory, (48) power supply circuit, (61)
three-way distribution unit, (62) {63) connection
terminals, (71}, (72) ... (93) two-way distribution units
and (101), (102) ... (124) television receivers.
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Continued from first page
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Patent Attorney
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facilities of the current train company or other
companies having connections at the next station stop.
(3) The in-vehicle information guide system described
in claim f or 2, wherein said display device is installed

Specifications
I, Tithe of the Invention

In-Vehicle Information Guide System
2. Patent Claims

(1) An in-company [sic] information guide system for
broadcasting the displays of guide information about
the next and/or later station stops in a traveling train
comprising an information processor (A) which is
provided in the train and compiles image information
data as the information for broadcast on the train;

a transmitter (B) for distributing the created
image information data as image information to each
display device; and

a display device (C) installed in each car.
(2) The in-vehicle information guide system described
in claim I, wherein the image information data created
as described above includes guide information about at
least the name of the next station stop; expected arrival
time; special express trains, express trains, departure
times, destinations, and boarding platforms related to
the first train or bus departing after the time of the
specified transfer time added to the expected arrival
time in the schedules for each route related to the

transportation

in the upper part of a wall on the side oftheaisle in the
train, or above the windowat each passengerseat.

3, Detailed Description of the Invention
Overview

in the past, the information guide in a tran was by
voice using in-company [sic] broadcast facilities based
on the conductor rounds. However, since the voice is
not preserved, the information cannot be provided no
matter how many timesit is repeated to passengers who
were asleep or missed the announcement or passengers
who forgot. Therefore, broadcasts using images are
conducted to fix the deficiency of voice broadcasts.
Alternately, both are used together.

Field of Industrial Application
The present invention relates to an information guide

service system based on image broadcasts to passengers
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riding on a traveling train, more particularly, to a
system providing information services which do not
disappear and can be viewed at any fime within a
prescribed time on a display device,

Problems of the Prior Art
Conventional information announcements were voice

broadcasts to the passengers through speakers provided
in each car bell [sic] by wire from a broadcastfacility
provided in the conductor's cab. However, since voice
is flecting and disappears, the weakness is that this
information cannot be provided to passengers who need
information and forgot or missed the information for
whatever reason, The problem was the repetition of the
broadcast to fix this weakness annoyed the other
passengers.

Solution Means

The intent of the present invention is fo provide
information content in a visual guide as described
above as image information broadcast (displayed) in
each car and to preserve the information for a
prescribed time to

Embodiments

Figure | is a drawing for explaining one embodiment
and also serves as a drawing of the principle of the
present invention,

Figures 2, 3, and 4 are supplemental drawings of
Figure |. Figure 2 shows the operation for creating the
image display data conducted on the information
processor as an operation flow.

Figure 3 describes the input and compilation in a
function block diagram.

Figure 4 shows the installation locations of the
display devices.

The interior of part A delineated by the dot-dash
lines in Figure | shows the information processor. The
interior of part B shows the transmitter. The interior of
part C shows the display device on each side of the car.
Data buses 6 connect an information processor A which
has an operating unit 2 including a monitor unit
connected to a central processing unit | (referred to as a
CPU); a main storage 3 (referred to as MS) which
becomes the working area for data compilation where
the data are compiled with CPU 1; and datafiles 4, 5
storing trip planning data of the train containing at least
the planned departure time, nares of the station stops,
each station, departure platform number

~620-

enable reading by passengers needing information at
any time.

The structure of the hardware for realizing the above
intent provides an information processor which a crew
member manages, operates, and selects and compiles
image information data, and a transmitter which
distributes and broadcasts the image information data
created (selected and compiled) on the processor to
each display device as the image information at
locations which can be managed by the crew memberin
the conductor cab on the train; and provides a solution
by displaying and broadcasting the guide information
needed by the passengers disembarking at the next
station stop on the display devices provided on each
side of the car.

1f some information will be provided, the following
operating conditions apply. The image information data
created as the display content described above is
displayed before stopping at the next station. The data
is information related to transfers for connections, such
as the station name, expected arrival time (desirably,
updated if late), platform number which are required by
passengers disembarking at the next station. The
information is continuously displayed on the display
devices installed at locations where the information can

be selected from a diagram and is easily seen. In
addition, the information is successively updated and
provided until the next stop.

between each station from the starting station of the
boarded train to the final station during the currenttrip,
trip planning (train schedule) data of related connecting
trains at each station stop mcluding information about
the departure time from each station, destination, and
departure platform (terminal) of connecting trains
departing from the stations where the boarded train
stops (the term connecting trains includes ordinary
trains, express trains, and special express trains which
have a given route; ordinary trains, express trains, and
special express trains which are traveling on different
routes and headed in different directions; as well as
trains, boats, and vehicles of transportation facilities
such as buses having terminals at the station stop which
connect at later stops), and source data containing at
least various information needed for compilation which
includes the required extra time information believed to
be required to move between platforms and between
platform terminals to make connections for each station
stop of the boarded train.

After the operating unit 2 is operated and the train
departs, Figure 3 shows one example of the set-up date
indicated by the double line frames. Specifically, data
for displaying the station name related to the station
stop settings from the data files 4, 5 when the name of
the nextstation stop (may be encoded) Is set;
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data for displaying the expected arrival time; data
related to the departure times and platforms of
connecting trains; and if needed, data related to the
required extra time for connecting are retrieved and set
for each setting in the MS 3 from the files 4, 5 by using
the setting of the station name in the setting unit 31 of
the name of the next station stop as the key. Hf there is a
difference between the current train schedule and his

expectations (running [ate), the operator compiles by
revising and setting the arrival time, required extra
time, and display item in each setting unit.

First, in the compilation, a comparator 36 compares
the time of the required extra time for connecting in
each direction set in the extra time setting unit 35 added
to the arrival time setting unit 32 at the next station stop
of the boardedtrain to the departure time data group of
the connecting trains departing in each direction from
the train schedule memory unit 34 which reads in only
the needed part stored in file 5; selects the trains
available for connection in each direction; and passes
the trains to the train selection unit 37. Next, in order to
compile the connection information data, the train
selection unit 37 repeatedly compares the departure
times, selects the train at the closest time for eachtrain
class of the trains available for connection which were

selected by the

Next, preferably, the display devices 21 to 2n are
arranged on the walls flanking the aisles of each train or
above the windows of the passenger seats at
approximately the eye level of an average adult walking
by.

in a variation ofthe present invention, when a train is
late, if the change in the expected arrival time can be
changed on the train, data compiled beforehand and
supplied on a medium such as a disk cartridge or a
floppy disk greatly lessens the operations performed by
the crew member on thetrain. In addition, although the
scale will become large, the compilation is conducted at
a central command center which manages the train
movements and can be provided on-line to each train.
Nearly the same effect is obtained as a service received
by the passengers, but the time the crew member needs
to directly perform the operations becomes smaller,
which is an advantage.

Effects

The present invention as described above has the
following effects. Guide information having a depth of
information can be provided at the time required by a
passenger needing an information guide on thetrain in
a form which does not

-621-

comparator 36, and stores the information in the
specified format location of the format and compilation
unit 38 only for the needed directions.

Then, the nameofthe station stop, arrival time, and
arrival platform related to the next station stop
combined with data indicating the departure time,
platform, destination, direction of the available
connécting train m each direction and the data read
from file 4 of associated data such as the train name,
express or ordinary type, vehicle type such as train or
bus are combined, formatted, and compiled to complete
the compilation.

These operations, if needed, set and revise each
monitor on the operating unit 2, and are executed
primarily between the CPU 1 and the MS 3.

However, the image information data which have
been compiled are transferred to the transrnitter B
which converts the data info image information for
display on the display devices in each car and transmits
the information, After conversion, the image
information is broadcast fram each of the display
devices 2] to 2n as images.

the speed of the traveling train, and a more
comprehensive service is available from the perspective
of the operations,

4, Brief Description of the Drawings
Figure 1 is drawing for explaining an embodiment

which also illustrates the principle of the present
invention and describes the system structure.

Figures 2, 3, and 4 are supplementary drawings of
Figure 1 which explain the operation flow of the
embodiment as a flow, explain the function blocks, and
show the display locations, respectively.

In the drawing, A indicates the information
processor; B, the transmitter, and C, the display device.
The assigned numbers indicate the detailed parts.
Reference number | indicates the CPU; 2, the operating
uni; 3, the main storage (MS); 4, 5, the data files; and
6, the paths. In addition, 1] indicates the setting unit of
the compiled display data; 12, the image data
conversion unit, 13, the transmitter; and 14, the display
system controller,
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disappear. Not only is there an improvement in the quality
of the service which does not annoy passengers who do
not need information compared to the operation based
only on voice broadcasts, but an ability to revise as
needed to match

Furthermore, 21, 22,..., 2m indicate the display devices

Train departing
station   
 

Advance to next
station command

in each car.

in addition, 31 indicates the setting unit of the name of
the next station stop; 32, the arrival time setting unit; 33,
the display ifem setting unit; 34, the schedule storage unit
for temporarily storing a part of the schedule; 35, extra
time setting unit; 36, the comparator; 37, the selector, and
38, the format and compilation unit.

Agent: Koshiro Matsuoka, Patent Attomey ¥
[starnp:] Koshiro Matsuoka, Patent Attorney
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the application.
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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARKOFFICE
UNDER SECRETARY OF COMMERCE FOR
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND

DIRECTOR OF THE UNITED STATES PATENT
AND TRADEMARK OFFICE
Alexandria, Virginia 22313

 

Patent No. Co)OOOS Paper No.

NOTICE OF EX PART.E REEXAMINATION

Notice is hereby given that a request for ex parte reexamination of U.S. Patent No.

GICO GO wasfiled on ‘B-lo- \ \ under 35 U.S.C. 302 and
37 CER 1.510(a).

 

The reexamination proceeding has been assigned Control No. 90/ O\ \ZO\ ;

This Notice incorporates by referenceinto the patentfile, all papers entered into the
reexaminationfile.

Note: This Notice should be entered into the patentfile and given a paper number.
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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
United States Patent and Trademark Office
Address; COMMISSIONER FOR PATENTSPO. Box 1450 

Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450www.uspto.gov

ETA CONFIRMATION NO.6562
Bib Data Sheet

FILING OR 371(c) ATTORNEY
SERIAL NUMBER DATE GROUP ARTUNIT|Docket No.

RULE

APPLICANTS

SCOTT BLAIR, TORONTO ONTARIO, CANADA;

* CONTINUING DATA RHEEKKEREKKREKERREEREREEEE

This application is a 371 of PCT/CA98/00439 05/06/1998
which claims benefit of 60/045,811 05/07/1997

* FOREIGN APPLICATIONS KEKREKEKRERERERERREK

IF REQUIRED, FOREIGN FILING LICENSE GRANTED,, SMALL ENTITY **

Foreign Priority claimed C) yes CD no ENDENSTATEOR|SHEETS|TOTAL [INDEPEN

B5USC 119 (a-d) conditions OY yes LW no O) Met ater COUNTRY|DRAWING|CLAIMS CLAIMS
CANADA 6 16 2

Allowance

Examiner's Signature Initials

ADDRESS

27299

ITLE

SUBWAYTV MEDIA SYSTEM

FILING FEE |FEES: Authority has been given in Paper
RECEIVED No. to charge/credit DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

for following:
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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFIGE
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
United States Patent and Trademark Office
Address: COMMISSIONER FOR PATENTSP.O. Box 450

Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450www.uspto.gov

APPLICATION NUMBER FILING OR 371(C) DATE FIRST NAMED APPLICANT ATTY. DOCKET NO./TITLE
 
   

09/423 ,284 02/22/2000 SCOTT BLAIR 0859-96

CONFIRMATION NO. 6562

SIXBEY FRIEDMAN LEEDOM & FERGUSON POWEROF ATTORNEYNOTICE

8180 GREENSBORO DRIVE

SUITE 800 INOUE
MCLEAN, VA 22102 000000049476360

Date Mailed: 08/23/2011

NOTICE REGARDING CHANGE OF POWEROF ATTORNEY

This is in response to the Powerof Attorneyfiled 08/19/2011.

* The Powerof Attorney to you in this application has been revoked by the assignee who hasintervened as
provided by 37 CFR 3.71. Future correspondencewill be mailed to the new address of record(37 CFR 1.33).

/rbell/

 

Office of Data Management, Application Assistance Unit (571) 272-4000, or (571) 272-4200, or 1-888-786-0101
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UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFIGE
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
United States Patent and Trademark Office
Address: COMMISSIONER FOR PATENTSP.O. Box 450

Alexandria, Virginia 22313-1450www.uspto.gov

APPLICATION NUMBER FILING OR 371(C) DATE FIRST NAMED APPLICANT ATTY. DOCKET NO./TITLE

 
   

09/423,284 02/22/2000 SCOTT BLAIR 0859-96

CONFIRMATIONNO.6562

27299 POA ACCEPTANCELETTER

GAZDZINSKI & ASSOCIATES, PC

16644 WEST BERNARDO DRIVE INOUE
SUITE 201 00000004947650
SAN DIEGO, CA 92127

Date Mailed: 08/23/2011

NOTICE OF ACCEPTANCE OF POWEROF ATTORNEY

This is in response to the Powerof Attorneyfiled 08/19/2011.

The Powerof Attorney in this application is accepted. Correspondencein this application will be mailed to the
above address as provided by 37 CFR 1.33.

/rbell/

 

Office of Data Management, Application Assistance Unit (571) 272-4000, or (571) 272-4200, or 1-888-786-0101
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